

## LUND UNIVERSITY

#### Predicting postoperative pain. Clinical and genetic studies of relationships between pain sensitivity and pain after surgery.

Persson, Anna KM

2018

Document Version: Publisher's PDF, also known as Version of record

Link to publication

Citation for published version (APA):

Persson, A. KM. (2018). Predicting postoperative pain. Clinical and genetic studies of relationships between pain sensitivity and pain after surgery. [Doctoral Thesis (compilation), Department of Clinical Sciences, Malmö]. Lund University: Faculty of Medicine.

Total number of authors: 1

General rights

Unless other specific re-use rights are stated the following general rights apply:

Copyright and moral rights for the publications made accessible in the public portal are retained by the authors and/or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights. • Users may download and print one copy of any publication from the public portal for the purpose of private study

or research.

- You may not further distribute the material or use it for any profit-making activity or commercial gain
   You may freely distribute the URL identifying the publication in the public portal

Read more about Creative commons licenses: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/

#### Take down policy

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact us providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.

LUND UNIVERSITY

**PO Box 117** 221 00 Lund +46 46-222 00 00

# Predicting postoperative pain

Clinical and genetic studies of relationships between pain sensitivity and pain after surgery

ANNA KM PERSSON | FACULTY OF MEDICINE | LUND UNIVERSITY



## Predicting postoperative pain

## Clinical and genetic studies of relationships between pain sensitivity and pain after surgery

Anna KM Persson



#### Department of Clinical Sciences Malmö

#### DOCTORAL DISSERTATION

by due permission of the Faculty of Medicine, Lund University, Sweden.

To be defended at: Lilla aulan, Skånes universitetssjukhus Malmö, Jan Waldenströms gata 5, Malmö. on Friday May 18<sup>th</sup> 2018 at 09.00.

> *Faculty opponent:* Eske Aasvang, Copenhagen, Denmark

Date of issue 18 <sup>th</sup> of May 2018           Author Anna KM Persson         Sponsoring organization           Title and subtitie         Predicting postoperative pain - clinical and genetic studies of relationships between pain sensitivity and pain after surgery           Many patients experience pain after surgery. Postoperative pain may lead to delayed mobilization, persisting pain, and psychoscial distress. Others are given excessive analgesic doses and experience side effects. More optimal use of pain relief has several advantages, such as faster postoperative mobilization and fewer incidents of venous thromboembolism or infection. To achieve this, we must identify individuals at increased risk of severe postoperative pain, but simple and reliable techniques for prediction of postoperative pain. Aut simple and reliable techniques for prediction of postoperative pain. Att simple and reliable techniques for severe postoperative pain. Studies have also shown that individual factors such as female gender, low age, considerable pre-operative pain, and expectations on a painess postoperative pain fust pain server by those tools are rarely used in clinical routine practice. To instead use painful components of routine preparation for surgery in order to evaluate individual pain sensitivity and predict postoperative pain (li), and to identify possible genetic differences accountable for individual pain sensitivity (III).           Painful routine procedures can be used for prediction of acute postoperative pain. Patients reporting pain intensity at or above 2.0 VAS units to be associated with peripheral venous cannulation were found to have 3.4 times higher risk of severe expond to reace dependency. considerably init the chinage using the change chelocystectomy (I), and 1.7 times higher pain sensitivity (III).           Painful routine procedures ca	Organization LUND UNIVERSITY Faculty of Medicine Department of Clinical Sciences Malmö Anesthesiology and Intensive Care Medicine		Document 1 Lund University Doctoral Disser	name r, Faculty of Medicine tation Series 2018:62	
Author Anna KM Persson         Sponsoring organization           Title and subtitle         Predicting postoperative pain - clinical and genetic studies of relationships between pain sensitivity and pain after surgery.           Many patients experience pain after surgery. Postoperative pain may lead to delayed mobilization, persisting pain, and psychosocial distress. Others are given excessive analgesic doses and experience side effects. More optimal use of pain relief has several advantages, such as faster postoperative mobilization and fewer incidents of venous thromboembolism or infection. To achieve this, we must identify individuals at increased risk of severe postoperative pain, but simple and reliable techniques for prediction of postoperative pain. Studies have also shown that the estimation of pain thresholds with various modalities, such as heat, cold, pressure, or electricity, can be linked to pain intensity after surgery. but those tools are rarely used in clinical routine practice. To instead use painful components of routine preparation for surgery in order to evaluate individual pain sensitivity and predict postoperative pain (I). IV), to test whether electrical pain threshold levels can be used to predict postoperative pain (I, IV), to test whether electrical pain threshold levels can be used to predict postoperative pain (I, IV), to test whether electrical pain threshold levels can valve ave adve avel of valve weight periperation for surgery can be used to predict postoperative pain (I, IV), to test whether electrical pain threshold levels can valve avel of VAS units to be associated with peripheral venous cannulation were found to haw 9.4 times higher risk of severe postoperative pain after valous surgical procedures (IV).           Painful routine procedures can be used for prediction of acute postoperative pain. Patients reporting pain intensity it of VAS units to be associ			Date of issue 18 <sup>th</sup> of May 2018		
Title and subtitle           Predicting postoperative pain - clinical and genetic studies of relationships between pain sensitivity and pain after surgery.           Many patients experience pain after surgery. Postoperative pain may lead to delayed mobilization, persisting pain, and psychosocial distress. Others are given excessive analgesic doses and experience side effects. More optimal use of pain relief has several advantages, such as faster postoperative mobilization and fewer incidents of venous thromboembolism or infection. To achieve this, we must identify individuals at increased risk of severe postoperative pain, but simple and reliable techniques for prediction of postoperative pain. Studies have also shown that the distinuation of pain thresholds with various modalities, such as heat, cold, pressure, or electricity, can be linked to pain intensity after surgery. but those tools are rarely used in clinical routine practice. To instead use painful components of routine preparation for surgery in order to evaluate individual pain sensitivity and predict postoperative pain would be almost revolutionary.           This thesis (I-IV) was based on cinical studies designed to investigate whether painful procedures during routine preparation for surgery can be used to predict postoperative pain (1, IV), to test whether electrical pain threshold levels can be used to predict postoperative pain (1, IV), to test whether electrical pain threshold levels can be used to predict postoperative pain at the user source of the parshold levels can be used to predict postoperative pain (1, IV), to test whether electrical pain threshold to have 3.4 times higher risk of severe acute pain after laparoscopic cholecystectomy (1), and 1.7 times higher risk of severe postoperative pain after various surgical procedures (IV). Lectrical pain theshold levels are reproducible, and the technique is well tolerated by patients. Howeve	Author Anna KM Persson		Sponsoring org	anization	
Many patients experience pain after surgery. Postoperative pain may lead to delayed mobilization, persisting pain, and psychosocial distress. Others are given excessive analgesic doses and experience side effects. More optimal use of pain relief has several advantages, such as faster postoperative mobilization and fewer incidents of venous thromboembolism or infection. To achieve this, we must identify individuals at increased risk of severe postoperative pain, but simple and reliable techniques for prediction of postoperative pain, have yet to be discovered.           We know that individual factors such as female gender, low age, considerable pre-operative pain. Studies have eals oshown that the estimation of pain thresholds with various modalities, such as heat, cold, pressure, or electricity, can be linked to pain intensity after surgery, but those tools are rarely used in clinical routine practice. To instead use painful components of routine preparation for surgery in order to evaluate individual pain sensitivity and predict postoperative pain would be almost revolutionary.           This thesis (I-IV) was based on cinical studies designed to investigate whether painful procedures during routine preparation for surgery can be used to predict postoperative pain (I, IV), to test whether electrical pain threshold levels can be used to predict postoperative pain (I, IV), to test whether electrical pain intensity at or above 2.0 VAS units to be associated with peripheral venous cannulation were found to have 3.4 times higher risk of severe acute pain after laparoscopic cholecystectomy (I), and 1.7 times higher risk of severe acute pain after laparoscopic cholecystectomy (I), and 1.7 times higher risk of severe acute pain after laparoscopic cholecystectomy (I). Weak correlative main first particulae, and ther tachnique is nericeated by patients. However, the method was found to be useful for prediction of postoperative pain only in women	Title and subtitle Predicting postoperative pain - clinical and genetic studies of relationships between pain sensitivity and pain after surgery				
sensitivity (III). These findings suggest a possible genetic contribution of those single nucleotide polymorphisms to individual pain sensitivity, however without reaching statistical significance, probably due to insufficient numbers of study patients.         Key words Electrical pain threshold, pain genetics, pain prediction, postoperative pain, venous cannulation.         Classification system and/or index terms (if any)         Supplementary bibliographical information       Language English         ISSN and key title 1652-8220       ISBN 978-91-7619-628-1         Recipient's notes       Number of pages 60       Price	<ul> <li>between pain sensitivity and pain after surgery</li> <li>Many patients experience pain after surgery. Postoperative pain may lead to delayed mobilization, persisting pain, and psychosocial distress. Others are given excessive analgesic doses and experience side effects. More optimal use of pain relief has several advantages, such as faster postoperative mobilization and fewer incidents of venous thromboembolism or infection. To achieve this, we must identify individuals at increased risk of severe postoperative pain, but simple and reliable techniques for prediction of postoperative pain have yet to be discovered.</li> <li>We know that individual factors such as female gender, low age, considerable pre-operative pain, and expectations on a painless postoperative course all increase the risk of severe postoperative pain. Studies have also shown that the estimation of pain thresholds with various modalities, such as heat, cold, pressure, or electricity, can be linked to pain intensity after surgery, but those tools are rarely used in clinical routine practice. To instead use painful components of routine preparation for surgery in order to evaluate individual pain sensitivity and predict postoperative pain (I, IV), to test whether electrical pain threshold levels can be used to predict postoperative pain (I, IV), to test whether electrical pain threshold levels can be used to predict postoperative pain (I, IV), to test whether electrical pain threshold levels can be used to predict postoperative pain (I, IV), to test whether electrical pain threshold levels can be used to prediction of acute postoperative pain. Patients reporting pain intensity at or above 2.0 VAS units to be associated with peripheral venous cannulation were found to have 3.4 times higher risk of severe acute pain after laparoscopic cholecystectomy (I), and 1.7 times higher risk of severe postoperative pain intensity, found here as well as previously, and high gender-dependency, considerably limit the clinical value of this technique fo</li></ul>				
Key words Electrical pain threshold, pain genetics, pain prediction, postoperative pain, venous cannulation.         Classification system and/or index terms (if any)         Supplementary bibliographical information       Language English         ISSN and key title 1652-8220       ISBN 978-91-7619-628-1         Recipient's notes       Number of pages 60       Price         Security classification       Security classification	sensitivity (III). These findings suggest a possible genetic contribution of those single nucleotide polymorphisms to individual pain sensitivity, however without reaching statistical significance, probably due to insufficient numbers of study patients.				
Classification system and/or index terms (if any)         Supplementary bibliographical information       Language English         ISSN and key title 1652-8220       ISBN 978-91-7619-628-1         Recipient's notes       Number of pages 60       Price         Security classification       Security classification       Security classification	Key words Electrical pain threshold, pain genetics, pain prediction, postoperative pain, venous cannulation.				
Supplementary bibliographical information       Language English         ISSN and key title 1652-8220       ISBN 978-91-7619-628-1         Recipient's notes       Number of pages 60       Price         Security classification       Security classification       Security classification	Classification system and/or index terms (if any)				
ISSN and key title 1652-8220     ISBN 978-91-7619-628-1       Recipient's notes     Number of pages 60     Price       Security classification     Price	Supplementary bibliographical information			Language English	
Recipient's notes     Number of pages 60     Price       Security classification	ISSN and key title 1652-8220			ISBN 978-91-7619-628-1	
Security classification	Recipient's notes	Number of pages	60	Price	
	Security classificat		tion		

I, the undersigned, being the copyright owner of the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation, hereby grant to all reference sources permission to publish and disseminate the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation.

## Predicting postoperative pain

## Clinical and genetic studies of relationships between pain sensitivity and pain after surgery

Anna KM Persson



Coverphoto by Anna Persson

Copyright Anna Persson, 2018

Faculty of Medicine Department of Clinical Sciences Malmö Anesthesiology and Intensive Care Medicine

ISBN 978-91-7619-628-1 ISSN 1652-8220 Lund University, Faculty of Medicine, Doctoral Dissertation Series 2018:62

Printed in Sweden by Media-Tryck, Lund University Lund 2018



Media-Tryck is an environmentally certified and ISO 14001 certified provider of printed material. Read more about our environmental MADE IN SWEDEN

"Jag vet att vad som helst kan hända när som helst, det är därför jag är alldeles lugn"

- Muminmamman

To my family

## Table of Contents

Table of Contents	6
List of publications	8
Abbreviations	9
Sammanfattning på svenska	10
Background	12
What is pain?	12
Physiology of pain processing	13
Assessment of acute pain Verbal rating scale Numeric rating scale Visual analogue scale Definitions and ratings	14 15 15 16 16
Postoperative pain	16
Pain sensitivity and quantitative sensory testing Electrical pain thresholds Pain associated with venous cannulation Pain associated with propolol infusion	17 18 19 19
Prediction of postoperative pain Pre-operative pain score Psychometrics Quantitative sensory testing Prediction rules by combining risk factor evaluations Other ways of predicting acute postoperative pain	20 21 21 22 22 23 24
Genetics and pain sensitivity	24
Aims	27
Methods	29
Study participants Paper I-II Paper III Paper IV	29 29 29 30

Preoperative tests of pain sensitivity	31
Venous cannulation-induced pain $(I, IV)$	31
Pain associated with injection of propotol (1)	31 22
Electrical pain unesholds (II)	32
Evaluation of postoperative pain (I, II, IV)	32
Genetic testing (III)	33
Statistical methods (I-IV)	33
Results and comments	35
Peripheral venous cannulation – does it hurt?	35
Can we use VCP measurements for prediction of acute postoperative pair	1? 36
On using VCP as a method to predict acute postoperative pain	38
Can we use pain intensity associated with infusion of Propofol for prediction of acute postoperative pain?	39
On using pain associated with infusion of propofol as a method to predict acute postoperative pain	39
Can we use electrical pain thresholds for prediction of acute postoperative	2
pain?	39
pain?	39 in 40
On using electrical pain thresholds to predict acute postoperative pa Can genetic variations explain differences in pain sensitivity?	39 in 40 41
Can genetic variations explain differences in pain sensitivity? On using genetic tests to predict acute postoperative pain	39 in 40 41 42
Can genetic variations explain differences in pain sensitivity? On using genetic tests to predict acute postoperative pain 	<ul> <li>39</li> <li>in</li> <li>40</li> <li>41</li> <li>42</li> <li>43</li> </ul>
Can genetic variations explain differences in pain sensitivity? On using genetic tests to predict acute postoperative pain On using genetic tests to predict acute postoperative pain Methodological issues On why pain intensity of 2.0 VAS-units was chosen as cut-off	39 in 40 41 42 43 43
Can genetic variations explain differences in pain sensitivity? On using genetic tests to predict acute postoperative pain On using genetic tests to predict acute postoperative pain Methodological issues On why pain intensity of 2.0 VAS-units was chosen as cut-off On the decision to use resting pain scores	39 in 40 41 42 43 43 43
Can genetic variations explain differences in pain sensitivity? On using genetic tests to predict acute postoperative pain On using genetic tests to predict acute postoperative pain Methodological issues On why pain intensity of 2.0 VAS-units was chosen as cut-off On the decision to use resting pain scores On why patients with recurrent habitual pain were not included	39 in 40 41 42 43 43 43 43
Can genetic variations explain differences in pain sensitivity? On using electrical pain thresholds to predict acute postoperative pa Can genetic variations explain differences in pain sensitivity? On using genetic tests to predict acute postoperative pain Methodological issues On why pain intensity of 2.0 VAS-units was chosen as cut-off On the decision to use resting pain scores On why patients with recurrent habitual pain were not included On postoperative pain intensity as outcome measure	39 in 40 41 42 43 43 43 43 44 44
<ul> <li>On using electrical pain thresholds for prediction of acute postoperative pain?</li> <li>On using electrical pain thresholds to predict acute postoperative pain</li> <li>Can genetic variations explain differences in pain sensitivity?</li> <li>On using genetic tests to predict acute postoperative pain</li> <li>Methodological issues</li> <li>On why pain intensity of 2.0 VAS-units was chosen as cut-off</li> <li>On the decision to use resting pain scores</li> <li>On why patients with recurrent habitual pain were not included</li> <li>On postoperative pain intensity as outcome measure</li> <li>On non-parametric statistical methods</li> </ul>	39 in 40 41 42 43 43 43 43 44 44 45
Can genetic variations explain differences in pain sensitivity? On using electrical pain thresholds to predict acute postoperative pa Can genetic variations explain differences in pain sensitivity? On using genetic tests to predict acute postoperative pain Methodological issues On why pain intensity of 2.0 VAS-units was chosen as cut-off On the decision to use resting pain scores On why patients with recurrent habitual pain were not included On postoperative pain intensity as outcome measure On non-parametric statistical methods On the use of psychometric evaluations	39 in 40 41 42 43 43 43 43 44 44 45 45
<ul> <li>On using electrical pain thresholds for prediction of acute postoperative pa</li> <li>On using electrical pain thresholds to predict acute postoperative pa</li> <li>Can genetic variations explain differences in pain sensitivity?</li> <li>On using genetic tests to predict acute postoperative pain</li> <li>Methodological issues</li> <li>On why pain intensity of 2.0 VAS-units was chosen as cut-off</li> <li>On the decision to use resting pain scores</li> <li>On why patients with recurrent habitual pain were not included</li> <li>On postoperative pain intensity as outcome measure</li> <li>On non-parametric statistical methods</li> <li>On the use of psychometric evaluations</li> </ul>	39 in 40 41 42 43 43 43 43 43 44 44 45 45 47
<ul> <li>On using electrical pain thresholds for prediction of acute postoperative pain?</li> <li>On using electrical pain thresholds to predict acute postoperative pain</li> <li>Can genetic variations explain differences in pain sensitivity?</li> <li>On using genetic tests to predict acute postoperative pain</li> <li>Methodological issues</li> <li>On why pain intensity of 2.0 VAS-units was chosen as cut-off</li> <li>On the decision to use resting pain scores</li> <li>On why patients with recurrent habitual pain were not included</li> <li>On postoperative pain intensity as outcome measure</li> <li>On non-parametric statistical methods</li> <li>On the use of psychometric evaluations.</li> </ul>	39 in 40 41 42 43 43 43 43 44 44 45 45 47 49
Can we use creencal pain thresholds for prediction of acute postoperative pain?         On using electrical pain thresholds to predict acute postoperative pain         Can genetic variations explain differences in pain sensitivity?         On using genetic tests to predict acute postoperative pain         Methodological issues         On why pain intensity of 2.0 VAS-units was chosen as cut-off         On the decision to use resting pain scores         On why patients with recurrent habitual pain were not included         On non-parametric statistical methods         On the use of psychometric evaluations         Future perspectives         Acknowledgements	39 in 40 41 42 43 43 43 43 44 45 45 45 47 49 51

## List of publications

This thesis is based on the following original publications, referred to in the text by their Roman numbers:

I.	Persson AK, Pettersson FD, Dyrehag LE, Åkeson J. Prediction of postoperative pain from assessment of pain induced by venous cannulation and propofol infusion. <i>Acta Anaesthesiologica Scandinavica</i> 2016; 60: 160-76.
II.	Persson AK, Dyrehag LE, Åkeson J. Prediction of postoperative pain from electrical pain thresholds after laparoscopic cholecystectomy. <i>Clinical Journal of Pain</i> 2017; 33: 126-31.
III.	Persson AK, Pettersson FD, Åkeson J. Single nucleotide polymorphisms associated with pain sensitivity after laparoscopic cholecystectomy. <i>Pain Medicine</i> 2017; doi 10.1093/pm/pnx164.
IV.	Persson AK, Åkeson J. Prediction of postoperative pain from assessment of pain intensity associated with venous cannulation. <i>Submitted for publication</i> .

## Abbreviations

APAIS	Amsterdam preoperative anxiety and information scale
APOP	Acute postoperative pain
СРМ	Conditioned pain modulation
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic acid
DNIC	Diffuse noxious inhibitory control
EPT	Electrical pain threshold
GWAS	Genome-wide association
HADS	Hospital anxiety and depression scale
IASP	International Association for the Study of Pain
ICU	Intensive care unit
NRS	Numeric pain rating scale
OPRM1	Opioid receptor mu 1
OR	Odds ratio
PACU	Post anesthesia care unit
PCS	Pain catastrophizing scale
PPSP	Persistent postsurgical pain
QST	Quantitative sensory testing
ROC	Receiver operating curve
SNP	Single nucleotide polymorphism
STAI	State-trait anxiety inventory
TRPA1	Transient receptor potential ion channel A1
VAS	Visual analogue scale
VCP	Venous cannulation pain – pain associated with venous cannulation
VRS	Verbal rating scale
WDR	Wide dynamic range neuron

## Sammanfattning på svenska

Trots den snabba utvecklingen av moderna tekniker för narkos och bedövning upplever många patienter smärta efter kirurgi. God smärtlindring efter en operation kan påskynda återhämtningen och därmed minska risken för komplikationer som blodpropp eller infektion. För att uppnå detta måste vi bli bättre på att hitta individer med ökad risk för postoperativ smärta redan innan de sövs.

Sedan tidigare känner vi till att individuella faktorer som kvinnligt kön, låg ålder, en sjukhistoria innefattande långvarig smärta och förväntningar på ett smärtfritt efterförlopp ökar risken för postoperativ smärta. I forskningsstudier har man också kunnat visa att människors smärttröskelnivå vid stimulering med värme, kyla, tryck eller elektrisk ström har samband med deras smärtkänslighet efter operation. Detta undersöks sällan till vardags inom vården. Om man istället kunde bedöma patienters smärtkänslighet genom att utvärdera hur de upplever åtgärder som gör ont i samband med förberedelse inför operation, skulle detta snabbt kunna visa sig praktiskt användbart.

Inom ramen för detta avhandlingsarbete, som bygger på fyra vetenskapliga arbeten (I-IV), har vi undersökt om nålsättning och injektion i blodet av sömnmedlet propofol (båda kan upplevas som smärtsamma) skulle kunna användas för att uppskatta risken för postoperativ smärta (I, IV). Vi har även utvärderat om ett instrument som med elektrisk ström kan fastställa enskilda människors smärttröskel även skulle kunna användas för att förutse vilka som har ökad risk för smärta efter operation (II). Dessutom har vi undersökt variationer och mönster i arvsanlag som är kopplade till smärtkänslighet (III).

Första delen av studien (arbete I-III) bygger på en observationsstudie vid Hallands sjukhus, där vi följde 180 patienter som fick gallblåsan bortopererad med titthålskirurgi, så kallad laparoskopisk kolecystektomi. Förberedelse-, narkos- och uppvakningsrutiner standardiserades. Innan patienterna sövdes fick de på en mätsticka, visuell analog skala (VAS) graderad från 0.0 - 10.0, markera sina upplevelser av dels hur ont nålsättningen gjort, och dels hur ont injektionen av narkosmedlet (propofol) gjort. De fick även testa sin elektriska smärttröskel. Efter operationerna registrerades på motsvarande sätt hur ont patienterna hade, samt hur tidigt och i vilka doser starka smärtlindrande läkemedel (opioider) tillfördes på uppvakningsavdelningen. De patienter som skattat smärtan vid nålsättning till mer än 2.0 VAS-enheter hade i genomsnitt också mer ont efter operationen. Risken för att dessa patienter skulle uppleva smärta efter operationen visade sig vara mer än tre gånger högre (I).

Vi följde sedan upp undersökningen med en studie på ytterligare 600 patienter som genomgick olika typer av operationer med olika narkos- och bedövningstekniker, och fann att vårt nålsättningstest sannolikt kan användas för att förutsäga risk för smärta efter i princip alla former av kirurgi (IV). Använder man testet oberoende av patient och typ av kirurgi, så har patienter med smärta över 2.0 VAS-enheter vid nålsättning nästan dubbelt så hög risk att få ont efter operationen.

Avseende elektrisk smärttröskel så kunde vi koppla låga tröskelvärden till ökad smärta efter gallblåsekirurgi, men testet visade sig bara användbart på kvinnor. Hos kvinnliga patienter med högre smärtkänslighet (lägre smärttröskel än flertalet kvinnor) var risken för postoperativ smärta mer än fyra gånger högre än annars, medan testet inte kunde användas för att på motsvarande sätt förutsäga risken för svår smärta hos manliga patienter (II).

Vid undersökning av arvsanlagen (generna) fann vi samband med några bestämda varianter av baspar i generna, som tidigare visats ha betydelse för att signalera smärta. Den variant som vi lyfter fram som viktigast i vår undersökning (III) finns i en gen som kallas ABCB1 och har en viktig funktion för transport av ämnen mellan blodet och hjärnan. De resultat vi kom fram till behöver dock bekräftas i fler undersökningar, eftersom de bygger på omfattande genetisk information från ett ganska litet antal patienter.

Sammanfattningsvis har vi visat, att man kan använda smärtskattning vid nålsättning för att redan före en operation hitta patienter med ökad risk att uppleva smärta efter operation (I, IV). Denna metod är enkel att använda och kräver ingen extra utbildning eller särskild utrustning. Elektrisk smärttröskelmätning är en annan metod för att mäta individuell smärttröskel. Den kräver särskild utrustning och kan tyvärr bara användas för att förutsäga risk för postoperativ smärta hos kvinnor (II). Det finns förändringar i baspar i gener kopplade till smärta som skulle kunna kopplas till ökad smärtkänslighet men resultaten bör bekräftas i ytterligare studier (III).

## Background

### What is pain?

The International Association for the Study of Pain (IASP) defines pain as "an unpleasant sensory and emotional experience associated with actual or potential tissue damage, or described in terms of such damage" (1, 2). The first known descriptions of pain are from Hippocrates' teachings already in 400 BC. Pain, as it is defined in our days, began with the formation of IASP in Seattle in 1973 and a task force of specialists put together to define the taxonomy in 1979 (3). This taxonomy has since then been updated regularly by different groups of experts. The definition mentioned above was last revised in 2008. It comes with an explaining note "The inability to communicate verbally does not negate the possibility that an individual is experiencing pain and is in need of appropriate pain-relieving treatment. Pain is always subjective".

A recent, functional, way to classify pain is in a temporal manner as acute pain or persistent. Persistent pain is defined as pain for 3 months or longer. While acute pain is usually caused by some sort of tissue damage, in persistent pain the stimulus is often no longer present and pain is instead entertained by an upregulated or sensitized pain signaling system. Why certain patients develop persistent pain is largely unknown, but risk factors like female gender, psychological factors, and in general higher sensitivity to pain suggests that patient specific factors have a role, such as perhaps genetic factors.

Pain can also be classified depending on cause as nociceptive, neuropathic, psychological or unknown. This might have implication for therapy, where for example anti-epileptic or antidepressant drugs are more effective than opioids in neuropathic pain (4, 5). Recently a new mechanistic descriptor of pain has been proposed and accepted by the IASP as nociplastic pain, defined as "pain that arises from altered nociception despite no clear evidence of actual or threatened tissue damage causing the activation of peripheral nociceptors or evidence for disease or lesion of the somatosensory system causing the pain". This descriptor is proposed to help describe clinically altered nociception, which might lead to persistent pain (6). This further encourages research to identify altered nociceptive function.



Pain according to Karin 6 years of age.

## Physiology of pain processing

Nociceptive signaling starts with activation of free nerve-endings branched from the main axon of a nociceptive neuron. These nociceptive receptors have high thresholds, meaning that the stimulus has to be strong to induce activation. In contrast to mechanoreceptors, nociceptive receptors do not adapt to repeated stimuli, leading to continuous signaling if the painful stimulation persists (7). Primary nociceptive neurons are either Aδ- or C-fibers. Aδ-fibers are thin myelinated fibers connecting to a few interneurons within a small area in the spinal dorsal horn, leading to distinct, localized perception of sensation. In contrast, C-fibers are unmyelinated and branch in a more diffuse manner in the dorsal horn, giving rise to sensation of pain hard to localize precisely, and usually described as dull (7). These primary neurons enter the spinal cord and synapse on second-order neurons within the dorsal horn. Axons of these neurons then traverse to the opposite side of the spinal cord and ascend within the spinothalamic tract to the thalamus. Some neurons alternatively ascend to the medulla oblongata, where they activate the

autonomous nervous system and may increase the heart rate, blood pressure, and respiratory rate. In the thalamus, the signal is relayed to tertiary neurons transmitting the nociceptive signal to the primary sensory cerebral cortex, making us aware of the pain. There are also tertiary neurons ascending from the thalamus to the limbic system, the insula, the anterior cingulate cortex, the amygdala and other subcortical areas, triggering emotional responses (4, 8, 9).

Inflammatory mediators in the periphery may activate primary neurons in response to repeated injury or inflammation. This causes them to lower their activation threshold, thereby being easier to activate with higher responses to stimulation or even spontaneous signaling. This is called primary sensitization and may give rise to primary hyperalgesia. This process can also cause allodynia, where normally non-painful stimuli suddenly become painful. Dysregulation of this response may promote transition to persisting pain (10).

Similar mechanisms occur in the spinal dorsal horn, where interneurons, called widedynamic-range (WDR) neurons, are activated by repeated stimuli or inflammatory mediators. As these neurons normally also transmit non-nociceptive signals from larger body regions, upregulation (wind-up) will cause hyperalgesia within a larger area surrounding the site of injury or even induce allodynia. This is called central sensitization or secondary hyperalgesia (10).

We also have descending inhibitory systems. They exert their effects primarily within the dorsal horn by releasing monoamine-serotonin, norepinephrine, and dopamine. This phenomenon of endogenous analgesia is mediated mainly via cannabinoid and opioid signaling in the periaqueductal grey of the midbrain (11). Dysregulation of the descending inhibitory system may also explain transition of acute pain to persisting (10).

### Assessment of acute pain

Pain is per definition subjective, and the only way to measure it is to ask the patient or make an assessment based on non-verbal communication like facial expression or other physical signs of pain. Acute pain should be evaluated by scoring of pain intensity, and there is consensus to use so called one-dimensional tools for evaluation. The tools most commonly used are the numeric rating scale (NRS), the verbal rating scale (VRS), and the visual analogue scale (VAS), and in recent years the VAS is the one most frequently used in clinical practice and research (12).

#### Verbal rating scale

- 0 No pain
- 1 Mild pain
- 2 Moderate pain
- 3 Severe pain



Figure 1. One-dimensional tools for evaluation of pain intensity The most commonly used pain rating scales.

#### Verbal rating scale

The VRS consists of five words and corresponding numbers with which the patient can describe their pain. The scale was developed to easily evaluate success of treatment. It is short, simple and easy to use in clinical practice, but lacks accuracy for research with its few categorical words: 'no pain', 'mild pain', 'moderate pain', and 'severe pain' (13). It has however been shown to deliver reliable scientific information despite its simplicity (14).

#### Numeric rating scale

The NRS was first described in 1978 and consists of a line from 0-10 oriented either vertically or horizontally. The patient is asked to grade the pain intensity on a scale from 0 to 10, where 0 represents no pain and 10 the worst imaginable pain. Multiple versions of this scale now exist. The scale is easy to administer and easy to use. It can be delivered graphically or verbally (15). Relative to VAS this scale has shown high compliance, good responsiveness and ease of use (16). The scores on the two scales correspond well (17).

#### Visual analogue scale

The VAS is the tool mostly used to score pain intensity in clinical practice and clinical research. It consists of a vertical or horizontal line of 10 cm with 'no pain' at one end and 'worst imaginable pain' at the other. The patient is told to put a mark on the line corresponding to the actual intensity of pain, enabling the distance (in mm) to be exactly determined and used to score the pain intensity (15). A disadvantage in clinical practice is that it has to be used in two steps. First, the patient has to indicate the intensity on the scale, and then the investigator has to measure and record the response, and incorrect measuring is a potential cause of error (15).

#### **Definitions and ratings**

Studies differ on what is defined to be slight, moderate and severe pain on the VAS. When cancer patients were asked to define on the NRS pain intensity associated with mild, moderate or severe pain according to the VRS, the cut-off-points were set at 4 and 8 (18). Further attempts have been made to define corresponding levels and Hirschfeld et al. defined similar levels where slight pain was NRS lower than 4, moderate pain 4-7, and severe pain 8 and higher (19).

How big a change in pain intensity do you need to consider the improvement significant? According to Cepeda et al. this depends on the pain level. If the pain intensity at baseline is moderate a change in NRS of 1.3 is considered improvement, and at severe pain at baseline a change in NRS of 1.8 is needed to be considered an improvement (20). Bird et al. studied patients at the emergency department after trauma and found clinically significant changes in pain to be 1.3 VAS units in patients starting out with slight pain and 2.8 VAS units in patients with severe pain (21). Thus, clinically significant changes in pain are different along the length of the VAS. Others have used 50% pain reduction to be a significant reduction in pain (13).

### Postoperative pain

Surgery causes tissue injury and release of histamine and inflammatory mediators inducing nociceptive signaling and experience of pain. Intense noxious input may cause peripheral and central sensitization. Approximately 80 % of patients who undergo surgery report acute postoperative pain, and less than half report adequate pain relief (22). In 10-50 % of postoperative patients the pain continues leading to persistent pain, with chronic physical disability and psychosocial distress in 2-10 % of these patients. Persistent postsurgical pain is defined as pain continuing for more than three months after surgery. Severe postoperative pain is believed to contribute to

conversion of acute to persisting postsurgical pain (PPSP) (23, 24). In a recent large study, APOP was found to be the most important risk factor for pain persisting beyond six months after surgery, with even higher odds ratios (OR) than preoperative pain conditions (25). Patients identified before or soon after surgery to be at high risk for PPSP, for example those with severe APOP, should be referred to an acute pain service for early management and follow-up in an attempt to reduce the number of patients developing PPSP (26).

Uncontrolled acute pain after surgery comes with immediate and long-term complications. Once nociceptive signals reach the brain, the patient will be conscious of the pain, and simultaneous signaling to the limbic system will induce emotional responses. Neuro-endocrine stress responses will lead to activation of the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenocortical and sympatho-adrenal systems with increased sympathetic tone, and higher plasma levels of catecholamines and catabolic hormones. The heart rate and blood pressure will increase as well as the oxygen consumption. The stress response with higher global demand for oxygen increases the respiratory work. Sympathetic activation also induces higher cardiac oxygen consumption, which, together with the general stress response, puts extra effort on the heart. The extent of stress response is proportional to the surgical trauma. This neuroendocrine response is believed to be a factor in development of a hypercoagulable state, which - together with inhibition of fibrinolysis, increased platelet reactivity and increased blood viscosity – may promote thrombo-embolism. Furthermore, secondary hyperglycemia may contribute to poor wound healing (5). Studies have indicated that, despite advances in pain prediction and treatment, postoperative pain remains insufficiently treated (27). Improved prevention of this important surgical complication is vital. Attenuation of pain and the stress response after surgery promotes early recovery and reduces the risks of a number of potentially harmful complications mentioned above (Fig. 2).

### Pain sensitivity and quantitative sensory testing

Experimental pain can be evaluated with different modalities, where a painful stimulus is applied and the response quantified. Methods designed to test pain sensitivity are called quantitative sensory testing (QST). Pain from mechanical stimuli can be tested in a controlled manner by stimulation with touch, pinprick or pressure. Thermal stimulation with cold, heat or laser radiation is another modality. Finally, pain can also be induced by chemical substances, like capsaicin or mustard oil, and with electricity (as discussed in more detail below) (28).

Quantitative sensory testing can also mimic different processes in pain signaling. For example, applying a continuous cutaneous stimulus can cause primary hyperalgesia while a deeper stimulus, or intramuscular injection of a painful substance, is required to induce secondary hyperalgesia. To mimic visceral pain the same stimuli as mentioned above can be applied inside hollow organs, like the gut. This has however, for obvious reasons, only been applied in experimental research (29). Dynamic QST involves methods designed to evaluate more complex parts of pain processing. With these methods, wind-up can be tested through temporal and spatial summation with repeated stimuli. The descending inhibitory system or diffuse noxious inhibitory control (DNIC) can be tested with conditioned pain modulation (CPM). Using this method, initial application and evaluation of a painful teststimulus is followed by the induction of pain at another site with another kind of stimulus. The test-stimulus is then re-applied and re-evaluated. The difference between the first and second evaluations of the painful teststimulus reflects the level of DNIC. Less efficient DNIC is associated with more individual experience of pain (29).

More complex tests of dynamic QST such as DNIC efficacy (30) with CPM or temporal summation (31) are believed to more appropriately reflect the clinical situation where acute pain turns into persistent pain, and have also been shown to predict PPSP (32). For prediction of APOP these more complex methods are hard to apply in clinical practice, and they have not been found to be better than simple methods (33, 34).

#### **Electrical pain thresholds**

Among different methods for QST, testing electrical pain thresholds (EPT) is a technique that allows standardized timing and intensity when delivering the stimulus. The devices used to determine EPT levels are often handy and easy to use, and have been shown to be safe and reliable tools for measuring pain thresholds (35-38). The electrical stimulus is believed to bypass nociceptive receptors and directly activate neurons (28). The simplicity of the method and promising results in earlier studies (8, 14, 22) encourage further evaluation, as also proposed in recent reviews (39, 40). However, results concerning its predictive ability regarding postoperative pain are controversial. Levels of EPT have been shown to correlate with levels of acute postoperative pain after Caesarean section (35, 41). In contrast, studies in male patients have reported no such predictive properties of individual EPT levels (42-45). It has therefor been suggested that EPT, for unknown reasons, can only be used to predict postoperative pain intensity in women (39).

Higher nerve and receptor density in glabrous skin on the fingertips of women, together with a smaller area of stimulation, has been proposed to explain higher sensitivity to this kind of stimulation in women due to higher influx of electrical energy (46). The distance from the surface of the skin to the nerves may also influence the pain response (47).

#### Pain associated with venous cannulation

Peripheral venous cannulation, a procedure necessary in health care services, is many times associated with pain. The procedure has a success rate of 76-98 % and is, when successful, associated with pain levels of 2.5-3.0 VAS or NRS units (48-50). Multiple needle sticks induce more pain (48). The site of cannulation also influences the level of pain induced, and cannulation of the antecubital fossa is associated with less pain than the hand (51).

Although often considered painful, many health care professionals do not routinely offer pain relief. Reasons often stated are potential waste of time, doubt whether required, potential aggravation of cannulation, peer pressure, or practical difficulty. Pain associated with peripheral venous cannulation can be successfully prevented by topical application of eutectic mixture of local anesthetics (EMLA) or by infiltration of local anesthetic (50, 52).

As for the case with postoperative pain a positive correlation has been found between the level of anxiety before cannulation and the level of discomfort associated with the procedure (53). Suren et al. have shown that psychological factors like anxiety or pain catastrophizing might contribute to pain associated with venous cannulation, considering that pain catastrophizing score (PCS) levels correlate with pain associated with venous cannulation (54).

A recent obstetric study on associations between venous cannulation-induced pain (VCP) and pain during labor reported weak correlations between VCP and time to epidural request but no significant correlations with different measures of pain during labor (55).

#### Pain associated with propofol infusion

The drug most commonly used to induce general anesthesia is propofol. Approximately 60 % of patients experience local pain on injection (56). Traditionally, propofol has been considered to release pain-inducing kininogens upon contact with the vascular endothelium. Propofol has also been shown to activate vanilloid receptors, resulting in neuronal influx of calcium (56). Another theory is that pain is induced by activation of the transient receptor potential ion channel A1 (TRPA1) (57), but the exact mechanism responsible for pain upon intravenous injection of propofol remains unknown.

Many methods have been proposed to reduce the pain induced by administration of propofol. According to a recent review by Jalota et al., injection in the antecubital vein, and, especially if usage of the hand vein, pre-treatment of the vein with lidocaine in conjunction with venous occlusion, are the most efficient methods for reducing pain. A common present practice, to mix propofol with lidocaine before injection, is also effective but not as good as the other ones (56).

Remaining uncertainty regarding nociceptive mechanisms potentially involved makes peripheral intravenous infusion of propofol as a local pain-stimulus for predictive purposes questionable.



Figure 2. Proposed methods for prediction, and factors influencing development and complications, of acute (APOP) and persistent (PPSP) pain after surgery.

## Prediction of postoperative pain

Known risk factors for postoperative pain are female gender, low age, pre-operative pain, psychosocial factors like anxiety and depression, certain types of surgery, especially if surgical nerve damage is caused, and large skin incision (23, 58). None of these factors are strong enough to be used alone for individual prediction of risk for severe postoperative pain. Pre-operative screening methods could potentially enable intensified attempts at prevention and treatment of pain in patients prone to pain after surgery. Several methods have been proposed to solve this important task (Fig 2).

Moderate to severe postoperative pain is still a problem in 20-40 % of surgical patients, and even everyday surgical procedures are often associated with considerable postoperative pain (59). Focus is currently shifting from procedure-specific towards

individualized therapeutic strategies to improve management of acute postoperative pain and reduce the risk for long-term transition to PPSP (60, 61). Predicting risks for severe postoperative pain in specific patients is thus an important part of this strategy. Experimental tests have been reported to explain 4-54 % of interindividual variance in postoperative pain (39, 62), and psychological factors, in particular pain catastrophizing, are also important (63). Hence, widely considered, the way forwards is prediction models combining different methods (64).

#### Pre-operative pain score

Patient history of recurrent pain is the most important risk factor for higher levels of APOP, and probably also for development of PPSP (58, 65-67). Several attempts have been made to evaluate individual pain sensitivity before surgery. However, there are only few examples of using pain experienced during procedures performed in the regular presurgical preparation – in contrast to QST – to predict postoperative pain intensity. Rago et al. reported, in 2012, that assessment of tourniquet-induced pain before surgery could predict postoperative pain intensity (68). Carvahlo et al. showed a correlation between VCP and time to epidural request when following 47 women in labor, suggesting a link between pain sensitivity and pain during labor (55). A few years later, Orbach-Zinger et al. published data suggesting associations between pain at injection of local anesthetics administered before spinal anesthesia during preparation for Caesarean section, and postoperative levels of pain intensity as well as analgesic requirements (69).

#### **Psychometrics**

Psychological factors may influence both acute and persistent pain. A number of specific questionnaires, like the state-trait anxiety inventory (STAI), the Amsterdam preoperative anxiety and information scale (APAIS), the pain catastrophizing score (PCS), and the hospital anxiety and depression scale (HADS), have all been reported to enable prediction of postoperative pain intensity levels (58, 70, 71). The APAIS, a six-question questionnaire specifically designed to evaluate pre-operative anxiety score and information-seeking behavior (72), has been shown to improve prediction of postoperative pain in conjunction with other tools (58). The HADS is a questionnaire designed to evaluate levels of anxiety and depression in somatic healthcare. It comprises a fourteen-item scale with seven items measuring anxiety and seven others measuring depression, providing a maximum score of 21 for each entity. A score of 0-7 is considered normal, whereas 8-10 indicate slight to moderate signs, and 11-21 assumed presence of mood disorder (73). The HADS has been used in research on pain prediction (61) and has been translated and validated in

Swedish (74). However, studies on prediction of postoperative pain from HADS scores have reported conflicting results. The scale has been used in several large studies looking at pre-operative factors and their ability to predict PPSP and has not been found to be significantly predictive (61) (75). No association between pre-operative HADS scores and VCP was found in a recent study in healthy volunteers (53).

The PCS comprises 13 questions measuring negative orientation around the thought of pain. It was first developed by Sullivan et al. in 1995 and has been frequently used and validated in pain research since then (76). The PCS is the psychometric tool showing the most promising results regarding predictability of acute postoperative pain (63, 71). It has been found to be associated with high pain experience with respect to both pain intensity and use of analgesics (61, 63, 70). The results are however conflicting, and other studies have shown no such predictive ability (24, 61). Its scores have also been found to have weak association with VCP. Suren et al. in 2013 presented an interesting study on pre-operative VCP measurements and PCS evaluations. The median pain intensity associated with venous cannulation on the back of the hand with a 20 G catheter was 3 NRS units. A weak correlation was found between PCS score and VCP (r=0.197, p=0.011). Patients with chronic pain scored higher, and females scored higher than males, on the PCS. Data on postoperative pain was unfortunately not reported (54).

Other factors closely linked to psychological factors have also been reported to affect pain sensitivity. Recently poor sleep quality was reported to be associated with higher pain intensity and use of analgesics after Caesarean section, and also with higher PCS scores (68).

To summarize the value of psychological analysis, in a meta-analysis, including 29 studies and 14 different psychometric evaluation questionnaires, only 55% of the included studies reported an association between increased preoperative anxiety or pain catastrophizing and PPSP. The pooled OR, based on 15 studies, however leaned towards an increased risk ranging from 1.55-2.10 (77).

#### Quantitative sensory testing

There is also research suggesting a link between pre-operative experimental pain thresholds and postoperative pain (39, 61, 63, 78-82). Various methods for estimating pain thresholds with different modalities of pre-operative QST, based on induction of different kinds of experimental pain, e. g. pain threshold to electrical stimuli (35, 43, 44) heat pain threshold, cold pain threshold (79, 80, 82-84) or pressure pain threshold (63, 81), have been reported to correlate with postoperative pain sensitivity. Quantitative sensory testing has been shown to predict up to 54 % of the variance in postoperative pain with better predictive strength than any other known risk factor. Among different methods of QST, EPT has been reported to have the best predictive ability (39).

The predictive ability of QST is better than that of psychological factors, and combining them has in many studies not increased the predictive power (39). In a recent study however, reduced pressure pain threshold together with increased PCS was shown to be the best predictor of postoperative pain during movement 24 hours after surgery. The authors combined the two factors in a predictive model with a sensitivity of 71.4 and a specificity of 62.5 (63).

#### Prediction rules by combining risk factor evaluations

As no single factor or test alone has shown excellent, reproducible, results for prediction of postoperative pain, some researchers are shifting focus towards adding different factors to develop prediction rules. Already in 2003, Kalkman et al. suggested a preoperative prediction rule including age, gender, type of surgery, size of incision, preoperative pain scores, and APAIS scores, to predict severe postoperative pain with a sensitivity of 74 % and specificity of 61 % (58). This prediction rule was later validated and modified in another cohort (85).

In a large study designed to identify risk factors for PPSP after herniotomy, Aasvang et al. identified four factors associated with PPSP – pre-operative pain-related functional impairment, pre-operative pain-response to heat, intra-operative nerve injury, and postoperative pain intensity on day 30 (61). A predictive model was set up based on pre- and intra-operative factors (pain-related functional impairment, pain on heat QST, and surgical technique), and a risk plot presented as a prediction tool for postherniotomy pain with fairly good predictive ability (C-statistic 74 %).

Another study, including both clinical and genetic factors, found only two factors - pre-operative pain in the operating field, and other pre-operative pain – to be relevant in this context (75).

Recently another prediction model – based on a five-item risk index score, reflecting comorbid signs of stress, capacity overload in the past six months, pre-operative pain in the operating field, other pre-operative chronic pain, and movement-evoked pain five days after surgery – has been proposed to predict pain intensity six months after surgery (86) without having to test the patient in the immediate peri-operative period. Mathes et al. validated and updated this tool of prediction into a risk index for chronic pain (RICP) based on assessments of pre-operative pain in the operating field, movement-evoked pain five days after surgery, other pre-operative chronic pain, and female gender. The RICP was found to predict PPSP at 6 months after surgery with a sensitivity of 75 % and specificity of 73 % (25)

In theory, prediction tools are tempting, but so far, no proposed validated tool for prediction of acute postoperative pain is good or simple enough to be considered useful in clinical practice.

#### Other ways of predicting acute postoperative pain

Boselli et al. proposed a new method for prediction of acute postoperative pain based on an analgesia/nociception index, calculated from heart rate variability during awakening (before extubation) from general anesthesia, claiming a sensitivity and specificity for prediction of acute postoperative pain of 86 % (ROC area 0.82). The test was designed to identify patients at risk of moderate to severe immediate postoperative pain. The timing of the test, just before awakening, makes it promising, enabling immediate treatment of susceptible patients. However, it does require specific equipment designed for this purpose (87).

Orbach-Zinger published results indicating that pain associated with injection of local anesthetic (ILA) before spinal anesthesia for Caesarean section was associated with postoperative pain. Obvious differences in postoperative pain intensity were found between patients with mild or severe pain upon ILA. Patients with mild pain upon ILA on average graded their postoperative pain intensity at rest during the first 24 hours at 0.3 compared to 5.3 NRS in those with severe pain upon ILA (69). The statistical correlation of approximately 0.5 in this study is stronger than in most studies comparing experimental pain scores with postoperative pain levels.

### Genetics and pain sensitivity

Genetic variation is believed to explain a large portion of pain variability. Studies in animal and human twins suggest that 30-60 % of this variance is explained by genetic factors. There are heritable conditions of reduced pain perception (HSAN I-V) and of increased pain like erythromelalgia, familial hemiplegic migraine and paroxysmal extreme pain. The variation of pain perception in the general population is a complex trait thought to depend on polygenic contributions not yet known (88). How proteins are built up is determined by deoxyribonucleic acid (DNA) coding for specific protein structures. A gene is a specific DNA sequence on a particular portion of a chromosome encoding for synthesis of a specific protein. Alleles are different variants of the same gene. Replacing one nucleotide in a gene (point mutation) alters the gene and hence the corresponding coding for protein synthesis, which results in a slightly modified protein structure. Such variations can also result from DNA segments being eliminated, changing positions, or being inverted, in our genes. In some instances, a modified protein structure may lead to altered function of the protein and even cellular dysfunction.



A single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP) where a single base change has occured in over 1 % of the population. In this case the nucleotide guanine has been exchanged for the nucleotide thymine.

A detectable variation of protein function is known as a phenotype, and polymorphism is when more than two phenotypes are present in a gene. Replacement of one nucleotide in less than 1 % of a population is called a mutation, and in more than 1 % a single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP). An allelic variation can be quiet and not at all affect the phenotype, but it can also cause individual differences in pharmacokinetic or pharmacodynamic properties of drugs, e.g. opioids (89). In genetic association studies, the DNA in patients with a certain phenotype (e.g. pain condition) is compared with that in controls (wild-type). In candidate gene studies, already susceptible pain genes are compared between groups. In genome-wide association studies (GWAS), the entire genome is mapped and compared. The most recent method in this rapidly growing field of research is genome-wide arrays enabling objective comparison of SNPs across the entire genome. Many have attempted the task of linking genetic variations to pain, and many different genes and SNPs are involved in pain sensitivity. The most extensively investigated gene in this area is probably OPRM1, a gene coding for the µ-opioid receptor. The SNP A118G alters functional properties of the human  $\mu$ -opioid receptor. The A118G polymorphism, where aspartate has been exchanged for asparagine, is found in 20 % of Caucasians. This allele confers a different nociceptive cerebro-cortical activation than the more common genotype (90). Subjects carrying one or two copies of the variant G allele have been found to have reduced analgesic response to alfentanil and morphine (91, 92) and also to need more morphine after surgery (93). Children with this polymorphism undergoing surgery are more likely to report high-intensity pain postoperatively (94). The G allele has also been associated with a lower electrical pain threshold and higher intraoperative need for fentanyl (95).

Catechol-O-methyl transferase (COMT), an enzyme involved in the metabolism of catecholamines, affects adrenergic and dopaminergic pathways involved in the pain response. It influences pain sensitivity by modulating neuronal transmission and is strongly associated with pain sensitivity (91). In several previous studies SNPs in this gene have been linked to pain or opioid responsiveness (96-99). Genetic variability at COMT modulates responses to opioids in acute postoperative pain (98). Individuals with low COMT activity have been shown to have higher pain sensitivity (100). However, the results have been questioned since other studies have reported no associations between certain SNPs in COMT and postoperative need for opioids (101).

The ABCB1 (previously called MDR1) is a gene encoding for a transporter part of the ABC superfamily of efflux transporters, which functions at capillary endothelial cells of the blood-brain barrier and blood-cerebrospinal fluid barrier. More than one hundred different SNPs are known in this gene. Many of them have been shown to influence pain sensitivity and have been proposed to be involved in opioid responsiveness after surgery (93, 102). The most investigated of the ABCB1 genetic polymorphisms, the non-synonymous exon 26 SNP (C3435T), has been found in 50-60 % of Caucasians (91).

There are several different SNPs in the above-mentioned genes that have been found to be involved in pain signaling. Regarding previous gene association studies, it should be emphasized that although many have been done in so called candidate pain genes, all of them seem to fail to replicate (75). In 2016, de Gregori et al. presented results from 200 patients going through abdominal surgery linking SNPs to opioid consumption and postoperative pain intensity. They analyzed eighteen SNPs in the OPRM1, COMT, UGT2B7 and ESR1 genes without finding any significant association with postoperative analgesia (103). Recently, a multicenter two-year study, including 90 SNPs and clinical factors in 500 cases and 500 controls, found no influence of genetic factors on development of PPSP (75).

In order to find associations, sought after by so many, some researchers advocate smaller studies with well-defined phenotypes to obtain more reliable and relevant results. Genotyping patients with clinical outcomes at either end of the scale may be more informative and cost efficient. Having a plan for a systematic research program at the start and a clear hypothesis is perhaps more important than testing for any polymorphism whose assay might be available (104).

## Aims

Aims of this thesis were to investigate if the extent of postoperative pain

- can be predicted from assessments of pain induced by peripheral venous cannulation during routine preparation for surgery.
- can be predicted from assessments of pain associated with intravenous administration of propofol during induction of general anesthesia.
- can be predicted from electrical pain threshold levels.
- reflects genetic differences between patients reporting higher and lower levels of pain sensitivity and postoperative pain intensity.

## Methods

The scientific papers included in this thesis were all based upon observational studies of prospective design at Halland's Hospital, a county hospital on the west coast of Sweden. All studies were approved by the Regional Human Research Ethics Review Board in Lund, Sweden. Study IV was also registered in Clinical Trials (http://www.clinicaltrials.gov).

### Study participants

#### Paper I-II

One hundred-and-eighty patients scheduled for laparoscopic cholecystectomy were included in this prospective clinical study. The anesthetic protocol was highly standardized. Pain intensity associated with peripheral venous cannulation and administration of propofol, as well as levels of EPT, were recorded preoperatively. For evaluation of postoperative pain, we used assessments of pain intensity on a VAS, time to first rescue administration of opioid, and total dose of rescue opioid. Focus was on acute postoperative pain and the follow-up was 1.5 hours in the post anesthesia care unit (PACU).

#### Paper III

In this study, patients reporting the highest and lowest levels of pain intensity were chosen from the well-categorized cohort in study I. Individually reported levels of preand postoperative pain intensity were used for phenotype classification into a case (high-pain) group with VCP intensity > 2.0 and maximum postoperative pain intensity  $\ge$  7.0 VAS units, and a control (low-pain) group with  $\le$  2.0 and < 4.0 VAS units, respectively.

Blood samples from 32 case and 25 control patients were used for DNA-extraction and genome-wide array to compare single nucleotide polymorphisms previously reported to be relevant for pain expression between the two study groups.



Figure 3 Inclusion flow chart study I-III Description of inclusion of patients in the first three studies.

#### Paper IV

Six-hundred patients scheduled for elective surgery at Halland's Hospital Halmstad during three months in 2017, and prepared for surgery at the pre-operative unit, were included. All patients were asked to grade their VCP intensity on a VAS immediately after cannulation. The surgical procedures were categorized into four different groups,

based on presumed levels of postoperative pain, and the study patients were compared within these groups. The primary outcome measure was the reported maximum pain intensity in the PACU, and secondary outcome measures were the proportions of patients with moderate or severe pain, comparing patients with VCP intensity above or below 2.0 VAS units.

### Preoperative tests of pain sensitivity

#### Venous cannulation-induced pain (I, IV)

The venous cannulation performed in study I was standardized to size of cannula and location as both factors are known to influence the pain associated with the procedure (51). We used the back of the hand and a venous cannula of inner diameter 1.1 mm. Immediately after the procedure patients were asked to grade their VCP on a horizontal VAS. The procedure was performed by several different nurses in our preoperative area and on a surgical ward at our hospital. In study IV the size of cannula and site for cannulation was optional for the nurse performing the procedure. The antecubital fossa was chosen for cannulation in most cases.



#### Pain associated with injection of propofol (I)

Before induction of anesthesia 3.0 ml of propofol (Propofol Lipuro<sup>®</sup>, Braun, Danderyd, Sweden) 10 mg/ml was injected over 5 seconds through the peripheral venous catheter on the back of the hand by the anesthetic nurse caring for the patient during surgery. The patient was then asked to grade their pain associated with the procedure on a horizontal VAS.



#### **Electrical pain thresholds (II)**

To determine electrical pain thresholds (EPT), we used a Painmatcher<sup>TM</sup> device (Cefar Medical AB, Lund, Sweden), delivering monophasic rectangular electrical pulses with a constant current of 15 mA and 10 Hz frequency on closure of a circuit between the thumb and index finger. To yield step-wisely increasing levels of pain intensity, the pulse duration increases gradually over time (from 4 to 396 µs), thereby increasing the amount of energy delivered. When the patient releases the buttons of the device, a microprocessor-controlled arbitrary value (EPT score) between 1 and 99, reflecting the maximum energy delivered, is displayed. Each study patient was first carefully instructed to hold on, thereby letting the intensity of sensation increase until considered painful, and then let go. The EPT was determined three times in each study patient, and individual mean scores were calculated and recorded. The patients were blinded to their results.

### Evaluation of postoperative pain (I, II, IV)

We have chosen to use the VAS for assessment of pain intensity as it offers the greatest opportunities for discrimination and to detect minute pain changes during analgesic administration. Our primary outcome parameter was pain intensity measured with a horizontal VAS. Secondary outcomes in study I-II, were time to first rescue opioid and total dose of rescue opioid within a certain time period. For our results to be considered clinically useful and relevant, all three measurements would have to lean the same way. The testing of VAS was performed by nurses trained in intensive care medicine, working at the PACU. In study IV secondary outcome was proportion of patients with moderate or severe pain after surgery. We chose to define slight pain as <VAS 4.0 and moderate pain as  $\geq 4.0$ .

## Genetic testing (III)

The part of the chromosome coding for a gene is called the exome. The exome constitutes around 1 % of the genome and 180 000 exons. In genome-wide association studies the whole genome is mapped. In whole exome sequencing only the expressed genes are sequenced. Not sequencing the whole genome saves time and money and, more importantly, still allows for efficient identification of genetic bases responsible for inherited disorders in smaller cohorts. The large quantity of data obtained from these analyses require extensive knowledge and time for analysis and very large sample sizes. Exome sequencing may therefore be preferable in studies aiming towards identifying somatic mutations of clinical relevance. In complex disorders, like pain sensitivity, many genes are thought to be involved in disease risk and, especially then, limiting sequencing to the exome will be more efficient. The limitation of course being that potentially disease-causing variations in non-coding regions of the genome may be missed (105, 106).

With regard to the large amount of data and relatively small study groups we chose to focus on candidate pain genes in the bioinformatics analyses.

Whole exome array was performed at SciLife laboratories the SNP & SEQ Technology Platform, Department of Medical Sciences, Biomedical Centre, Uppsala University. Illuminas Omni Express Exome Array was used to analyze 964193 SNP markers from each blood sample. This array is set to sequence >240 000 functional exonic markers and >700 000 genome wide markers that provide coverage of common variants at >5% minor allele frequency (MAF). The results were then analyzed with GenomeStudio 2011.1 software (Illumina Inc., San Diego, California, USA). Quality control was performed using PLINK with 662 348 variants passing filters and quality control.

An experienced bioinformatician assisted in processing the results and a statistician with knowledge in genetic studies performed the statistical analysis of the genetic tests.

### Statistical methods (I-IV)

Pain intensity levels are reported as median with interquartile range (IQR), considering the ordinal character of the VAS. Proportions are reported with 95% confidence interval (CI).

Continuous variables were compared between groups with the Mann-Whitney U-test (I, II, III, IV). The Pearson's Chi<sup>2</sup> test was used to compare categorical variables, e. g. proportions (I, II, III, IV). The Kruskal-Wallis one-way analysis of variance was used to compare median values between different categories of surgical procedures (IV).

Correlations were analyzed with the Spearman's correlation test (I, II, IV). Time until first administration of opioid in the PACU was analyzed by Kaplan-Meier curves with log rank test (I, II). The ROC-curve was set up for determination of ideal thresholds (II). Predictive abilities were evaluated with logistic regression analysis and cross-tabulations set up to get sensitivity and specificity levels (I, II, IV). Associations between SNPs and pain sensitivity were investigated using linear regression (III). Levels of P <0.05 were considered statistically significant (I, II, IV). The Bonferroni and permutation tests were used to adjust for multiple testing (III).
## Results and comments

## Peripheral venous cannulation – does it hurt?

Different levels of VCP intensity were recorded depending on the study setting. The median VCP intensity was found to be higher in patients scheduled for laparoscopic cholecystectomy (I) than for patients scheduled for various surgical procedures (IV). In study I the back of the hand was consistently cannulated with a venous catheter of inner diameter 1.1 mm in all patients. In study IV the size of catheter and site of cannulation was optional for the nurse performing the procedure and the antecubital fossa was chosen for cannulation in most cases. These differences most likely influenced the results obtained – median VCP intensity 2.5 versus 1.0 VAS units. This assumption is supported by the fact that patients cannulated on the back of the hand (IV) had similar median VCP intensity levels in studies I and IV, as also shown in Table 2.

Gender differences in pain experienced may also have influenced the results, as there is a trend towards higher reported pain intensity levels in women (Table 1).

### Table 1. Venous cannulation-induced pain in different study settings.

Median (IQR) VCP intensity in in all, female and male patients evaluated in different study settings and also reported by gender. Levels of statistical probability (*P*) represent differences between women and men. The last two rows contain previously unpublished data.

Procedure	Number of patients (women/men)	VCP all (VAS units)	VCP women (VAS units)	VCP men (VAS units)	
Cholecystectomy in Halmstad (I)	153 (110/43)	2.5 (1.5-4.5)	3.0 (1.5-5.0)	2.0 (1.0-3.1)	0.6
Various surgical procedures in Halmstad (IV)	505 (330/175)	1.0 (0.2-2.5)	1.0 (0.4-3.0)	1.0 (0.0-2.0)	0.7
Blood donors in Halmstad	170 (68/102)	1.1 (0.4-2.6)	1.4 (0.7-3.6)	0.9 (0.2-1.9)	0.005
Various surgical procedures in Malmö	107 (24/83)	1.0 (0.3-1.9)			

### Table 2. Venous cannulation-induced pain as influenced by site of cannulation and size of catheter.

Median (IQR) VCP intensity in 505 study patients cannulated on the back of the hand or in the antecubital fossa (IV), and with different (inner diameter 0.9 or 1.1 mm) catheter sizes (IV). Levels of statistical probability (P) represent differences between cannulation sites and catheter sizes.

	VCP (VAS units)	
Site of cannulation		
Antecubital fossae (n = 387)	1.0 (0.0-2.1)	
Back of hand (n = 118)	2.0 (0.9-3.4)	<0.001
Size of catheter		
0.9 mm (n = 98)	1.0 (0.5-2.7)	
1.1 mm (n = 407)	1.0 (0.1-2.5)	0.3

Peripheral venous cannulation does hurt. It is a compulsory procedure during preparation for surgery often associated with pain intensity levels of 2.5-3 VAS- or NRS-units (48-50). We observed similar levels to be associated with cannulation on the back of the hand (I, IV), but in our follow-up study where most patients were cannulated in the antecubital fossa (IV), the median VCP was lower (1.0 VAS units), most likely since cannulation on the back of the hand is associated with more pain. We have also studied volunteers subjected to blood donation (unpublished data). We expected them to report less pain on venous cannulation in the antecubital fossa, since we assumed that individuals with higher pain sensitivity would be less likely to donate blood. However, considering that they were all cannulated in the antecubital fossa, their VCP intensity was the same as for surgical patients (Table 1), indicating again that location of cannulation is the factor that matters rather than setting. If our assumption of them experiencing less pain on venous cannulation is true the size of the cannula, being larger for blood donations, might have influenced the pain even though we have not found an influence of size of catheter in our other studies.

# Can we use VCP measurements for prediction of acute postoperative pain?

Our results indicate that patients scoring cannulation-induced pain intensity > 2.0 VAS units have more pain after surgery, as they were given postoperative opioid earlier, more often, and in higher doses, and reported higher levels of postoperative pain intensity after elective laparoscopic cholecystectomy (I).



### Figure 4. Postoperative pain intensity

Postoperative pain intensity in patients dichotomized according to pain intensity reported to be associated with peripheral venous cannulation (I). The boxes indicate IQR and the whiskers represent minimum and maximum values.

Significant correlations were found between VCP intensity and all outcome measures of postoperative pain (I). Patients scoring > 2.0 VAS units on venous cannulation were found to have 3.4 times higher risk of postoperative pain after laparoscopic cholecystectomy (Table 3).

### Table 3.

Logistic regression analysis of the ability of venous cannulation-induced pain intensity levels (independent variable) to predict moderate or severe ( $\geq$  4.0 VAS units) postoperative pain intensity (dependent variable), and the influence of potential confounders including gender, and age (I).

	Univariate analysis		Multivariate analysis			
	OR (95% CI)	P-value	OR (95% CI)	P-value		
Venous cannulation	-induced pain intensity	(VAS units)				
< 2.0	1.0		1.0			
≥ 2.0	3.4 (1.7-6.9)	< 0.001	3.4 (1.6-7.3)	< 0.005		
Gender						
Men	1.0		1.0			
Women	1.8 (0.9-3.7)	0.1	1.1 (0.5-2.5)	0.8		
Age (years)	Age (years)					
≤ 40	3.5 (1.3-9.2)	< 0.05	2.1 (0.8-6.0)	0.2		
41-59	1.3 (0.6-2.9)		0.9 (0.4-2.1)			
≥ 60	1.0		1.0			

We performed a follow-up study in a large, very diverse group of patients going through different kinds of surgery with regional or general anesthesia provided (IV). In this cohort, we could confirm the results from study I showing that patients with VCP intensity  $\geq 2.0$  VAS units experienced higher levels of postoperative pain and more patients experienced moderate or severe postoperative pain (Table 4). The risk was higher (OR 1.7, P = 0.005) regardless of kind of surgery, type of anesthesia or other risk factors (Table 5).

### Table 4.

Postoperative pain assessments after various surgical procedures in patients dichotomized for pain intensity associated with peripheral venous cannulation (IV). P-values indicate statistical difference between dichotomized patients.

	Venous cannulation-induced pain intensity				
	< 2.0 VAS units	≥ 2.0 VAS units	P-value		
Maximum postoperative pain intensity (VAS units (median, IQR))	0.2 (0.0-4.0)	3.0 (0.0-5.0)	0.001		
Proportion of patients with moderate to severe postoperative pain (n (%))	82 (26)	72 (38)	0.005		
Total number of patients	315	190			

### Table 5.

Logistic regression analysis of the ability of venous cannulation-induced pain intensity levels (independent variable) to predict moderate or severe ( $\geq$  4.0 VAS units) postoperative pain intensity (dependent variable), and the influence of potential confounders including gender, and age (IV). Odds ratio is denoted by OR, and confidence interval by CI.

	Univariate analysis		Multivariate analysis		
	OR (95% CI)	P-value	OR (95% CI)	P-value	
Venous cannulation	-induced pain intensity	(VAS units)			
< 2.0	1.0		1.0		
≥ 2.0	1.7 (1.2-2.6)	0.005	1.5 (1.0-2.3)	0.044	
Gender					
Men	1.0		1.0		
Women	1.6 (1.0-2.4)	0.036	1.5 (1.0-2.2)	0.08	
Age (years)					
≤ 40	1.5 (0.9-2.3)	0.002	0.5 (0.3-0.7)	0.006	
41-59	2.4 (1.5-3.8)		0.6 (0.4-1.0)		
≥ 60	1.0		1.0		

### On using VCP as a method to predict acute postoperative pain

Peripheral venous cannulation is somewhat painful but a necessary procedure when preparing for surgery. Hence, VCP measurements do not induce additional pain, take extra time or require specific equipment. Even though associations between pain intensity after surgery and results obtained with his technique may seem weak, its clinical potential is within grasp for any staff member, making it a useful tool in clinical bedside practice, preferably together with other recognized risk factors for postoperative pain. In a setting where factors like surgery type, premedication, and postoperative analgesic plan were standardized (I) the odds ratio for VCP to predict level of postoperative pain intensity was 3.4. In contrast, in a study setting comprising various kinds of premedication, surgeries, and postoperative analgesia (IV), the corresponding odds ratio was still found to be 1.7. This simple bedside test – easily and rapidly applicable before surgery under general or regional anesthesia – might hence be considered, preferably in combinations with other proposed techniques for pain prediction, to reflect individual needs for analgesia after surgery.

A few other research groups have also considered using pain induced by injection or cannulation for prediction of postoperative pain. Approximately when our initial results were published (I), Orbach-Zinger et al. published results indicating that pain associated with infiltration of local anesthetic before spinal anesthesia was associated with post-Caesarean pain (69), and previously, VCP intensity was associated with labor pain (55).

# Can we use pain intensity associated with infusion of Propofol for prediction of acute postoperative pain?

Maximum postoperative pain intensity was found to be higher in patients experiencing pain over 2.0 VAS units to be associated with propofol infusion (I). However, as we did not find significant differences in the other parameters for postoperative pain evaluation (time to rescue opioid, total dose of rescue opioid) we consider this result less reliable. What we did find was, however, that patients who did not experience pain on either venous cannulation nor propofol infusion had low risk of postoperative pain (P<0.05).

## On using pain associated with infusion of propofol as a method to predict acute postoperative pain

Our results do not support the use of this method for prediction of postoperative pain. One could use the lack of pain as a factor that perhaps could indicate the patient being less pain sensitive.

# Can we use electrical pain thresholds for prediction of acute postoperative pain?

In our second study (II), we investigated the use of electrical pain thresholds (EPT) for prediction of APOP. Significant correlations were found between EPT and maximum APOP intensity, time to first rescue opioid, and total dose of rescue opioid in the PACU. However, interaction test revealed significant influence of gender on the ability of EPT to predict APOP. Women with low EPT (< 15) had 4.5 times higher risk of moderate to severe APOP (P = 0.003). In men there was no predictive ability of this method (Table 6).

### Table 6.

Logistic regression analysis of the ability of electrical pain thresholds (independent variable) to predict moderate or severe ( $\geq$  4.0 VAS units) postoperative pain intensity (dependent variable), and the influence of potential confounders including gender, and age (II).

	Univariate analyses		Multivariate analys	es
	OR (95% CI)	p - value	OR (95% CI)	P - value
Women				
Electrical pain threshold				
< 15	5.2 (2.2-12.6)	0.000	4.5 (1.7-11.9)	0.003
≥ 15	1.0		1.0	
Age (years)				
≤40	1.8 (0.6-4.8)	0.027	0.9 (0.3-2.9)	0.2
41-59	5.0 (1.5-16.4)		2.4 (0.6-8.7)	
≥60	1.0		1.0	
Men				
Electrical pain threshold				
< 15	0.8 (0.2-2.9)	0.7	0.7 (0.2-2.7)	0.6
≥ 15	1.0		1.0	
Age (years)				
≤40	0.7 (0.2-7.4)	0.8	0.8 (0.2-3.3)	0.8
41-59	1.3 (0.2-7.4)		1.4 (0.2-9.1)	
≥60	1.0		1.0	

### On using electrical pain thresholds to predict acute postoperative pain

Pain, being such a multifactorial symptom where both the experience itself and the measurements can be influenced by many different factors, is difficult to study and evaluate. Will we ever be able to measure pain sensitivity pre-operatively in an attempt to predict postoperative pain levels? A recent review on this topic concludes that there are no consistent associations between experimental pain testing and postoperative pain intensity despite extensive clinical research (34). Considering relatively weak associations found and conflicting results between different studies, it seems that most additional pre-operative tests, often complex and time-consuming, are of scientific interest only. Hope is set either to methods testing central pain mechanisms (temporal summation or CPM), or methods using supra-threshold stimuli (34). These methods are either quite complicated, requiring special equipment, time, and calm surroundings, and/or cause discomfort for the patient in an already stressful situation preparing for surgery. The review also mentions the question whether all these experimental tests are gender dependent (34). Most results reported to be strongly associated with postoperative pain have been obtained in

women (35, 67, 81, 84, 107-109) whereas non-significant results have been reported in men (33, 42, 44, 45, 79, 110-112).

Our study on prediction of APOP from EPT levels in patients of both genders (II), confirms an interaction of gender with significant associations in women only. Although this result might be considered to trigger further research, it seems to us that weak statistical associations of EPT levels with pain intensity after surgery hardly justify its introduction in the already tight schedule preparing for surgery.

# Can genetic variations explain differences in pain sensitivity?

We have also investigated the possible contribution of genetic SNPs to differences in pain sensitivity found in our cohort (III). None of 446 markers identified in thirteen candidate genes reached statistical significance on Bonferroni correction for multiple testing (P = 0.00012) or permutation testing. The minor alleles of the most important SNPs from the genetic analysis in the ABCB1 gene suggest a pain-sensitive phenotype both pre- and postoperatively (Table 7). We did find variations in already susceptive genes, where some minor alleles were linked to our pain-sensitive phenotype, but our results need to be confirmed in a larger cohort.

### Table 7. Candidate gene studies

Genome-wide array displaying the 10 most important single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNP) within our candidate genes with their respective gene, location, nucleotides, minor allell frequencies, and statistics (III).

Gene	SNP	Minor/ Major allele	Minor allele f phen	requency per otype	OR	P-value
			Cases (pain)	Controls (no pain)		
ABCB1	rs4728702	T/A	0.52	0.26	3.04	0.0060
ABCB1	rs1128503	A/G	0.5	0.26	2.85	0.0093
ABCB1	rs10276036	G/A	0.5	0.26	2.85	0.0093
ABCB1	rs868755	A/C	0.5	0.26	2.85	0.0093
ABCB1	rs11975994	G/A	0.5	0.26	2.85	0.0093
ABCB1	rs1202169	G/A	0.5	0.26	2.85	0.0093
ABCB1	rs1202168	A/G	0.5	0.26	2.85	0.0093
ABCB1	rs1202167	A/G	0.5	0.26	2.85	0.0093
COMT	rs9265	C/A	0.41	0.18	3.12	0.0094
COMT	rs2518824	C/A	0.41	0.18	3.12	0.0094

### On using genetic tests to predict acute postoperative pain

With new methods for genetic analysis becoming more readily available, allowing fast, reliable, extensive and rather cheap mapping of genes, exomes or whole genome, huge amounts of data will be available to the researcher. This calls for large multicenter studies, including tens to hundreds of thousands of individuals, to attain enough statistical power. Between planning and realization of the study (III), the technical advances in the field were enormous. Large genome-wide arrays were suddenly both faster, easier and cheaper than other less extensive analyses. Although we knew that the large amount of data that would be available to us would make a significant result impossible, we decided to proceed with hypothesis-generating research. Despite the small cohort, we believe that we had a strong phenotype, considering that all patients were subjected to laparoscopic cholecystectomy under strictly defined peri-operative conditions All patients were given the same pre-emptive analgesia, anesthetized with similar, short-acting drugs, and were given the same postoperative analgesia, including local analgesia administered by the surgeon. From this cohort of patients, we then selected patients ending up at the two extremes of the pain intensity scale, based on pre-operative tests and pain after surgery. To limit the risk of false positive (type I) error, we chose to limit our bioinformatics analysis to genes already claimed to be involved in pain signaling. Within these genes we decided to look at all polymorphisms, since previous studies have found presumably pain-modulating genes in which a large variation of SNPs may have a role. Although our results are primarily hypothesis-generating, we still find them interesting considering the clear phenotype.

## Methodological issues

### On why pain intensity of 2.0 VAS-units was chosen as cut-off...

In surgical patients cannulated on the back of the hand only, this level was found to be close to the median level of VCP intensity (I-III), and a ROC evaluating sensitivity and specificity also suggested this to be an appropriate cut-off level. However, this level was found to be high in surgical patients cannulated in the antecubital fossa (IV). Naturally, we have therefore considered lowering the cut-off level, but we strongly believe that being closer to the lower end of the VAS would make it more unreliable (113). We therefore suggest to keep the level at 2.0 VAS units for this clinical test.

## On the decision to use resting pain scores...

In our studies, we have used scores of pain intensity at rest. Assessment of dynamic pain scores, pain during movement, breathing, and coughing, is thought to be more important for reducing risks of complications after surgery (17). High initial APOP intensity has frequently been linked to PPSP (24, 114, 115), where movementevoked pain is considered to be a particularly strong predictor of PPSP (24). One could argue that a dynamic indicator of pain might have been a better endpoint for our studies than using a static one, i.e. e. pain at rest. As pain scores during movement tend to be higher (116), they might also be more useful to confirm therapeutic effects, considering that it is easier to induce a large decrease in measured pain with analgesic drug if the initial level of pain intensity is higher (17). However, opioids, being our first line of treatment for APOP, seem to have better effect on pain at rest than on pain during movement (116). Dynamic assessments of pain are certainly both interesting and useful, but during our brief follow-up periods (I-IV) we considered frequent assessments of pain intensity mandatory to actually catch the highest reported individual levels of APOP (called maximum pain intensity). All APOP measurements were done by PACU-nurses, and to enable appropriate data collection, we preferred frequent assessments at rest to less frequent assessments at both rest and coughing.

## On why patients with recurrent habitual pain were not included...

We considered lack of recurrent pre-operative pain a prerequisite for study inclusion (I-III), since we believed habitual pain to potentially influence the intensity of APOP, but few patients were considered non-eligible for this reason. Questions may be raised against not including study patients for this reason, considering that pre-operative pain is a common clinical indication for cholecystectomy. However, even if pain would be the primary reason for healthcare contact and diagnosis, usually these patients experience pain when they have their cholecystitis, and are then scheduled for surgery approximately three months later, when the inflammation has settled and they no longer suffer from pain. In support of this, according to a recent study (122), patients scheduled for elective laparoscopic cholecystectomy had no pain on inclusion (median 0 VAS units). In the follow-up study (IV) we included patients regardless of pre-operative pain and still found an association between VCP and APOP.

### On postoperative pain intensity as outcome measure...

Pain is a complex symptom to measure and treat. With that said, it is also difficult to define an outcome measure that truly reflects the pain experienced. We chose to define a primary outcome measure based on determination of the intensity of APOP, but also to use an integrative assessment of pain scores, where pain intensity, dose of rescue analgesic, and time to its administration should be uniform for results to be considered relevant and significant. A similar method has previously been proposed, even though no uniform way to define and measure postoperative pain has been widely adapted (117).

The fact that we involved trained ICU nurses for pain measurements and parallel recording of opioid doses given at defined minimal pain intensity levels (>4.0 VAS units) further reinforces our results. Different methods of combining information on pain intensity and analgesic use into one integrative score have been proposed in order to provide a combined single primary outcome measure (118, 119). Letting PCA doses reflect individual pain intensity levels and opioid use is more tricky, since patients titrate their administration of analgesic drugs at different levels of pain intensity (118). Yet another important factor to standardize is the duration of follow-up of APOP. Added daily levels of APOP intensity on days 1-7 have been reported to better predict PPSP than the maximum intensity of APOP (114). Although individual follow-up of APOP comprised few hours in each study patient (I-IV), it still reflects supervision in the PACU allowing pain intensity and analgesic use to be reliably assessed and consistently recorded by trained ICU nurses.

## On non-parametric statistical methods...

Some argue that scoring pain intensity along a ten-centimeter linear scale enables accurate continuous measurements and hence the use of parametric tests (120). However, many (like us) consider the VAS to be ordinal, meaning that e. g. pain intensity scored at 4.0 does not necessarily mean twice of the intensity corresponding to 2.0 VAS units (121). It has also been shown that the magnitude of a clinically relevant change in pain intensity depends on where on the scale the individual patient starts out. Since clinically significant changes in pain intensity differ along the VAS (21), the appropriate descriptive and analytical statistics to be used are non-parametric (117, 118, 121), and accordingly we have used statistical tests for non-parametric data.

### On the use of psychometric evaluations...

In a meta-analysis on psychological evaluations and postoperative pain only 55 % of the included studies reported associations between pre-operative anxiety or pain catastrophizing and PPSP. The pooled OR based on 15 studies ranged from 1.55 to 2.10 (77), meaning that the risk increase in those studies actually showing a statistically significant association is lower than that shown with our proposed VCP-test (I, II, IV). In a recent study, where PCS was considered to significantly predict dynamic APOP intensity after 24 hours, the AUC was only 0.65 (63). In contrast, other studies have shown strong correlations between PCS and APOP intensity as well as opioid use (71). Adding psychometric data might have improved our understanding of mechanisms behind the predictive ability of the VCP-test (I, IV), and perhaps also provided information regarding mental health and development of PPSP. Also, it might have rendered us with a possibility to produce a risk index including VCP-measurements, but this remains to be investigated.

## Conclusions

From results obtained in this thesis we conclude that

the assessed pain intensity induced by peripheral venous cannulation is useful for prediction of postoperative pain, since patients with cannulation-induced pain at or above 2.0 VAS units had considerably higher risk of moderate to severe acute pain after surgery (I, IV).

painful pre-operative routine procedures can be used to predict postoperative pain, considering that low pain intensity associated with both peripheral venous cannulation and intravenous administration of propofol indicate lower risk of acute moderate to severe postoperative pain (I, IV).

electrical pain threshold levels determined in the pre-operative period can be used to predict postoperative pain in women but not in men, considering that thresholds correlated weakly with pain intensity after laparoscopic surgery in women, but not at all in men (II).

single nucleotide polymorphisms in the genes ABCB1 and COMT possibly contribute genetically to individual pain sensitivity, considering that minor-allele single nucleotide polymorphisms in the genes were found to be more common in patients with higher pain sensitivity and intensity levels (III).

## Future perspectives

Even though one can argue that predicting acute postoperative pain in an attempt to improve treatment is important, the ability to predict who will end up with persisting pain would be the ultimate goal. With this purpose, we are in the process of performing a follow-up of the patients from study I and II at five years after surgery. Whether or not VCP measurements can be used to direct individual treatment, and thereby reduce levels of postoperative pain, remains to be investigated.

One might also consider trying to introduce VCP as part of a predictive index score, which might render us with a simple and readily available bedside method with better predictive abilities.

The most interesting single nucleotide polymorphisms from paper III, being hypothesis generating, deserves to be investigated in a new cohort.

## Acknowledgements

I would like to extend my gratitude to everyone who has supported me during the process of completing this thesis. Without mentors, family, supportive colleagues and helpful friends this would not have been possible.

My main supervisor and mentor professor **Jonas Åkeson**. You were the one to lure me to the field of anesthesiology by first offering me an internship back in the day. Thank you for opening my eyes to this always challenging field of medicine that I have come to love. And also for inspiring me to pursue research in a field of my interest. For always being positive and encouraging, guiding me whenever I got stuck in the jungle of research but without ever taking the job away from me. You have made me an independent researcher. Without you this would not have been possible.

Lars-Erik Dyrehag, my co-tutor, for being positive, supportive and inspiring. For being my sounding board in Halmstad, guiding me especially during the first few years in Halmstad.

Fatimah Dabo Pettersson, my co-tutor, for inspiring work and help on the most challenging part of this thesis. For taking the role as a tutor seriously teaching me the importance of planning, communicating and keeping deadlines. For also being a personal mentor and role-model to me advising me in matters of making a carrier as a woman in a hierarchical world. You inspire me!

**Patrik Brundin**, for pushing my limits and showing me the world of research as you gave me my first job in research. For giving me the best possible introduction to research methodology, life-long learnings often remembered. Most importantly for giving me that opportunity when all else failed making a traumatic year of my life with a difficult knee injury into one of many happy, challenging days.

**Carolina Samuelsson** for your inspiring and positive way to show me the way forward, giving me the chance to pursue a carrier in research while working with anesthesiology in Halmstad.

**Anders Torstensson,** head of the Department of Anesthesiology and Intensive Care Medicine in Halmstad, for believing in and prioritizing research, giving me the time to complete this thesis.

FoU Region Halland and Södra Sjukvårdsregionen for granting me time and resources for research and FoU Halland for helping me in designing studies and especially with statistics.

All my **colleagues** at the Department of Anesthesiology and Intensive Care Medicine Halmstad for being helpful, having patience and especially for making every day at work a pleasure. For helping me evolve, teaching me new things every day. Special thanks to the anesthesia- and ICU-nurses in Halmstad and Kungsbacka for your invaluable help while performing the clinical studies.

All my close **friends**, especially **Anna**, **Maria**, **Caroline** for keeping my mind away from work. In good times and bad times, I will be there for you as you have always been there for me. **Emma**, for being one step ahead inspiring me to step up my game and work a bit harder. For opening your home giving me a sofa away from home where I always feel welcome. For endless support, talks and laughs.

My parents, **Jörgen and Lill-Marie Persson**, my security, support, pride and inspiration. For showing me the way, teaching me to always believe in myself and for making me who I am. And my brothers, the comfort of knowing you will always back me up is worth the world to me.

My parents-in-law - **Gunnel and Hans-Eric Johansson** for your natural way of always helping out, caring for our family when time is not at our side.

Eva & Anders Tham Jacobsson - for invaluable help and support in caring for Jagger and Karin.

Haverdal – Where most ideas have been born and developed, thoughts and formulations have been written down. Where the sun rises, and sets in the most breathtaking way over forests, beaches and sea.

**Jagger** for forcing me to leave my computer from time to time allowing excellent moments to reflect and reevaluate.

Karin, the best of the best, the love of my life. You are everything to me!

**Marcus**, for being you and for being part of us. For your natural way of believing in me and supporting me in all I decide to undertake.

## References

- 1. Bonica JJ. The need of a taxonomy. Pain. 1979;6:247-8.
- Taxonomy ITFo. *Classification of Chronic Pain*. 2<sup>nd</sup> edn. Seattle: IASP Press Seattle, 2012.
- 3. Pain terms: a list with definitions and notes on usage. Recommended by the IASP Subcommittee on Taxonomy. *Pain.* 1979;**6:**249-52.
- 4. Werner Mads LI. *Smärta och smärtbehandling*. 2<sup>nd</sup> edn. Stockholm, Sweden. : Liber, 2010.
- 5. Miller RD. *Miller's Anesthesia*. 8<sup>th</sup> edn. Philadelphia, PA: Elsevier, 2015.
- 6. Kosek E, Cohen M, Baron R, Gebhart GF, Mico JA, Rice AS, et al. Do we need a third mechanistic descriptor for chronic pain states? *Pain*. 2016;**157**:1382-6.
- 7. Dubin AE, Patapoutian A. Nociceptors: the sensors of the pain pathway. *J Clin Investig.* 2010;**120**:3760-72.
- 8. Martini F. *Fundamentals of Anatomy and Physiology*. 4<sup>th</sup> edn. Upper Saddle River, New Jersey, United States of America: Prentice Hall, Inc., 1998.
- 9. Norrbrink Cecilia LT. *Om smärta ett fysiologiskt perspektiv.* 1<sup>st</sup> edn. Lund: Studentlitteratur AB, 2011.
- 10. Bourne S, Machado AG, Nagel SJ. Basic anatomy and physiology of pain pathways. *Neurosurg Clin N Am.* 2014;**25:**629-38.
- 11. Lau BK, Vaughan CW. Descending modulation of pain: the GABA disinhibition hypothesis of analgesia. *Curr Op Neurobiol*. 2014;**29:**159-64.
- 12. Reed MD, Van Nostran W. Assessing pain intensity with the visual analog scale: a plea for uniformity. *J Clin Pharmacol*. 2014;**54**:241-4.
- 13. Williamson A, Hoggart B. Pain: a review of three commonly used pain rating scales. *J Clin Nurs.* 2005;**14:**798-804.
- 14. Lara-Munoz C, De Leon SP, Feinstein AR, Puente A, Wells CK. Comparison of three rating scales for measuring subjective phenomena in clinical research. I. Use of experimentally controlled auditory stimuli. *Arch Med Res*. 2004;**35**:43-8.
- 15. Flaherty SA. Pain measurement tools for clinical practice and research. *AANA J.* 1996;**64:**133-40.
- 16. Hjermstad MJ, Fayers PM, Haugen DF, Caraceni A, Hanks GW, Loge JH, et al. Studies comparing numerical rating scales, verbal rating scales, and visual analogue scales for assessment of pain intensity in adults: a systematic literature review. *J Pain Sympt Manage*. 2011;**41**:1073-93.

- 17. Breivik H, Borchgrevink PC, Allen SM, Rosseland LA, Romundstad L, Hals EK, et al. Assessment of pain. *Br J Anaesth*. 2008;**101:**17-24.
- 18. Serlin RC, Mendoza TR, Nakamura Y, Edwards KR, Cleeland CS. When is cancer pain mild, moderate or severe? Grading pain severity by its interference with function. *Pain.* 1995;**61:**277-84.
- 19. Hirschfeld G, Zernikow B. Variability of "optimal" cut points for mild, moderate, and severe pain: neglected problems when comparing groups. *Pain*. 2013;**154**:154-9.
- 20. Cepeda MS, Africano JM, Polo R, Alcala R, Carr DB. What decline in pain intensity is meaningful to patients with acute pain? *Pain*. 2003;**105**:151-7.
- 21. Bird SB, Dickson EW. Clinically significant changes in pain along the visual analog scale. *Ann Emerg Med.* 2001;**38**:639-43.
- 22. Chou R, Gordon DB, de Leon-Casasola OA, Rosenberg JM, Bickler S, Brennan T, et al. Management of postoperative pain: A clinical practice guideline From the american pain society, the american society of regional anesthesia and pain medicine, and the american society of anesthesiologists' committee on regional anesthesia, executive committee, and administrative council. *J Pain*. 2016;**17**:131-57.
- 23. Kehlet H, Jensen TS, Woolf CJ. Persistent postsurgical pain: risk factors and prevention. *Lancet*. 2006;**367:**1618-25.
- 24. Althaus A, Arranz Becker O, Neugebauer E. Distinguishing between pain intensity and pain resolution: using acute post-surgical pain trajectories to predict chronic post-surgical pain. *Eur J Pain*. 2014;**18**:513-21.
- 25. Mathes T, Pape-Kohler C, Moerders L, Lux E, Neugebauer EAM. External validation and update of the RICP-A multivariate model to predict chronic postoperative pain. *Pain Med.* 2017.
- 26. Huang A, Azam A, Segal S, Pivovarov K, Katznelson G, Ladak SS, et al. Chronic postsurgical pain and persistent opioid use following surgery: the need for a transitional pain service. *Pain Manag.* 2016;**6:**435-43.
- 27. Sommer M, de Rijke JM, van Kleef M, Kessels AG, Peters ML, Geurts JW, et al. The prevalence of postoperative pain in a sample of 1490 surgical inpatients. *Eur J Anaesthesiol*. 2008;**25**:267-74.
- 28. Staahl C, Drewes AM. Experimental human pain models: a review of standardised methods for preclinical testing of analgesics. *Basic Clin Pharmacol Toxicol*. 2004;**95:**97-111.
- 29. Arendt-Nielsen L, Yarnitsky D. Experimental and clinical applications of quantitative sensory testing applied to skin, muscles and viscera. *J Pain*. 2009;**10**:556-72.
- 30. Yarnitsky D, Crispel Y, Eisenberg E, Granovsky Y, Ben-Nun A, Sprecher E, et al. Prediction of chronic post-operative pain: pre-operative DNIC testing identifies patients at risk. *Pain*. 2008;**138**:22-8.
- Petersen KK, Arendt-Nielsen L, Simonsen O, Wilder-Smith O, Laursen MB. Presurgical assessment of temporal summation of pain predicts the development of chronic postoperative pain 12 months after total knee replacement. *Pain*. 2015;156:55-61.

- 32. Weissman-Fogel I, Granovsky Y, Crispel Y, Ben-Nun A, Best LA, Yarnitsky D, et al. Enhanced presurgical pain temporal summation response predicts post-thoracotomy pain intensity during the acute postoperative phase. *J Pain*. 2009;**10**:628-36.
- 33. Grosen K, Fischer IW, Olesen AE, Drewes AM. Can quantitative sensory testing predict responses to analgesic treatment? *Eur J Pain*. 2013;17:1267-80.
- 34. Sangesland A, Storen C, Vaegter HB. Are preoperative experimental pain assessments correlated with clinical pain outcomes after surgery? A systematic review. *Scand J Pain*. 2017;**15**:44-52.
- 35. Nielsen PR, Nørgaard L, Rasmussen LS, Kehlet H. Prediction of post-operative pain by an electrical pain stimulus. *Acta Anaesthesiol Scand*. 2007;**51:**582-6.
- 36. Stener-Victorin E, Kowalski J, Lundeberg T. A new highly reliable instrument for the assessment of pre- and postoperative gynecological pain. *Anesth Analg.* 2002;**95:**151-7, table of contents.
- Lundeberg T, Lund I, Dahlin L, Borg E, Gustafsson C, Sandin L, et al. Reliability and responsiveness of three different pain assessments. *J Rehabil Med.* 2001;**33:**279-83.
- 38. Bergh IH, Stener-Victorin E, Wallin G, Mårtensson L. Comparison of the PainMatcher and the Visual Analogue Scale for assessment of labour pain following administered pain relief treatment. *Midwifery*. 2011;**27**:e134-9.
- 39. Werner MU. Prediction of postoperative pain: a systematic review of predictive experimental pain studies. *Anesthesiology*. 2010 Jun;**112**:1494-502.
- 40. Abrishami A, Chan J, Chung F, Wong J. Preoperative pain sensitivity and its correlation with postoperative pain and analgesic consumption: a qualitative systematic review. *Anesthesiology*. 2011;**114**:445-57.
- 41. Wilder-Smith CH, Hill L, Dyer RA, Torr G, Coetzee E. Postoperative sensitization and pain after cesarean delivery and the effects of single im doses of tramadol and diclofenac alone and in combination. *Anesth Analg.* 2003;**97:**526-33, table of contents.
- 42. Aasvang EK, Hansen JB, Kehlet H. Can preoperative electrical nociceptive stimulation predict acute pain after groin herniotomy? *J Pain*. 2008;9:940-4.
- 43. Lundblad H, Kreicbergs A, Jansson KA. Prediction of persistent pain after total knee replacement for osteoarthritis. *J Bone Joint Surg Br.* 2008;**90:**166-71.
- 44. Wilder-Smith OH, Tassonyi E, Crul BJ, Arendt-Nielsen L. Quantitative sensory testing and human surgery: effects of analgesic management on postoperative neuroplasticity. *Anesthesiology*. 2003;**98**:1214-22.
- 45. Pedersen KV, Olesen AE, Osther PJ, Arendt-Nielsen L, Drewes AM. Prediction of postoperative pain after percutaneous nephrolithotomy: can preoperative experimental pain assessment identify patients at risk? *Urolithiasis*. 2013;**41**:169-77.
- 46. Ravn P, Frederiksen R, Skovsen AP, Christrup LL, Werner MU. Prediction of pain sensitivity in healthy volunteers. *J Pain Res.* 2012;**5:**313-26.
- 47. Handwerker HO, Kobal G. Psychophysiology of experimentally induced pain. *Physiol Rev.* 1993;**73:**639-71.

- 48. Fields JM, Piela NE, Ku BS. Association between multiple IV attempts and perceived pain levels in the emergency department. *J Vasc Access*. 2014;**15**:514-8.
- 49. Mace SE. Prospective, randomized, double-blind controlled trial comparing vapocoolant spray vs placebo spray in adults undergoing venipuncture. *Am J of Emer Med.* 2016;**34**:798-804.
- 50. Biro P, Meier T, Cummins AS. Comparison of topical anaesthesia methods for venous cannulation in adults. *Eur J Pain*. 1997;**1**:37-42.
- 51. Goudra BG, Galvin E, Singh PM, Lions J. Effect of site selection on pain of intravenous cannula insertion: A prospective randomised study. *Indian J Anaesth*. 2014;**58**:732-5.
- 52. Bond M, Crathorne L, Peters J, Coelho H, Haasova M, Cooper C, et al. First do no harm: pain relief for the peripheral venous cannulation of adults, a systematic review and network meta-analysis. *BMC Anesthesiol*. 2016;**16**:81.
- 53. Speirs AF, Taylor KH, Joanes DN, Girdler NM. A randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled, comparative study of topical skin analgesics and the anxiety and discomfort associated with venous cannulation. *Br Dent J.* 2001;**190**:444-9.
- 54. Suren M, Kaya Z, Gokbakan M, Okan I, Arici S, Karaman S, et al. The role of pain catastrophizing score in the prediction of venipuncture pain severity. *Pain Pract*. 2014;**14**:245-51.
- 55. Carvalho B, Zheng M, Aiono-Le Tagaloa L. Evaluation of experimental pain tests to predict labour pain and epidural analgesic consumption. *Br J Anaesth*. 2013;**110**:600-6.
- 56. Jalota L, Kalira V, George E, Shi YY, Hornuss C, Radke O, et al. Prevention of pain on injection of propofol: systematic review and meta-analysis. *BMJ*. 2011;**342:**d1110.
- 57. Matta JA, Cornett PM, Miyares RL, Abe K, Sahibzada N, Ahern GP. General anesthetics activate a nociceptive ion channel to enhance pain and inflammation. *Proc Nat Acad Sci.* 2008;**105**:8784-9.
- 58. Kalkman CJ, Visser K, Moen J, Bonsel GJ, Grobbee DE, Moons KG. Preoperative prediction of severe postoperative pain. *Pain*. 2003;**105**:415-23.
- 59. Gerbershagen HJ, Aduckathil S, van Wijck AJM, Peelen LM, Kalkman CJ, Meissner W. Pain intensity on the first day after surgery a prospective cohort study comparing 179 surgical procedures. *Anesthesiology*. 2013;**118**:934-44.
- 60. Chapman CR, Vierck CJ. The transition of acute postoperative pain to chronic pain: An integrative overview of research on mechanisms. *J Pain*. 2017;**18**:359 e1-59 e38.
- 61. Aasvang EK, Gmaehle E, Hansen JB, Gmaehle B, Forman JL, Schwarz J, et al. Predictive risk factors for persistent postherniotomy pain. *Anesthesiology*. 2010;**112**:957-69.
- 62. Granot M. Can we predict persistent postoperative pain by testing preoperative experimental pain? *Curr Opin Anaesthesiol*. 2009;**22**:425-30.
- 63. Luna IE, Kehlet H, Petersen MA, Aasvang EK. Clinical, nociceptive and psychological profiling to predict acute pain after total knee arthroplasty. *Acta Anaesthesiol Scand*. 2017.

- 64. Landau R, Kraft JC, Flint LY, Carvalho B, Richebé P, Cardoso M, et al. An experimental paradigm for the prediction of Post-Operative Pain (PPOP). *J Vis Exp.* 2010.
- 65. Caumo W, Schmidt AP, Schneider CN, Bergmann J, Iwamoto CW, Adamatti LC, et al. Preoperative predictors of moderate to intense acute postoperative pain in patients undergoing abdominal surgery. *Acta Anaesthesiol Scand.* 2002;**46**:1265-71.
- 66. Ip HY, Abrishami A, Peng PW, Wong J, Chung F. Predictors of postoperative pain and analgesic consumption: a qualitative systematic review. *Anesthesiology*. 2009;**111:**657-77.
- 67. Jarrell J, Ross S, Robert M, Wood S, Tang S, Stephanson K, et al. Prediction of postoperative pain after gynecologic laparoscopy for nonacute pelvic pain. *Am J Obstet Gynecol*. 2014;**211:**360.e1-8.
- 68. Rago R, Forfori F, Materazzi G, Abramo A, Collareta M, Miccoli P, et al. Evaluation of a preoperative pain score in response to pressure as a marker of postoperative pain and drugs consumption in surgical thyroidectomy. *Clin J Pain*. 2012;**28**:382-6.
- 69. Orbach-Zinger S, Aviram A, Fireman S, Kadechenko T, Klein Z, Mazarib N, et al. Severe pain during local infiltration for spinal anaesthesia predicts post-caesarean pain. *Eur J Pain*. 2015.
- 70. Granot M, Ferber SG. The roles of pain catastrophizing and anxiety in the prediction of postoperative pain intensity: a prospective study. *Clin J Pain*. 2005;**21**:439-45.
- 71. Papaioannou M, Skapinakis P, Damigos D, Mavreas V, Broumas G, Palgimesi A. The role of catastrophizing in the prediction of postoperative pain. *Pain Med.* 2009;**10**:1452-9.
- 72. Moerman N, van Dam FS, Muller MJ, Oosting H. The Amsterdam Preoperative Anxiety and Information Scale (APAIS). *Anesth Analg.* 1996;**82:**445-51.
- 73. Zigmond AS, Snaith RP. The hospital anxiety and depression scale. *Acta Psychiatr Scand*. 1983;67:361-70.
- 74. Lisspers J, Nygren A, Soderman E. Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale (HAD): some psychometric data for a Swedish sample. *Acta Psychiatr Scand*. 1997;**96:**281-6.
- 75. Montes A, Roca G, Sabate S, Lao JI, Navarro A, Cantillo J, et al. Genetic and clinical factors associated with chronic postsurgical pain after hernia repair, hysterectomy, and thoracotomy: A two-year multicenter cohort study. *Anesthesiology*. 2015;**122**:1123-41.
- 76. Sullivan MJL, Bishop SR, Pivik J. The Pain Catastrophizing Scale: Development and validation. *Psychol Assessment*. 1995;7:524-32.
- 77. Theunissen M, Peters ML, Bruce J, Gramke HF, Marcus MA. Preoperative anxiety and catastrophizing: a systematic review and meta-analysis of the association with chronic postsurgical pain. *Clin J Pain*. 2012;**28**:819-41.
- 78. Rudin A, Eriksson L, Liedholm R, List T, Werner MU. Prediction of postoperative pain after mandibular third molar surgery. *J Orofac Pain*. 2010;**24**:189-96.
- 79. Werner MU, Duun P, Kehlet H. Prediction of postoperative pain by preoperative nociceptive responses to heat stimulation. *Anesthesiology*. 2004;**100**:115-9; discussion 5A.

- Granot M, Lowenstein L, Yarnitsky D, Tamir A, Zimmer EZ. Postcesarean section pain prediction by preoperative experimental pain assessment. *Anesthesiology*. 2003;98:1422-6.
- 81. Hsu YW, Somma J, Hung YC, Tsai PS, Yang CH, Chen CC. Predicting postoperative pain by preoperative pressure pain assessment. *Anesthesiology*. 2005;**103:6**13-8.
- 82. Rudin A, Wölner-Hanssen P, Hellbom M, Werner MU. Prediction of post-operative pain after a laparoscopic tubal ligation procedure. *Acta Anaesthesiol Scand*. 2008;**52**:938-45.
- 83. Martinez V, Fletcher D, Bouhassira D, Sessler DI, Chauvin M. The evolution of primary hyperalgesia in orthopedic surgery: quantitative sensory testing and clinical evaluation before and after total knee arthroplasty. *Anesth Analg.* 2007;**105:**815-21.
- 84. Pan PH, Coghill R, Houle TT, Seid MH, Lindel WM, Parker RL, et al. Multifactorial preoperative predictors for postcesarean section pain and analgesic requirement. *Anesthesiology*. 2006;**104:**417-25.
- 85. Janssen KJ, Kalkman CJ, Grobbee DE, Bonsel GJ, Moons KG, Vergouwe Y. The risk of severe postoperative pain: modification and validation of a clinical prediction rule. *Anesth Analg.* 2008;**107:**1330-9.
- 86. Althaus A, Hinrichs-Rocker A, Chapman R, Arranz Becker O, Lefering R, Simanski C, et al. Development of a risk index for the prediction of chronic post-surgical pain. *Eur J Pain*. 2012;**16**:901-10.
- 87. Boselli E, Bouvet L, Bégou G, Dabouz R, Davidson J, Deloste JY, et al. Prediction of immediate postoperative pain using the analgesia/nociception index: a prospective observational study. *Br J Anaesth*. 2014;**112:**715-21.
- 88. Young EE, Lariviere WR, Belfer I. Genetic basis of pain variability: recent advances. *J Med Genet*. 2012;**49:**1-9.
- Palmer SN, Giesecke NM, Body SC, Shernan SK, Fox AA, Collard CD. Pharmacogenetics of anesthetic and analgesic agents. *Anesthesiology*. 2005;102:663-71.
- 90. Stamer UM, Stuber F. Genetic factors in pain and its treatment. *Curr Opin Anaesthesiol*. 2007;**20**:478-84.
- 91. Smith HS. Variations in opioid responsiveness. Pain Physician. 2008;11:237-48.
- 92. Oertel BG, Schmidt R, Schneider A, Geisslinger G, Lotsch J. The mu-opioid receptor gene polymorphism 118A>G depletes alfentanil-induced analgesia and protects against respiratory depression in homozygous carriers. *Pharmacogenet Genomics*. 2006;**16**:625-36.
- 93. Hajj A, Peoc'h K, Laplanche JL, Jabbour H, Naccache N, Abou Zeid H, et al. Genotyping test with clinical factors: better management of acute postoperative pain? *Int J Molecul Sci.* 2015;**16**:6298-311.
- 94. Mamie C, Rebsamen MC, Morris MA, Morabia A. First evidence of a polygenic susceptibility to pain in a pediatric cohort. *Anesth Analg.* 2013;**116:**170-7.

- 95. Zhang W, Chang YZ, Kan QC, Zhang LR, Lu H, Chu QJ, et al. Association of human micro-opioid receptor gene polymorphism A118G with fentanyl analgesia consumption in Chinese gynaecological patients. *Anaesthesia*. 2010;**65**:130-5.
- 96. Landau R, Liu SK, Blouin JL, Carvalho B. The effect of OPRM1 and COMT genotypes on the analgesic response to intravenous fentanyl labor analgesia. *Anesth Analg.* 2013;**116**:386-91.
- 97. Rakvåg TT, Klepstad P, Baar C, Kvam TM, Dale O, Kaasa S, et al. The Val158Met polymorphism of the human catechol-O-methyltransferase (COMT) gene may influence morphine requirements in cancer pain patients. *Pain*. 2005;**116**:73-8.
- 98. De Gregori M, Garbin G, De Gregori S, Minella CE, Bugada D, Lisa A, et al. Genetic variability at COMT but not at OPRM1 and UGT2B7 loci modulates morphine analgesic response in acute postoperative pain. *Eur J Clin Pharmacol.* 2013;**69**:1651-8.
- 99. Lee PJ, Delaney P, Keogh J, Sleeman D, Shorten GD. Catecholamine-omethyltransferase polymorphisms are associated with postoperative pain intensity. *Clin J Pain*. 2011;**27:**93-101.
- 100. Zubieta JK, Heitzeg MM, Smith YR, Bueller JA, Xu K, Xu Y, et al. COMT val158met genotype affects mu-opioid neurotransmitter responses to a pain stressor. *Science*. 2003;**299:**1240-3.
- 101. Kambur O, Kaunisto MA, Tikkanen E, Leal SM, Ripatti S, Kalso EA. Effect of catechol-o-methyltransferase-gene (COMT) variants on experimental and acute postoperative pain in 1,000 women undergoing surgery for breast cancer. *Anesthesiology*. 2013;**119**:1422-33.
- 102. Diatchenko L, Nackley AG, Tchivileva IE, Shabalina SA, Maixner W. Genetic architecture of human pain perception. *Trends Genet*. 2007;**23**:605-13.
- 103. De Gregori M, Diatchenko L, Ingelmo PM, Napolioni V, Klepstad P, Belfer I, et al. Human Genetic Variability Contributes to Postoperative Morphine Consumption. J Pain. 2016;17:628-36.
- 104. Belfer I, Wu T, Kingman A, Krishnaraju RK, Goldman D, Max MB. Candidate gene studies of human pain mechanisms: methods for optimizing choice of polymorphisms and sample size. *Anesthesiology*. 2004;100:1562-72.
- 105. Ng SB, Turner EH, Robertson PD, Flygare SD, Bigham AW, Lee C, et al. Targeted capture and massively parallel sequencing of 12 human exomes. *Nature*. 2009;461:272-6.
- 106. Choi M, Scholl UI, Ji W, Liu T, Tikhonova IR, Zumbo P, et al. Genetic diagnosis by whole exome capture and massively parallel DNA sequencing. *Proc Nat Acad Sci.* 2009;**106**:19096-101.
- 107. Buhagiar L, Cassar OA, Brincat MP, Buttigieg GG, Inglott AS, Adami MZ, et al. Predictors of post-caesarean section pain and analgesic consumption. *J Anaesthesiol Clin Pharmacol*. 2011;27:185-91.
- 108. Buhagiar LM, Cassar OA, Brincat MP, Buttigieg GG, Inglott AS, Adami MZ, et al. Pre-operative pain sensitivity: A prediction of post-operative outcome in the obstetric population. *J Anaesthesiol Clin Pharmacol.* 2013;**29:**465-71.

- 109. Strulov L, Zimmer EZ, Granot M, Tamir A, Jakobi P, Lowenstein L. Pain catastrophizing, response to experimental heat stimuli, and post-cesarean section pain. *J Pain*. 2007;**8**:273-9.
- 110. Valencia C, Fillingim RB, Bishop M, Wu SS, Wright TW, Moser M, et al. Investigation of central pain processing in postoperative shoulder pain and disability. *Clin J Pain*. 2014;**30**:775-86.
- 111. Thomazeau J, Rouquette A, Martinez V, Rabuel C, Prince N, Laplanche JL, et al. Acute pain Factors predictive of post-operative pain and opioid requirement in multimodal analgesia following knee replacement. *Eur J Pain*. 2016;**20**:822-32.
- 112. Lautenbacher S, Huber C, Kunz M, Parthum A, Weber PG, Griessinger N, et al. Hypervigilance as predictor of postoperative acute pain: its predictive potency compared with experimental pain sensitivity, cortisol reactivity, and affective state. *Clin J Pain*. 2009;**25**:92-100.
- 113. Suso-Ribera C, Garcia-Palacios A, Botella C, Ribera-Canudas MV. Pain Catastrophizing and Its Relationship with Health Outcomes: Does Pain Intensity Matter? *Pain Res Managem*. 2017;**2017**:9762864.
- Bisgaard T, Rosenberg J, Kehlet H. From acute to chronic pain after laparoscopic cholecystectomy: a prospective follow-up analysis. *Scand J Gastroenterol*. 2005;40:1358-64.
- 115. Aasvang E, Kehlet H. Chronic postoperative pain: the case of inguinal herniorrhaphy. *Br J Anaesth*. 2005;**95:**69-76.
- 116. Srikandarajah S, Gilron I. Systematic review of movement-evoked pain versus pain at rest in postsurgical clinical trials and meta-analyses: a fundamental distinction requiring standardized measurement. *Pain.* 2011;**152**:1734-9.
- 117. Moore RA, Mhuircheartaigh RJ, Derry S, McQuay HJ. Mean analgesic consumption is inappropriate for testing analgesic efficacy in post-operative pain: analysis and alternative suggestion. *Eur J Anaesthesiol*. 2011;**28**:427-32.
- Silverman DG, O'Connor TZ, Brull SJ. Integrated assessment of pain scores and rescue morphine use during studies of analgesic efficacy. *Anesth Analg.* 1993;77:168-70.
- 119. Dai F, Silverman DG, Chelly JE, Li J, Belfer I, Qin L. Integration of pain score and morphine consumption in analgesic clinical studies. *J Pain*. 2013;**14:**767-77 e8.
- 120. McGuire DB. The measurement of clinical pain. Nurs Res. 1984;33:152-6.
- 121. Kersten P, White PJ, Tennant A. Is the pain visual analogue scale linear and responsive to change? An exploration using Rasch analysis. *PLoS One*. 2014;**9:**e99485.

Paper I

## Prediction of postoperative pain from assessment of pain induced by venous cannulation and propofol infusion

A. KM. Persson<sup>1,2</sup>, F. D. Pettersson<sup>3</sup>, L-E. Dyrehag<sup>2</sup> and J. Åkeson<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Clinical Sciences Malmö, Anesthesiology and Intensive Care Medicine, Lund University, Skåne University Hospital, Malmö, Sweden. <sup>2</sup>Department of Anesthesiology and Intensive Care Medicine, Hallands Sjukhus Halmstad, Halmstad, Sweden.

<sup>3</sup>Karolinska Institute, Department of Learning, Informatics, Management and Ethics, Medical Management Centre, Stockholm, Sweden

#### Correspondence

A. KM. Persson, Department of Anesthesia and Intensive Care Medicine, Hallands Sjukhus Halmstad Lasarettsvägen, SE-305 81 Halmstad, Sweden

E-mail: anna.p.persson@regionhalland.se

Conflicts of interest None.

#### Funding

This study was funded by Region Halland, Södra sjukvårdsregionen, and funds administered by Lund University, Lund, Sweden.

Submitted 17 August 2015; accepted 21 August 2015; submission 3 June 2015.

#### Citation

Persson AKM, Pettersson FD, Dyrehag L-E, Åkeson J. Prediction of postoperative pain from assessment of pain induced by venous cannulation and propofol infusion. Acta Anaesthesiologica Scandinavica 2016

doi: 10.1111/aas.12634

**Background:** Postoperative pain may lead to delayed mobilization, persisting pain, and psychosocial distress. There are no simple and reliable techniques for prediction of postoperative pain. This study was designed to evaluate if pain induced by venous cannulation or propofol injection can be used to predict postoperative pain.

**Methods:** This prospective study included 180 patients scheduled for laparoscopic cholecystectomy. Pain intensity associated with peripheral venous cannulation and administration of propofol preoperatively and pain intensity, and use of opioid postoperatively was recorded.

**Results:** Patients scoring cannulation-induced pain intensity > 2.0 VAS units were given postoperative opioid more often (65% vs. 36%; *P* < 0.001), earlier (12 min vs. 90 min; *P* < 0.001), and in higher doses (4.8 mg vs. 0 mg; *P* < 0.001), and also reported higher levels of postoperative pain intensity (5.8 vs. 2.9 VAS units; *P* < 0.001). There were also significant (*P* < 0.01) correlations with postoperative pain intensity ( $r_s = 0.24$ ), time to opioid administration ( $r_s = -0.26$ ), and total dose of opioid ( $r_s = 0.25$ ). Propofol-induced pain intensity ( $r_s = 0.19$ ).

**Conclusion:** Pain intensity associated with venous cannulation and propofol infusion can easily be evaluated at bedside before surgery without specific equipment or training. Patients scoring > 2.0 VAS units on venous cannulation were found to have 3.4 times higher risk of postoperative pain after laparoscopic cholecystectomy. Low pain intensity associated with venous cannulation and propofol infusion indicate lower risk of postoperative pain.

### Editorial comment: what this article tells us

These findings demonstrated that patients scoring > 2.0 VAS units during venous cannulation had 3.4 times higher risk of postoperative pain after laparoscopic cholecystectomy. As this measure can easily be evaluated before surgery, it may serve as a simple predictor of severe acute pain after a surgical procedure.

Acute postoperative pain increases the risks of delayed mobilization, venous thromboembolism, systemic infection, and opioid-associated adverse events<sup>1,2</sup>. Long-term consequences of acute postoperative pain include persisting pain in 10-50%<sup>3</sup>, and physical disability and psychosocial distress in 5%<sup>4,5</sup>. In 2005, Bisgaard et al. reported that 11% of patients met clinical criteria for chronic pain at 1-year follow-up after laparoscopic cholecystectomy<sup>6</sup>. Pre-existing pain and high-intensity postoperative pain are both known predictors for development of persisting pain after surgery $^{6-12}$ . Preoperative identification of patients at risk of developing intense postoperative pain is therefore most desirable to further optimize individual pain treatment.

Patient age and gender, as well as psychological factors such as expectations of a painless postoperative course, have been shown to influence postoperative outcome with regard to pain<sup>13,14</sup>. Even better predictive strength has been attributed to experimental induction of pain for evaluation of pain sensitivity. Postoperative pain intensity<sup>15–25</sup> has been reported to correlate with different modalities of preoperative quantitative sensory testing, including assessment of pain thresholds to electri-cal<sup>17,24,26</sup>, cold<sup>15,16,18,21,22</sup>, heat<sup>16,18,22</sup>, and pressure<sup>19</sup> stimulation. Those results have not been overwhelming, and none of these tests have led to routine use for prediction of postoperative pain, partly because additional measures are required outside preoperative routine procedures. Thus, there is currently no simple and reliable technique for individual bedside prediction of postoperative pain in clinical anesthetic practice.

The aim of this study was to test if pain intensity associated with two preoperative routine procedures – peripheral venous cannulation and intravenous infusion of propofol<sup>27</sup> – could be used to predict the occurrence of postoperative pain.

### Methods

In this prospective clinical observational study, we included adult patients scheduled for laparoscopic cholecystectomy at two county hospitals with identical anesthesiological routine procedures, in cities with similar socioeconomic demography, on the west coast of Sweden. Elective laparoscopic cholecystectomy is carried out mainly by resident surgeons at the hospital in Halmstad, and by more experienced specialist surgeons at the (slightly smaller) hospital in Kungsbacka. Patients in Halmstad typically stay overnight while these are usually outpatient procedures in Kungsbacka. Site visits and follow-ups were made regularly to ascertain identical clinical procedures.

Primary outcome measures were the relationships between preoperative bedside visual analog scale (VAS) assessments<sup>28</sup> of pain intensity  $\leq 2$  or > 2 VAS units, associated with venous cannulation and propofol infusion, and postoperative pain estimates. The primary endpoint was postoperative pain intensity. Secondary endpoints were time to first rescue dose of opioid and total dose of opioid.

The regional Ethical Review Board at Lund University, Lund, Sweden, approved the study on 16th September 2010 (Dnr: 2010/391).

### **Study population**

The study patients were informed about the study in writing a few weeks before the operation and orally upon arrival at the hospital in the morning on the day of surgery.

Patients considered eligible were consecutively assessed for inclusion criteria (scheduled for elective laparoscopic cholecystectomy, aged 18–80 years, ASA (American Society of Anesthesiology) classification I–II, ability to understand instructions, no recurrent preoperative pain, no contraindication to the premedication). Recurring preoperative pain was defined as daily pain, pain associated with regular use of analgesic drugs, or any other chronic pain condition.

Patients meeting inclusion criteria were included in the morning of surgery, after oral and written informed consents, assigned inclusion numbers in the order in which they had been included, and informed on how to use a horizontal VAS slide ruler for assessment of pain intensity. The study investigators were responsible for inclusion and information of the patients on arrival at the hospital. Patients were considered for inclusion when investigators were available at their workplace.

Acta Anaesthesiologica Scandinavica 60 (2016) 166–176

<sup>© 2015</sup> The Acta Anaesthesiologica Scandinavica Foundation. Published by John Wiley & Sons Ltd

#### Venous cannulation test

A superficial vein on the back of the hand was cannulated with a standard-size (1.1 mm inner diameter) peripheral venous catheter (Venflon<sup>TM</sup>, Becton-Dickinson, Helsingborg, Sweden) by nurses in the preoperative or surgical areas. These nurses were aware of whether the patient was to take part in the study but different from nurses involved in follow-up.

The patients were asked to estimate, on a horizontal VAS ruler, their maximum pain intensity associated with this procedure, recorded to one decimal point (0.0–10.0), and were then dichotomized according to VAS levels  $\leq$  2.0 or > 2.

### Premedication

Soon after venous cannulation and before infusion of propofol, the patients were given oral etoricoxib 120 mg, paracetamol 1500 mg (1000 mg if < 50 kg of body weight), slow-release oxycodone 10 mg (5 mg if > 65 years of age or < 50 kg of body weight), and ondanse-tron 8 mg. Betamethasone 4 mg was given intravenously (i.v.) before induction, immediately after the propofol infusion test.

### **Propofol infusion test**

In the operating room, a small i.v. dose (30 mg) of propofol (Propofol Lipuro<sup>®</sup>, Braun, Danderyd, Sweden) was injected over 5-s through the catheter on the back of the hand. The patients were asked to estimate, on a horizontal VAS ruler, the maximum pain intensity associated with this procedure, recorded to one decimal point (0.0–10.0), and were then dichotomized according to VAS levels  $\leq$  2.0 or > 2.0.

### Perioperative procedures

Anesthesia was induced with i.v. propofol and remifentanil, and maintained with propofol and remifentanil by target controlled infusion (Alaris<sup>®</sup> CC Plus Syringe Pump using the Marsh model provided by CareFusion, Sollentuna, Sweden), based on standard algorithms for estimation of appropriate plasma concentrations according to age, weight, and gender. The target plasma concentration of propofol was set at  $3-4 \mu g/ml$ , and target plasma concentrations of 3-8 ng/ml of remifentanil were then used to adjust the level of anesthesia according to individual needs. Rocuronium (0.5 mg/kg i.v.) was given before endotracheal intubation. Before the start of surgery, 0.4 ml/kg of ropivacain 7.5 mg/ml was injected around the entrance holes and over the liver bed.

Laparoscopic cholecystectomy was performed using one 10-mm and two 5-mm trocars. The gallbladder was retracted via the sub-umbilical 10-mm port site. Intra-abdominal pressure was maintained at 10–12 mmHg with carbon dioxide and this gas was evacuated at the end of surgery. The fascia in the wider port was closed with resorbable suture, and the skin at all port sites with non-resorbable suture or metal clips.

Approximately 30 min before turning off the infusion of remifentanil, the patient was given i.v. morphine 0.2 mg/kg (up to a total dose of 15 mg).

## Postoperative pain assessment and rescue treatment

Postoperative pain intensity at rest, estimated to one decimal point (0.0–10.0 VAS units), was assessed from arrival in the post-anesthesia care unit and at 10, 20, 30, 60, and 90 min in awake patients. In patients reporting values  $\geq$  4.0 VAS units, defined i.v. doses of opioid (morphine 2.5 mg) were given at 5-min intervals until levels below 4.0 VAS units were reported. Measures of postoperative pain were evaluated by pain intensity ratings, time from extubation to first dose of opioid, and total dose of opioid within 90 min.

### Statistical analysis

A total number of 151 patients was calculated to be required to confirm, with 95% statistical probability and 80% power, a difference (with a confidence interval (CI) of at least 8%) in proportion of patients with maximum postoperative pain intensity levels < 4.0 VAS units between those reporting venous cannulation and propofol infusion to be associated with levels  $\leq$  or > 2.0 VAS units, respectively. Statistically significant associations of postoperative pain intensity or opioid use with the intensity of

© 2015 The Acta Anaesthesiologica Scandinavica Foundation. Published by John Wiley & Sons Ltd

Acta Anaesthesiologica Scandinavica 60 (2016) 166-176

### BEDSIDE PREDICTION OF POSTOPERATIVE PAIN

experimental pain (induced by heat or cold) has been statistically confirmed in this number<sup>29</sup>, and also in one-third of this number<sup>16,20,22</sup>, in surgical patients subjected to obstetric, gynecological or abdominal procedures. However, 180 patients were primarily included to allow for up to 20% dropouts.

Results are reported as median with interquartile range (IQR) except for proportions, where 95% CI is reported.

Statistical tests for nonparametric data were used. Continuous variables were compared between groups with the Mann–Whitney *U*-test. The Pearson's chi-square test was used to compare categorical variables. Correlations between variables were analyzed with the Spearman's rho correlation test ( $r_s$ ). Kaplan–Meier curves were used to evaluate time to rescue opioid with the log rank test, and the Mann–Whitney *U*-test was used for group comparisons. A crosstabulation was set up for calculation of predictive levels of moderate and severe pain. Logistic regression analysis was used to adjust predictive abilities of cannulation-induced pain intensity for age and gender.

The IBM SPSS version 20.0 and 23.0 software packages (IBM Inc., Armonk, NY, USA) were used for statistical analyses.

Values of P < 0.05 were considered statistically significant.

### Results

In total, 406 patients were scheduled for elective laparoscopic cholecystectomy at the two study sites, and 227 of them were assessed for eligibility. 180 patients were primarily included (118 patients in Halmstad between May 2011 and May 2014 and 35 patients in Kungsbacka between October 2013 and May 2014). Some individual data were missing in four patients, and information obtained in the remaining 149 patients was analyzed statistically (Fig. 1).

### Study site

There were no differences between the two study sites in patient age [48 (IQR 38–66) vs. 48 (37–55) years], weight [79 (68–90) vs. 78 (72– 91) kg], gender [Halmstad 74 (95% CI 66–82)% women vs. Kungsbacka 69 (54–84)% women],



Fig. 1. Inclusion flow chart. Reasons for not meeting inclusion criteria were: the patient was prepared by another nurse (3), unable to understand instructions (1), age (1), and language issues (3). Inadequate recordings not making analysis possible were missed documentation of a considerable part of the follow up.

or dose of remifentanil [1.76 (1.44-2.24) mg vs. 1.70 (1.37-2.04) mg], but the duration of surgerv was significantly (P < 0.001) longer in Halmstad [110 (95-147) min] than in Kungsbacka [83 (72-107) min]. There were no significant differences in pain intensity associated with venous cannulation [2.8 (1.5-5.0) vs. 2.0 (1.0-3.2) VAS units] or propofol infusion [1.0 (0.0-3.8) vs. 0.0(0.0-3.5) VAS units], or in maximum postoperative pain intensity [5.0 (2.5-7.2) vs. 4.0 (1.4-6.8) VAS units], time to first rescue dose of opioid [30 (3-90) vs. 60 (11-90) min], and total dose of morphine within 90 min [2.5 (0.0-5.8) vs. 1.3 (0.0-5.0) mg], between study patients managed in Halmstad or Kungsbacka, respectively.

#### Gender

There were significant (P < 0.05) differences between men and women in proportion given opioid within 90 min [men 48 (95% CI 33–63) vs. women 67 (57–75)%] and in time to first

Acta Anaesthesiologica Scandinavica 60 (2016) 166-176

<sup>© 2015</sup> The Acta Anaesthesiologica Scandinavica Foundation. Published by John Wiley & Sons Ltd

dose of opioid [90 (IQR 5–90) vs. 16 (2–90) min], but not in total dose of opioid administered. According to univariate logistic regression analysis, gender was not a significant risk factor of postoperative pain and did not influence the predictive ability of venous cannulation in the multivariate analysis adjusted for age and gender (Table 1).

### Age

There were significant correlations between patient age and maximum postoperative pain intensity ( $r_s = -0.25$ ; P < 0.01), use of opioid ( $r_s = -0.26$ ; P < 0.01), time to first dose of opioid ( $r_s = 0.28$ ; P < 0.001), and total dose of opioid administered ( $r_s = -0.26$ ; P < 0.001) within 90 min.

Age was found to be a significant (P < 0.05) risk factor for postoperative pain in the univariate logistic regression analysis, but did not influence the predictive ability of venous cannulation in the multivariate logistic regression model adjusted for age and gender (Table 1).

#### Venous cannulation test

The cut-off point of categorization according to pain intensity associated with venous cannula-

Table 1 Lo preoperativ cannulation for age and	gistic regression e pain scores to predict posto gender.	on analysi ; (≤/>2) a operative p	is for the a associated with ain intensity $\geq 4$	bility of venous , adjusted
	Univariate ana	lysis	Multivariate ar	nalysis
	OR (95% CI)	P-value	OR (95% CI)	P-value
Pain intensi	ty at venous car	nulation (V	AS units)	
≤ 2	1.0 (ref)	< 0.001	1.0 (ref)	< 0.005
> 2	3.4 (1.7–6.9)		3.4 (1.6–7.3)	
Age (years)				
≤ 40	3.5 (1.3–9.2)	< 0.05	2.1 (0.8-6.0)	0.2
41–59	1.3 (0.6–2.9)		0.9 (0.4-2.1)	
$\geq 60$	1.0 (ref)		1.0 (ref)	
Gender				
Men	1.0 (ref)	0.1	1.1 (ref)	0.8
Women	1.8 (0.9–3.7)		1.1 (0.5–2.5)	

tion (2.0 VAS units) was found to correspond closely to the median level of pain intensity reported (2.5 (IQR 1.5–4.5) VAS units). Maximum postoperative pain intensity (Fig. 2A), and total dose of opioid, were both significantly (P < 0.001) higher in patients reporting cannulation-induced pain intensity > 2.0 VAS units (Table 2).

The proportion of patients given no postoperative opioid within 90 min was significantly (P < 0.001) higher among those reporting cannulation-induced pain intensity levels of  $\leq 2.0$ VAS units than in those with levels > 2.0(Table 2, Fig. 2B). Patients scoring > 2.0 VAS units were also given postoperative opioid



Fig. 2. Postoperative pain intensity (A) and opioid consumption (B) in patients dichotomized according to pain intensity reported to be associated with peripheral venous cannulation. The whiskers represent minimum and maximum values.

Acta Anaesthesiologica Scandinavica 60 (2016) 166-176

© 2015 The Acta Anaesthesiologica Scandinavica Foundation. Published by John Wiley & Sons Ltd

Table 2 Demographics and postoperative pain assessments in patients dichotomized for pain intensity associated with peripheral venous cannulation.

	Patients reporting pain intensity (VAS units) associated with peripheral venous cannulation at		
	≤ 2	> 2	P-value
Female gender % (95% CI)	61 (49–73)	81 (70–89)	< 0.01
Age years [median (25–75% IQR)]	54 (45–68)	46 (31–54)	< 0.001
Body weight kg [median (25–75% IQR)]	83 (73–92)	75 (69–90)	0.12
Duration of surgery min [median (25–75% IQR)]	110 (82–158)	104 (84–122)	0.09
Hospital Halmstad;Kungsbacka	51;19	63;16	NS
Postoperative maximum pain intensity VAS units [median (25–75% IQR)]	2.9 (1.2–6.0)	5.8 (4.0-8.0)	< 0.001
Postoperative time to first administration of morphine min [median (25–75% IQR)]	90 (10–90)	12 (1–90)	< 0.001
Total administration of postoperative morphine within 90 min mg [median (25–75% IQR)]	0 (0–2.5)	4.8 (2.5–7.5)	< 0.001
Patients not given postoperative morphine within 90 min % (95% Cl)	64 (52–75)	35 (25–47)	< 0.001
Total number of patients	70	79	

VAS, visual analog scale; CI, confidence interval; P, statistical probability.

significantly (P < 0.001) earlier than those scoring  $\leq 2.0$  (Table 2, Fig. 2B).

There were significant (P < 0.01) correlations between pain intensity associated with venous cannulation and maximum postoperative pain intensity ( $r_s = 0.24$ ), time to first rescue dose of opioid ( $r_s = -0.26$ ), and total dose of opioid ( $r_s = 0.25$ ) within 90 min.

A cross-tabulation model was set up to identify patients with slight postoperative pain (< 4.0 VAS units) within 90 min (Table 3). Of patients with levels of cannulation-induced pain intensity  $\leq$  2.0 VAS units, 50% reported slight (< 4.0 VAS units) (P < 0.001), and 21% severe ( $\geq$  7.0 VAS units; P < 0.05) postoperative pain. Among patients rating pain intensity on venous cannulation > 2.0, 23% reported slight (P < 0.001), and 38% severe (P < 0.05) postoperative pain. The positive predictive value of this test was 77% (95% CI 66–86).

Patients reporting pain intensity levels > 2.0 VAS units to be associated with venous cannulation had 3.4 times higher risk of postoperative 
Table 3
Cross-tabulation
for
a
prediction
model
for

postoperative pain depending on pain associated with peripheral venous cannulation.
pain associated with peripheral
pain associated w

	Patients reporting pain intensity (VAS units) associated with peripheral venous cannulation $\leq 2 > 2$		Total
			of patients
Patients reporting maximum (VAS units) < 4	postoperat 35	ive pain in 18	53
2 4 Total numbers of patients	35 70	79	149

Comparison of the number of patients experiencing pain exceeding VAS 4 in the post-anesthesia care unit depending on their pain associated with venous cannulation before the operation (P < 0.001). VAS, visual analog scale.

Acta Anaesthesiologica Scandinavica 60 (2016) 166-176

<sup>© 2015</sup> The Acta Anaesthesiologica Scandinavica Foundation. Published by John Wiley & Sons Ltd

pain after adjustments for gender and age (Table 1).

### **Propofol infusion test**

The cut-off point of categorization according to pain intensity associated with propofol infusion (2.0 VAS units) was set at the same level as for pain induced by venous cannulation. Maximum postoperative pain intensity was significantly (P < 0.05) higher in patients reporting propofol-induced levels of pain intensity > 2.0 VAS units (Fig. 3A), whereas there were no differences in use, time to first dose, or total dose, of opioid (Fig. 3B).

There was a significant (P < 0.05) correlation between propofol-induced and maximum postoperative pain intensity ( $r_s = 0.19$ ). No signifi-



Fig. 3. Postoperative pain intensity (A) and opioid consumption (B) in patients dichotomized according to pain intensity reported to be associated with peripheral intravenous infusion of propofol. The whiskers represent minimum and maximum values.

cant correlations were found with use, time to first dose, or total dose, of opioid within 90 min.

Individually reported levels of pain intensity  $\leq$  2.0 VAS units associated with both venous cannulation and propofol infusion were significantly (*P* < 0.05) associated with lower estimates of pain (maximum intensity, time to opioid, and total dose of opioid) in the early postoperative period (Table 4). Fewer (*P* < 0.005) of these patients [44 (95% CI 30–59) vs. 68 (59–76)%] were given opioid within 90 min in the postoperative period.

#### Discussion

To our knowledge, this is the first study to show that preoperative bedside assessment of pain intensity associated with common procedures in anesthetic routine practice can be used to predict postoperative pain.

Peripheral venous cannulation, a mandatory procedure in any patient scheduled for surgery, is more or less painful in agreement with the median level of pain intensity (2.5 VAS units) reported here. We have shown that patients rating pain associated with venous cannulation > 2.0 VAS units have more intense postoperative pain, as also reflected in earlier and more administration of opioid. A recognized aim in clinical anesthetic practice is to keep postoperative pain intensity at tolerable levels (i.e. below 4.0 VAS units). By primarily dichotomizing patients as described above, we were able to identify approximately three of four patients in need of particular postoperative attention and analgesic management, where patients scoring > 2.0 VAS units on venous cannulation were found to have 3.4 times higher risk of postoperative pain.

We consider these tests to be clinically relevant to bedside practice. No specific resources, time, or equipment are required.

Postoperative pain has been reported to be moderate in 30%, and severe in 11%, of surgical patients<sup>30</sup>, and despite global efforts there has been no recent improvement in postoperative pain relief<sup>30</sup>. Known risk factors are female gender, lower age, preoperative pain, surgical nerve damage, and certain more extensive surgical procedures<sup>4,12,31–33</sup>. As acute pain – the most frequent complaint after laparoscopic cholecystectomy<sup>34</sup> – is significantly associated with

© 2015 The Acta Anaesthesiologica Scandinavica Foundation. Published by John Wiley & Sons Ltd

Acta Anaesthesiologica Scandinavica 60 (2016) 166-176

and the after the second second second second of the second second

	Pain intensity (VAS units) peripheral venous cannul	associated with ation
	≤ 2	> 2
Pain intensity (VAS units) associated with intravenous infusion of propofol		
≤ 2		
Number of patients	57	42
Maximum postoperative pain intensity (VAS units)	3.2 (1.3-5.0)	5.9 (3.2-7.8)
Time to first postoperative administration of morphine (min)	90 (18–90)	10 (0-90)
Total postoperative dose of morphine within 90 min (mg)	0.0 (0.0-2.5)	5.0 (0.0-9.4)
> 2		
Number of patients	13	34
Maximum postoperative pain intensity (VAS units)	6.0 (1.6-8.3)	5.9 (4.0-7.9)
Time to first postoperative administration of morphine (min)	20 (2–90)	13 (2-89)
Total postoperative dose of morphine within 90 min (mg)	2.5 (0.0-9.5)	2.5 (0.3-5.0)

Postoperative pain intensity, opioid consumption, and time to first rescue opioid in study patients reporting pain  $\leq > 2$  VAS units, respectively, associated with intravenous infusion of propofol (in rows) and peripheral venous cannulation (in columns). Data are presented as median (25–75% interquartile range). VAS, visual analog scale.

development of chronic pain<sup>6</sup>, managing these patients more appropriately with respect to pain in the early postoperative period might have potential long-term benefits. Methods for rapid bedside prediction of postoperative pain are most desirable.

Table 4 Dash

Cannulation-induced pain intensity scores were found to be clinically useful, although the procedures of evaluation involved many nurses. Although not our original intention, for practical reasons we had to use different nurses in different hospital areas for venous catheterization and corresponding pain evaluation. Nevertheless, we consider this approach to reflect more authentic clinical conditions, and hence the results to be more generalizable. It therefore seems that pain associated with peripheral venous cannulation can be readily scored independent of location or provider while preparing for elective surgery.

Concerning the propofol infusion test, it cannot be excluded that propofol-induced local pain intensity was to some extent alleviated by the strategy of premedication<sup>35</sup>. This might have rendered prediction of earlier or higher use of opioid more difficult, whereas maximum postoperative pain intensity was still predictable. As various aspects on postoperative pain are interconnected, those circumstances still seem to make this test somewhat less reliable. On the other hand, there was a trend toward similar results as for the cannulation test regarding associations with use, time to first dose, and total dose, of rescue opioid. Moreover, patients with pain intensity levels  $\leq$  2.0 VAS units in both tests, were found to be those with the lowest levels of postoperative pain and administration of opioid.

Even though the study was carried out at two hospitals, there was no significant difference in outcome data between those study sites. Nonsignificant trends toward higher postoperative pain intensity scores, shorter time to rescue analgesia, and higher doses of opioid in Halmstad might have been due to a higher proportion of surgeons in training compared with in Kungsbacka, as also reflected in longer duration of surgery. Nevertheless, this difference did not result in statistically different levels of postoperative pain.

In conformity with previous findings<sup>13,14</sup>, we found a negative correlation between age and estimates of postoperative pain, where younger patients reported more pain. Our finding that women have more postoperative pain and require more opioid than men is also in agreement with findings by others<sup>13,14,36</sup>. Accordingly, younger patients and females also reported higher levels of pain intensity to be associated with venous cannulation. Nevertheless, we have shown individual scoring of can

Acta Anaesthesiologica Scandinavica 60 (2016) 166-176

<sup>© 2015</sup> The Acta Anaesthesiologica Scandinavica Foundation. Published by John Wiley & Sons Ltd
nulation-induced pain intensity to be another useful predictor of postoperative pain, not influenced by age or gender according to multivariate logistic regression analysis.

Persistent postoperative pain may result from already susceptible pain pathways<sup>37</sup>, and as preoperative pain is a significant predictor of severe postoperative pain<sup>4,14</sup>, we chose not to include patients with considerable preoperative pain. Acute pain has also been proposed to be an important predictor of chronic pain4,37, presumably by upgrading mechanisms of pain signaling and perception<sup>37</sup>. One might therefore assume that individualizing the analgesic regime to reduce the number of patients with unacceptable levels of acute pain early after surgery might reduce the incidence of persistent postoperative pain. Our finding that three in five surgical patients reported moderate levels of postoperative pain ( $\geq$  4.0 VAS units) is far from acceptable.

Several recent studies have focused on prediction of acute postoperative pain. Responses to quantitative sensory testing induced by heat or pressure have been reported to correlate fairly well with the intensity of postoperative pain<sup>16,17,22,29</sup>, although some studies contradict those findings<sup>25,26</sup>. In a review from 2010, Werner et al. conclude that preoperative pain tests may predict up to 54% of the variance in postoperative pain experience, and that this predictive strength is higher than previously reported for demographic and psychological factors<sup>38</sup>. The predictive ability of the method proposed here is not quite as good, but considering its simplicity, prediction of postoperative pain from pain associated with venous cannulation and propofol infusion might easily be introduced into clinical anesthetic practice and used together with other methods of prediction.

We are aware of some limitations of this study. The 90-min study period of postoperative observation does not reflect pain experienced later during postsurgical recovery. However, as most of our patients have a short median time of stay in the post-anesthesia care unit after laparoscopic cholecystectomy, our study was designed to enable consistent and reliable measurements by trained post-anesthesia nurses in all patients. One could also argue that assessment of pain intensity during movement or coughing might have been a better endpoint further improving the ability of prediction<sup>39</sup>.

We did not test for psychological variables in this study. Scoring systems like the State-Trait Anxiety Inventory (STAI), Amsterdam Preoperative Anxiety and Information Scale (APAIS), or Pain Catastrophizing Score (PCS) have also been reported to be able to predict postoperative pain levels<sup>14,40</sup>. Possibly, psychological factors like anxiety or pain catastrophizing might contribute to higher scored levels of pain intensity on venous cannulation and propofol infusion, considering that PCS levels have been reported to correlate ( $r_s = 0.197$ ) with pain associated with venous cannulation with a positive predictive value of  $42\%^{41}$ .

In conclusion, we have shown, for the first time, that preoperative bedside assessments of pain intensity associated with peripheral venous cannulation and infusion of propofol can be used to predict postoperative pain and requirements for analgesia in both men and women undergoing laparoscopic cholecystectomy. Pain induced by venous cannulation and propofol infusion is easily evaluable before surgery without specific equipment or training. Cannulation-induced pain intensity above 2.0 VAS units is associated with more postoperative pain, and with earlier and more administration of opioid, and individually obtained lower levels of cannulation- and propofol-induced pain intensity indicate lower risk of postoperative pain after laparoscopic cholecystectomy. Nevertheless, this method should also be evaluated in other surgical patient cohorts.

#### Acknowledgements

We thank the nursing staff at the departments of anesthesiology and intensive care medicine in Halmstad and Kungsbacka, and the hospital ward 71 in Halmstad, for valuable help and involvement in this project. We also thank FoU Halland for statistical support.

#### References

- Wheeler M, Oderda GM, Ashburn MA, Lipman AG. Adverse events associated with postoperative opioid analgesia: a systematic review. J Pain 2002; 3: 159–80.
- 2. Zhao SZ, Chung F, Hanna DB, Raymundo AL, Cheung RY, Chen C. Dose-response relationship

Acta Anaesthesiologica Scandinavica **60** (2016) 166–176 © 2015 The Acta Anaesthesiologica Scandinavica Foundation. Published by John Wiley & Sons Ltd

#### BEDSIDE PREDICTION OF POSTOPERATIVE PAIN

between opioid use and adverse effects after ambulatory surgery. J Pain Symptom Manage 2004; 28: 35–46.

- Nikolajsen L, Minella CE. Acute postoperative pain as a risk factor for chronic pain after surgery. Eur J Pain Supp 2009; 3: 29–32.
- Kehlet H, Jensen TS, Woolf CJ. Persistent postsurgical pain: risk factors and prevention. Lancet 2006; 367: 1618–25.
- Poleshuck EL, Green CR. Socioeconomic disadvantage and pain. Pain 2008; 136: 235–8.
- Bisgaard T, Rosenberg J, Kehlet H. From acute to chronic pain after laparoscopic cholecystectomy: a prospective follow-up analysis. Scand J Gastroenterol 2005; 40: 1358–64.
- Poleshuck EL, Katz J, Andrus CH, Hogan LA, Jung BF, Kulick DI, Dworkin RH. Risk factors for chronic pain following breast cancer surgery: a prospective study. J Pain 2006; 7: 626–34.
- Katz J, Poleshuck EL, Andrus CH, Hogan LA, Jung BF, Kulick DI, Dworkin RH. Risk factors for acute pain and its persistence following breast cancer surgery. Pain 2005; 119: 16–25.
- Pluijms WA, Steegers MA, Verhagen AF, Scheffer GJ, Wilder-Smith OH. Chronic post-thoracotomy pain: a retrospective study. Acta Anaesthesiol Scand 2006; 50: 804–8.
- Steegers MA, van de Luijtgaarden A, Noyez L, Scheffer GJ, Wilder-Smith OH. The role of angina pectoris in chronic pain after coronary artery bypass graft surgery. J Pain 2007; 8: 667–73.
- 11. Peters ML, Sommer M, de Rijke JM, Kessels F, Heineman E, Patijn J, Marcus MA, Vlaeyen JW, van Kleef M. Somatic and psychologic predictors of long-term unfavorable outcome after surgical intervention. Ann Surg 2007; 245: 487–94.
- Aasvang E, Kehlet H. Chronic postoperative pain: the case of inguinal herniorrhaphy. Br J Anaesth 2005; 95: 69–76.
- Thomas T, Robinson C, Champion D, McKell M, Pell M. Prediction and assessment of the severity of post-operative pain and of satisfaction with management. Pain 1998; 75: 177–85.
- Kalkman CJ, Visser K, Moen J, Bonsel GJ, Grobbee DE, Moons KG. Preoperative prediction of severe postoperative pain. Pain 2003; 105: 415–23.
- Werner MU, Duun P, Kehlet H. Prediction of postoperative pain by preoperative nociceptive responses to heat stimulation. Anesthesiology 2004; 100: 115–9.
- Granot M, Lowenstein L, Yarnitsky D, Tamir A, Zimmer EZ. Postcesarean section pain prediction by

preoperative experimental pain assessment. Anesthesiology 2003; 98: 1422–6.

- Nielsen PR, Nørgaard L, Rasmussen LS, Kehlet H. Prediction of post-operative pain by an electrical pain stimulus. Acta Anaesthesiol Scand 2007; 51: 582–6.
- Pan PH, Coghill R, Houle TT, Seid MH, Lindel WM, Parker RL, Washburn SA, Harris L, Eisenach JC. Multifactorial preoperative predictors for postcesarean section pain and analgesic requirement. Anesthesiology 2006; 104: 417–25.
- Hsu YW, Somma J, Hung YC, Tsai PS, Yang CH, Chen CC. Predicting postoperative pain by preoperative pressure pain assessment. Anesthesiology 2005; 103: 613–8.
- Strulov L, Zimmer EZ, Granot M, Tamir A, Jakobi P, Lowenstein L. Pain catastrophizing, response to experimental heat stimuli, and post-cesarean section pain. J Pain 2007; 8: 273–9.
- 21. Martinez V, Fletcher D, Bouhassira D, Sessler DI, Chauvin M. The evolution of primary hyperalgesia in orthopedic surgery: quantitative sensory testing and clinical evaluation before and after total knee arthroplasty. Anesth Analg 2007; 105: 815–21.
- 22. Rudin A, Wölner-Hanssen P, Hellbom M, Werner MU. Prediction of post-operative pain after a laparoscopic tubal ligation procedure. Acta Anaesthesiol Scand 2008; 52: 938–45.
- Yarnitsky D, Crispel Y, Eisenberg E, Granovsky Y, Ben-Nun A, Sprecher E, Best LA, Granot M. Prediction of chronic post-operative pain: preoperative DNIC testing identifies patients at risk. Pain 2008; 138: 22–8.
- Lundblad H, Kreicbergs A, Jansson KA. Prediction of persistent pain after total knee replacement for osteoarthritis. J Bone Joint Surg Br 2008; 90: 166–71.
- Aasvang EK, Hansen JB, Kehlet H. Can preoperative electrical nociceptive stimulation predict acute pain after groin herniotomy? J Pain 2008; 9: 940–4.
- Wilder-Smith OH, Tassonyi E, Crul BJ, Arendt-Nielsen L. Quantitative sensory testing and human surgery: effects of analgesic management on postoperative neuroplasticity. Anesthesiology 2003; 98: 1214–22.
- 27. Tan CH, Onsiong MK. Pain on injection of propofol. Anaesthesia 1998; 53: 468–76.
- Flaherty SA. Pain measurement tools for clinical practice and research. AANA J 1996; 64: 133–40.
- Bisgaard T, Klarskov B, Rosenberg J, Kehlet H. Characteristics and prediction of early pain after laparoscopic cholecystectomy. Pain 2001; 90: 261–9.

Acta Anaesthesiologica Scandinavica 60 (2016) 166-176

<sup>© 2015</sup> The Acta Anaesthesiologica Scandinavica Foundation. Published by John Wiley & Sons Ltd

#### A. K. M. PERSSON ET AL.

- Dolin SJ, Cashman JN, Bland JM. Effectiveness of acute postoperative pain management: I. Evidence from published data. Br J Anaesth 2002; 89: 409–23.
- Mikkelsen T, Werner MU, Lassen B, Kehlet H. Pain and sensory dysfunction 6 to 12 months after inguinal herniotomy. Anesth Analg 2004; 99: 146–51.
- 32. Caumo W, Schmidt AP, Schneider CN, Bergmann J, Iwamoto CW, Adamatti LC, Bandeira D, Ferreira MB. Preoperative predictors of moderate to intense acute postoperative pain in patients undergoing abdominal surgery. Acta Anaesthesiol Scand 2002; 46: 1265–71.
- 33. Janssen KJ, Kalkman CJ, Grobbee DE, Bonsel GJ, Moons KG, Vergouwe Y. The risk of severe postoperative pain: modification and validation of a clinical prediction rule. Anesth Analg 2008; 107: 1330–9.
- 34. Ure BM, Troidl H, Spangenberger W, Dietrich A, Lefering R, Neugebauer E. Pain after laparoscopic cholecystectomy. Intensity and localization of pain and analysis of predictors in preoperative symptoms and intraoperative events. Surg Endosc 1994; 8: 90–6.
- Kelly DJ, Ahmad M, Brull SJ. Preemptive analgesia I: physiological pathways and pharmacological modalities. Can J Anaesth 2001; 48: 1000–10.

- 36. Keogh E, Herdenfeldt M. Gender, coping and the perception of pain. Pain 2002; 97: 195–201.
- Granot M. Can we predict persistent postoperative pain by testing preoperative experimental pain? Curr Opin Anaesthesiol 2009; 22: 425–30.
- Werner MU, Mjöbo HN, Nielsen PR, Rudin A. Prediction of postoperative pain: a systematic review of predictive experimental pain studies. Anesthesiology 2010; 112: 1494–502.
- Srikandarajah S, Gilron I. Systematic review of movement-evoked pain versus pain at rest in postsurgical clinical trials and meta-analyses: A fundamental distinction requiring standardized measurement. Pain 2011; 152: 1734–9.
- Granot M, Ferber SG. The roles of pain catastrophizing and anxiety in the prediction of postoperative pain intensity: a prospective study. Clin J Pain 2005; 21: 439–45.
- Suren M, Kaya Z, Gokbakan M, Okan I, Arici S, Karaman S, Comlekci M, Balta MG, Dogru S. The role of pain catastrophizing score in the prediction of venipuncture pain severity. Pain Pract 2014; 14: 245–51.

# Paper II

### Prediction of Postoperative Pain From Electrical Pain Thresholds After Laparoscopic Cholecystectomy

Anna K.M. Persson, MD,\* † Lars-Erik Dyrehag, MD, PhD.† and Jonas Åkeson, MD, PhD, EDAIC, ETP\*

Objective: Early postoperative pain correlates to persisting pain, psychosocial distress, and delayed mobilization with thromboembolic and infectious complications. Electrical pain thresholds (EPT) have shown promising results in being able to predict postoperative pain, but the results are conflicting. The aim of this study was to test whether EPT levels can be used to predict the postoperative pain in patients of both sexes.

Materials and Methods: One hundred eighty patients scheduled for laparoscopic cholecystectomy were included in this prospective clinical study. Individual levels of EPT were measured before surgery, and the pain intensity was evaluated in the early postoperative period.

Results: There were significant correlations between EPT and the maximum postoperative pain intensity ( $r_s = -0.21$ , P = 0.009), time to the first rescue opioid ( $r_s = 0.26$ , P = 0.006), and the total dose of rescue opioid ( $r_s = -0.22$ , P = 0.001). The interaction test showed significant influence of the sex on the ability of EPT to predict the postoperative pain intensity. Female patients with low EPT (<15) had a 4.5 times higher risk of postoperative pain (P = 0.003)

Discussion: Levels of EPT are reproducible, and the technique is well tolerated. However, it can be used to predict postoperative pain only in women. A weak correlation with the postoperative pain intensity, found here as well as previously, and the high sex dependency of the EPT levels obtained considerably limit the predictive value of this technique for routine use in perioperative clinical practice.

Key Words: electrical pain threshold, sex-dependent pain prediction, pain prediction, postoperative pain

(Clin J Pain 2016:00:000-000)

t is important to learn how to better identify in advance those patients who may experience more pain postoperatively. Starting early aggressive pain treatment in at-risk patients may reduce pain, whereas low-dose pathways may reduce side effects in others. More optimal postoperative pain relief may improve the surgical outcome, and reduce risks of venous thromboembolism and infection, by enabling earlier mobilization. There is research suggesting a link between

preoperative pain thresholds and postoperative pain.1-7 Various methods for estimating pain thresholds with different modalities of preoperative quantitative sensory testing, based on the induction of various kinds of experimental pain, for example with electricity,<sup>8–10</sup> heat/cold,<sup>4,5,7,11,12</sup> or pressure,<sup>6</sup> have been reported to correlate with the postoperative pain sensitivity. Among devices for quantitative sensory testing, those developed to test electrical pain thresholds (EPT) are often handy, easy to use, safe, and reliable.<sup>9,13–15</sup> However, results concerning their predictive ability for postoperative pain are conflicting, and EPT levels have been reported to correlate with levels of acute postoperative pain after cesarean section in women,<sup>9,16</sup> but not after groin hernia repair in men.<sup>17</sup> The simplicity of the method and promising results obtained in women<sup>9,16,18</sup> encourages further evaluation, as also suggested in recent reviews.<sup>2,19</sup>

The aim of this study was to test the ability of EPT levels to predict the postoperative pain intensity in adult patients of both sexes subjected to elective laparoscopic cholecystectomy. The hypothesis was that patients with lower EPT levels would experience more pain postoperatively.

#### MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### Ethics and Study Design

This prospective clinical observational study on surgical patients scheduled for laparoscopic cholecystectomy was carried out at 2 centers with identical anesthetic and analgesic protocols, at the county hospitals of Halmstad and Kungsbacka, on the west coast of Sweden, between May 2011 and May 2014. This study is a part of a more extensive investigation, and details on inclusion and perioperative management have been reported elsewhere.20

The study was approved by the regional Ethical Review Board at Lund University (Dnr: 2010/391) (Lund, Sweden), and was designed and carried out in accordance with the Helsinki Declaration of 1975, as revised in 1983. The primary endpoint was postoperative pain during the first 1.5 hours in the postanesthesia care unit as evaluated with measures of pain intensity scored on a visual analogue scale (VAS), time to the first rescue opioid, and the total dose of rescue opioid.

#### Participants

The patients were informed about the study in writing a few weeks before the operation and orally upon arrival at the hospital in the morning on the day of surgery.

Inclusion criteria were age 18 to 80 years, American Society of Anaesthesiologists classification I to II, the ability to understand instructions, no contraindication to the premedication, and no recurrent preoperative pain (defined as pain occurring daily or requiring the regular use of analgesic drugs, or as any condition of chronic pain). Individual psychological factors were not recorded.

Received for publication December 4, 2015; accepted May 15, 2016. From the \*Department of Clinical Sciences Malmö, Anaesthesiology and Intensive Care Medicine, Lund University, Skåne University Hospital, Malmö; and †Department of Anaesthesiology and Intensive Care Medicine, Hallands Sjukhus Halmstad, Halmstad, Sweden.

Supported by Region Halland, Södra sjukvårdsregionen, and the Lund

University, Sweden. The authors beclare no conflict of interest. Reprints: Anna K.M. Persson, MD, Department of Anaesthesiology and Intensive Care Medicine, Hallands Sjukhus Halmstad, Lasarettsvägen, SE-305 81 Halmstad, Sweden (e-mail: anna.p.persson@

regionhalland.se). Copyright © 2016 Wolters Kluwer Health, Inc. All rights reserved. DOI: 10.1097/AJP.00000000000394

Patients considered eligible for inclusion were consecutively informed and asked to participate. After oral and written informed consent, each patient was assigned a number of inclusion and was informed on how to use a horizontal VAS ruler<sup>21</sup> for the assessment of pain intensity.

#### Study Procedures

The patients arrived at the hospital in the morning. Before they were given premedication, a specific device (PainMatcher; Cefar Medical AB, Lund, Sweden) was used to determine their EPT. This device induces monophasic rectangular electrical impulses with a constant current of 15 mA and frequency of 10 Hz when pressing with the thumb and the index finger. To yield step-wise increasing levels of pain intensity, the pulse duration increases gradually over time (from 4 to 396  $\mu$ s), thereby increasing the amount of energy delivered. When the patient releases the device, a microprocessor-controlled value of 1 to 99, reflecting the energy delivered, is shown and recorded.

Patients were first allowed to test the device once. During testing, they were asked to hold on, thereby letting the intensity of sensation increase until considered painful, and then let go. Results were shown (to the investigator only) on an LCD screen as transformed EPT score values (between 0 and 99) according to the actual maximum pulse duration. The test was repeated 3 times, and the mean value was used.<sup>13,14</sup> The patients were blinded to the results.

All procedures of testing, with patients sitting upright in a comfortable position, were managed in a calm environment by trained, dedicated nurses. The clinical setting was a room in the ward or in the preoperative reception area.

#### Anesthetic Procedures

Premedication comprised oral etoricoxib, paracetamol, slow-release oxycodone, and ondansetron, with the addition of intravenous (IV) betametason immediately before the induction of anesthesia.

Anesthesia was induced IV with propofol and remifentanil, and maintained with propofol and remifentanil by target-controlled IV infusion, based on algorithms for the computerized estimation of appropriate plasma and target tissue concentrations adjusted to sex, age, and body weight (Alaris, CC Plus Syringe Pump using the Marsh model provided by CareFusion, Sollentuna, Sweden) in agreement with local clinical routines. Rocuronium was given IV to facilitate endotracheal intubation, and morphine (0.2 mg/kg to maximum 15 mg) for postoperative analgesia.

#### Surgical Procedures

Laparoscopic cholecystectomy was performed using one 10 mm and two 5 mm trocars, and the gallbladder was extracted through the 10 mm port site. Intra-abdominal expansion was achieved by insufflation of carbon dioxide to an intra-abdominal pressure of 10 to 12 mm Hg, which was then evacuated before the closure of the port sites with suture and metal clips. Ropivacaine 7.5 mg/mL (3 mg/kg) was administered for local anesthesia at the entrance holes and over the liver bed at the beginning of surgery.

#### Postoperative Procedures

A horizontal VAS ruler was used to estimate (by awake patients), to 1 decimal point (0.0 to 10.0), the postoperative pain intensity at rest from arrival in the postanesthesia care unit, and at 10, 20, 30, 60, and 90 minutes. Testing was performed by trained intensive care nurses, nonblinded to previous results, but not involved preoperatively. In patients reporting values of pain intensity at or above 4.0 VAS units, defined IV rescue doses (2.5 mg) of morphine were given at 5-minute intervals until the level was below 4.0. Postoperative pain was evaluated by the estimation of the maximum pain intensity, the time from extubation to the first dose of opioid, and the total dose of opioid, during the initial postoperative 90-minute period.

#### Statistical Procedures

Originally a total of 151 study patients had been calculated to enable statistical confirmation (with 95% probability and 80% power) of a difference in the postoperative pain intensity of 2.0 VAS units or more between those reporting preoperative pain testing to be associated with pain intensity above or below the median level of pain.<sup>20</sup> We consider this estimation to apply also to the prediction of postoperative pain from EPT levels in this setting. A post hoc power analysis was performed to confirm this. The median level of postoperative pain in our study was 5.0 (interquartile range [IQR] 2.5 to 7.1) VAS units, and a difference of 2.0 VAS units was considered to be clinically relevant. A sample size of 152 was calculated to enable such a difference (or larger) to be statistically confirmed with 95% probability and 80% power.

Results are reported as median with the IQR in parentheses. Statistical tests for nonparametric data were used. Values of time to the first rescue dose of opioid were analyzed with the Kaplan-Meier log-rank test. Other continuous variables (EPT, postoperative pain intensity, opioid dose) were compared between groups with the Mann-Whitney U test. Categorical variables (sex, site, proportion given opioid) were compared between groups with the Pearson  $\chi^2$  test. Correlation coefficients ( $r_s$ ) between variables were calculated with the Spearman  $\rho$  correlation test. The median level of EPT was chosen as a cut-off point for the diagnostic test and the ROC curve was used to investigate ideal thresholds. Sex differences were analyzed with logistic regression analysis and the test of interaction using the logistic regression model.

The SPSS statistical software package (IBM Inc., Armonk, NY), version 20.0, was used in all statistical analyses. Values of P < 0.05 were considered statistically significant.

#### RESULTS

#### Demographics

In total, 180 patients were included in this study, and 152 patients (110 women) were available for analysis (Fig. 1). These patients were 49 (IQR 38 to 63) years old and weighed 78 kg (IQR, 70 to 90 kg).

#### EPTs and the Postoperative Pain Intensity

The median EPT level was 15 (IQR 9 to 22) score units with a range of 2 to 90. This level was chosen as a cut-off for prediction tests. A ROC curve for EPT to predict maximum postoperative VAS levels yielded AUC 0.64 (95% confidence interval, 0.55-0.74), and ideal thresholds were confirmed to be at the level of 15 (specificity 70% and sensitivity 62%). Patients estimated their maximum level of pain intensity to be 5.0 (IQR, 2.5 to 7.1) VAS units, the time to the first rescue dose of opioid was 20 minutes (IQR,



FIGURE 1. Inclusion flow chart. The reason for not being assessed for eligibility was that no investigator was on duty. ASA indicates American Society of Anaesthesiologists.

3 to 90 min), and the total dose of opioid was 2.5 mg (IQR, 0.0 to 7.5 mg), within the first 90 minutes.

There were significant correlations between EPT levels before surgery and the maximum postoperative pain intensity ( $r_s = -0.21$ , P = 0.009), time to the first dose of opioid ( $r_s = 0.26$ , P = 0.001), and the total dose of opioid ( $r_s = -0.22$ , P = 0.006) (Table 1).

In female patients, correlations between EPT levels and the maximum pain intensity ( $r_s = -0.27$ , P = 0.005), time to the first dose of opioid ( $r_s = 0.30$ , P = 0.001), and the total dose of opioid ( $r_s = -0.30$ , P = 0.002) were stronger. In male patients, there were no statistically significant correlations of EPT levels with measures of postoperative pain.

Men had higher (P < 0.001) EPT levels (25 [IQR 12 to 32] vs. 14 [9 to 20] score units) and were given opioids later (P = 0.046) than women (after 90 min [5 to 90 min] vs. 16 min [1 to 90 min]), but there were no sex differences in

TABLE 1.	Correlations	Between	Electrical	Pain	Thresholds a	nd
Measures	of Postopera	tive Pain				

	rs	Р	r <sup>2</sup> (%)
Postoperative maximum pain intensity Total dose of rescue opioid Time to first rescue opioid	$-0.21 \\ -0.22 \\ 0.26$	< 0.01 < 0.01 < 0.005	4.4 4.8 6.8
<i>r</i> <sub>s</sub> indicates correlation coefficient accord ficient of determination in percent.	ding to Sp	pearman ρ;	r <sup>2</sup> , coef-

the maximum pain intensity level or the total dose of opioid postoperatively (Table 2). Five patients (3 women, 2 men) estimated their postoperative pain intensity at some point to  $\geq$  4.0 VAS units, but were not given opioid, which explains the median pain score of 4.2 in men despite a median opioid dose of 0 mg (mean 3.8 mg).

Interaction testing showed significant (P = 0.019) influence of the sex on the ability of the EPT to predict postoperative pain. Therefore, multivariate regression analyses were performed separately in female and male patients. Female patients with EPT levels below the median value (15 score units) had a 4.5 times higher risk (P = 0.003) of postoperative pain after adjustment for age. No such association was found in men. Age seems to influence the postoperative pain more in women than in men, but does not influence the predictability of EPT levels (Tables 3 and 4).

#### DISCUSSION

As hypothesized, this study showed fairly good correlations between EPT levels and measures of postoperative pain in patients subjected to laparoscopic cholecystectomy. EPTs are easy to determine, and moderate correlations with all measures of postoperative pain (pain intensity, time to first opioid dose, and total dose of opioid) were obtained. However, a post hoc analysis indicated the predictability of EPT levels in women only.

Available data on the predictability of postoperative pain from EPT levels are conflicting. Our results are in

TABLE 2.	Electrical Pain Thresholds and Measures of	
Postopera	tive Pain in Female and Male Patients	

	Female Patients (n = 110)	Male Patients (n = 42)	Р
Electrical pain threshold	14 (9-20)	25 (12-32)	< 0.0001
Postoperative maximum pain intensity (VAS units)	5.0 (3.0-7.5)	4.2 (2.2-6.5)	0.10
Time to first rescue opioid (min)	16 (1-90)	90 (5-90)	< 0.05
Total dose of rescue opioid (mg)	2.5 (0.0-7.5)	0.0* (0.0-7.5)	0.19

Values are reported as median (interquartile range).

\*Mean value 3.8 mg. The median value of 0.0 is due to 2 men with VAS ≥ 4 not recieveing rescue opioid and due to the distribution of values. VAS indicates visual analog scale.

agreement with findings after cesarean section.<sup>9,16,18</sup> Two of these studies<sup>16,18</sup> report similar levels of correlation with the postoperative pain intensity as found here, whereas the third one<sup>9</sup> reports higher correlation ( $r_s = 0.65$ , P < 0.01), but not with the postoperative use of opioid. In contrast, studies carried out on male patients have found no such predictive properties of individual EPT levels.<sup>8,10,17,22</sup> It has therefore been suggested that EPT, for unknown reasons, can be used to predict the postoperative pain intensity only in women.<sup>2</sup>

We know from previous studies that women have lower pain threshold levels than men,<sup>23</sup> and female patients have been reported to have more pain after cholecystectomy.<sup>24,25</sup> We have now confirmed this and also the clear bias of sex in the prediction of postoperative pain from individual EPT levels. On the basis of multiple measures of postoperative pain after another kind of surgical procedure carried out in both female and male

**TABLE 3.** Logistic Univariate and Multivariate Regression Analyses on the Prediction of the Postoperative Pain Intensity  $\geq 4$ VAS Units From Electrical Pain Thresholds in Female and Male Patients, Respectively, Adjusted for Age

	Univariate An	alyses	Multivariate Analyses		
	OR (95% CI)	Р	OR (95% CI)	Р	
Female pati	ents				
Electrical	pain threshold				
< 15	5.2 (2.2-12.6)	0.000	4.5 (1.7-11.9)	0.003	
≥15	1.0		1.0		
Age (y)					
≤40	1.8 (0.6-4.8)	0.027	0.9 (0.3-2.9)	0.246	
41-59	5.0 (1.5-16.4)		2.4 (0.6-8.7)		
$\geq 60$	1.0		1.0		
Male patien	its				
Electrical	pain threshold				
< 15	0.8 (0.2-2.9)	0.695	0.7 (0.2-2.7)	0.641	
≥15	1.0		1.0		
Age (y)					
≤40	0.7 (0.2-7.4)	0.824	0.8 (0.2-3.3)	0.807	
41-59	1.3 (0.2-7.4)		1.4 (0.2-9.1)		
$\geq 60$	1.0		1.0		

Values are reported as odds ratio (OR) with 95% confidence interval (CI) in parentheses. Reference levels have been set at 1.0. VAS indicates visual analog scale. patients under highly standardized anesthetic and surgical conditions, we have confirmed that EPT levels are predictive of the postoperative pain in female,<sup>9,16,18</sup> but not male,<sup>8,10,17,22</sup> patients.

Predicting the postoperative pain intensity after laparoscopic cholecystectomy is most desirable considering its widespread use. Pain in the immediate postoperative period is common with high levels of pain intensity reported here as well as in numerous previous studies.<sup>26–28</sup> Three of 5 patients have moderate or severe pain within the first 24 hours after surgery,<sup>27</sup> and up to 11% have been reported to develop chronic pain after cholecystectomy.<sup>29</sup> Postoperative levels of pain intensity are approximately the same today as 20 years ago<sup>30</sup> despite considerable clinical progress in anesthetic and surgical procedures. This highlights the need for individual evaluation of pain sensitivity and individually optimized pain management. One way to address this issue is to use quantitative sensory testing. Transcutaneous electrical stimulation-by bypassing a variety of skin receptors and directly affecting nociceptive afferent nerve fibres-has been proposed to be more reliable, reproducible, and less sensitive to technical bias than other experimental methods of pain induction.8 The hypothesis of reproducibility is supported by the similar properative EPT levels found by us before laparoscopic cholecystectomy and by others.<sup>9,10</sup> The method is quite easy to apply and can be managed, as in this study, by nurses preparing patients for surgery.

There are some limitations to this study. The postoperative 90-minute study period allowed frequent and appropriate pain assessments by trained nurses. However, some patients might still have experienced higher levels of pain intensity beyond this period of time, as more intense postoperative pain has been reported—with considerable interindividual variation—within the first 4<sup>30–32</sup> to 6<sup>27</sup> hours after laparoscopic cholecystectomy.

We excluded patients with preoperative recurrent pain, as they were considered to have pain for other than surgical reasons, which would then be presumed to be a confounding factor. Abdominal pain might certainly be a reason for hospital contact and diagnosis. However, most of these patients experience acute pain during their episode of symptomatic cholelithiasis, which is the primary indication for elective cholecystectomy, but the clinical recommendation is surgery within 3 months after the first appearance of clinical signs and diagnosis. At the time of surgery, most patients have been free of pain for several weeks. As observed in our study, most of them had not had recurrent pain for weeks before the operation, and they were otherwise healthy. Nevertheless, these patients are known to have a higher risk of postoperative pain and should be managed with our best efforts.

Another limitation is the uneven sex distribution of the study patients, reflecting the fact that more women than men undergo laparoscopic cholecystectomy in Sweden as well as elsewhere.<sup>27,30</sup> As sex analysis was not a primary objective of this study,<sup>20</sup> the sex distribution was unfortunately not a main concern. We do not consider any sex differences in variance to have influenced our results, considering that sex differences were compared in separate statistical analyses.

All investigators were female. Questions have been raised on whether, and to what extent, the sex of the investigator against that of the patient might influence the results obtained. A recent systematic 10-year review of original studies on sex and pain was unable to confirm

4 | www.clinicalpain.com

TABLE 4.	Demographics	and Measures	of Postoperative Pain
----------	--------------	--------------	-----------------------

	EPT Level (	Score Units)	
	< 15 (n = 74)	≥ 15 (n = 78)	Р
Demographics			
Female sex (95% CI) (%)	84 (74-90)	62 (50-72)	0.003
Age (median [IQR]) (y)	43 (31-52)	56 (47-68)	< 0.001
Body weight (median	76 (66-90)	80 (73-91)	0.066
[IQR]) (kg) Duration of surgery (median [IOR]) (min)	108 (86-141)	98 (80-137)	0.243
Measures of postoperative pa	in		
Maximum pain intensity (median [IQR]) (VAS	6.0 (4.0-8.0)	4.0 (1.8-6.0)	< 0.001
units)	10 (1.52)	00 (0 00)	. 0 001
(median [IQR]) (min)	10 (1-53)	90 (9-90)	< 0.001
Total dose of opioid (median [IOR]) (mg)	3.8 (2.0-7.5)	0.0 (0.0-5.0)	< 0.001
Proportion of patients not given opioid (95% CI) (%)	21 (14-32)	54 (43-64)	< 0.001

CI indicates confidence interval; EPT, electrical pain threshold; IQR, interquartile range; VAS, visual analogue scale.

associations between sex distribution among investigators, and pain sensitivity in men and women, respectively.<sup>33</sup> Nevertheless, some studies have reported both men and women to score higher pain threshold levels with investigators of the opposite sex.<sup>34,35</sup> We can therefore not exclude the possibility that the sex difference in EPT levels found in our study was partly due to the fact that all investigators were women.

Dynamic assessments of pain intensity postoperatively might have been a better measure of outcome, as pain during mobilization or coughing has been reported to better reflect relevant pain,<sup>36</sup> but in this study, we prioritized frequent measurements of pain at rest. The dedicated reader might also notice that the power calculation was based on our belief that for a predictive test to be useful in clinical practice, it would have to reveal a difference of at least 2 VAS units in postoperative pain intensity to have enough clinical impact, particularly considering that a VAS is no ordinary continuous scale, and certainly not so at lower and higher levels of pain intensity. We have since then come to the conclusion that what is particularly interesting in the postoperative period is to predict who will need more analgesics, that is who is classified as having moderate (4 to 6 VAS units) or severe ( $\geq$  7 VAS units) pain.

A strength of this study is its uniform perioperative design. We managed to standardize the perioperative procedures so that all study patients received the same baseline doses of analgesic and anesthetic drugs according to body weight. Furthermore, the systematic intraoperative use of short-acting IV drugs (propofol and remifentanil) is unlikely to have influenced our measures of pain after surgery.

Although this study has confirmed a difference in the predictability of the postoperative pain intensity from individual EPT levels between female and male patients, it still provides no explanation for this difference. Accordingly, many studies, along with this one, have reported women to experience more pain than men.<sup>23,37,38</sup> and various explanations have been proposed for differences in the pain response between sexes. Women have been reported to

have lower thresholds of pain induced by pressure, heat, cold, and electricity.<sup>23,39</sup> Among proposed explanations are psychosocial factors including belief in the personal ability to tolerate pain (sex-role expectancy), coping style, catas-trophizing or anxiety,<sup>34,40</sup> and biological factors of genetic,<sup>33</sup> hormonal,<sup>23</sup> or psychological<sup>41</sup> nature. Regarding the sex-dependent expectancy, men have been reported as being more prone to adjust pain threshold ratings to expectations.<sup>42</sup> Anxiety and psychological stress have both been reported to predict postoperative pain and analgesic use.43 Anxiety has also been found to reduce pain threshold levels<sup>44,45</sup> as anxiety over anticipated test stimuli may induce hyperalgesia. In a study comparing sex differences in the pain response after fear and after anxiety,45 anxiety did not seem to have a sex-dependent influence on primary pain testing, but rather on the sensitivity to repeated pain stimulation, where women reported more pain than men at the same level of stimulation.<sup>46</sup> Unfortunately, we did not include any psychological tests in this study. Anxiety seems to influence all modalities of quantitative sensory testing and we cannot rule out some influence of psychological factors or sex-dependent expectations on our findings, but if that would be the case, then similar sex differences would presumably influence all kinds of quantitative sensory testing. A proposed explanation for this sex difference in EPT is a higher nerve and receptor density in glabrous skin on the fingertips in women together with a smaller area of stimulation, leading to a higher influx of electrical energy.47 This might explain the lower EPT levels in women, but not the sex difference in the ability of postoperative pain prediction.

Although EPT levels are easy to determine, reliable, reproducible, and well tolerated in our experience, they can be used to predict postoperative pain only in women, whereas there seems to be no predictive ability in men. Our finding of lower EPT levels in women than in men could be anticipated from previous research,<sup>38</sup> but to our knowledge, the ability of EPT levels to predict measures of postoperative pain in women, but not in men, has never been shown before in a clinical study involving patients of both sexes. The high sex dependency of EPT levels, and their low statistical correlation with measures of postoperative pain, seem to considerably limit their clinical use in perioperative practice.

#### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors thank the nursing staff at the departments of anesthesiology and intensive care medicine in Halmstad and Kungsbacka, and the nurses from hospital ward 71 in Halmstad, for valuable help and involvement in this project. We also thank the FoU Halland unit for statistical support.

#### REFERENCES

- Aasvang EK, Gmaehle E, Hansen JB, et al. Predictive risk factors for persistent postherniotomy pain. *Anesthesiology*. 2010;112:957–969.
- Werner MU, Mjöbo HN, Nielsen PR, et al. Prediction of postoperative pain: a systematic review of predictive experimental pain studies. *Anesthesiology*. 2010;112:1494–1502.
- Rudin A, Eriksson L, Liedholm R, et al. Prediction of postoperative pain after mandibular third molar surgery. J Orofac Pain. 2010;24:189–196.
- Werner MU, Duun P, Kehlet H. Prediction of postoperative pain by preoperative nociceptive responses to heat stimulation. *Anesthesiology*. 2004;100:115–119. discussion 5A.

- Granot M, Lowenstein L, Yarnitsky D, et al. Postcesarean section pain prediction by preoperative experimental pain assessment. *Anesthesiology*. 2003;98:1422–1426.
- Hsu YW, Somma J, Hung YC, et al. Predicting postoperative pain by preoperative pressure pain assessment. *Anesthesiology*. 2005;103:613–618.
- Rudin A, Wölner-Hanssen P, Hellbom M, et al. Prediction of post-operative pain after a laparoscopic tubal ligation procedure. Acta Anaesthesiol Scand. 2008;52:938–945.
- Wilder-Smith OH, Tassonyi E, Crul BJ, et al. Quantitative sensory testing and human surgery: effects of analgesic management on postoperative neuroplasticity. *Anesthesiology*. 2003;98:1214–1222.
- Nielsen PR, Nørgaard L, Rasmussen LS, et al. Prediction of post-operative pain by an electrical pain stimulus. *Acta Anaesthesiol Scand.* 2007;51:582–586.
- Lundblad H, Kreicbergs A, Jansson KA. Prediction of persistent pain after total knee replacement for osteoarthritis. *J Bone Joint Surg Br.* 2008;90:166–171.
- Martinez V, Fletcher D, Bouhassira D, et al. The evolution of primary hyperalgesia in orthopedic surgery: quantitative sensory testing and clinical evaluation before and after total knee arthroplasty. *Anesth Analg.* 2007;105:815–821.
- Pan PH, Coghill R, Houle TT, et al. Multifactorial preoperative predictors for postcesarean section pain and analgesic requirement. *Anesthesiology*. 2006;104:417–425.
- Stener-Victorin E, Kowalski J, Lundeberg T. A new highly reliable instrument for the assessment of pre- and postoperative gynecological pain. *Anesth Analg.* 2002;95:151–157.
- Lundeberg T, Lund I, Dahlin L, et al. Reliability and responsiveness of three different pain assessments. J Rehabil Med. 2001;33:279–283.
- Bergh IH, Stener-Victorin E, Wallin G, et al. Comparison of the PainMatcher and the Visual Analogue Scale for assessment of labour pain following administered pain relief treatment. *Midwiferv*. 2011;27:134–139.
- Wilder-Smith CH, Hill L, Dyer RA, et al. Postoperative sensitization and pain after cesarean delivery and the effects of single IM doses of tramadol and diclofenac alone and in combination. *Anesth Analg.* 2003;97:526–533.
- Aasvang EK, Hansen JB, Kehlet H. Can preoperative electrical nociceptive stimulation predict acute pain after groin herniotomy? J Pain. 2008;9:940–944.
- Buhagiar L, Cassar OA, Brincat MP, et al. Predictors of postcaesarean section pain and analgesic consumption. J Anaesthesiol Clin Pharmacol. 2011;27:185–191.
- Abrishami A, Chan J, Chung F, et al. Preoperative pain sensitivity and its correlation with postoperative pain and analgesic consumption: a qualitative systematic review. *Anesthesiology*. 2011;114:445–457.
- Persson AK, Pettersson FD, Dyrehag LE, et al. Prediction of postoperative pain from assessment of pain induced by venous cannulation and propofol infusion. *Acta Anaesthesiol Scand*. 2016;60:166–176.
- Flaherty SA. Pain measurement tools for clinical practice and research. AANA J. 1996;64:133–140.
- Pedersen KV, Olesen AE, Osther PJ, et al. Prediction of postoperative pain after percutaneous nephrolithotomy: can preoperative experimental pain assessment identify patients at risk? Urolithiasis. 2013;41:169–177.
- Mogil JS. Sex differences in pain and pain inhibition: multiple explanations of a controversial phenomenon. *Nat Rev Neuro*sci. 2012;13:859–866.
- Uchiyama K, Kawai M, Tani M, et al. Gender differences in postoperative pain after laparoscopic cholecystectomy. *Surg Endosc.* 2006;20:448–451.
- De Cosmo G, Congedo E, Lai C, et al. Preoperative psychologic and demographic predictors of pain perception and tramadol consumption using intravenous patient-controlled analgesia. *Clin J Pain*. 2008;24:399–405.
- McMahon AJ, Russell IT, Ramsay G, et al. Laparoscopic and minilaparotomy cholecystectomy: a randomized trial

comparing postoperative pain and pulmonary function. *Surgery*. 1994;115:533-539.

- Bisgaard T, Klarskov B, Rosenberg J, et al. Characteristics and prediction of early pain after laparoscopic cholecystectomy. *Pain.* 2001;90:261–269.
- McMahon AJ, Russell IT, Baxter JN, et al. Laparoscopic versus minilaparotomy cholecystectomy: a randomised trial. *Lancet*. 1994;343:135–138.
- Bisgaard T, Rosenberg J, Kehlet H. From acute to chronic pain after laparoscopic cholecystectomy: a prospective follow-up analysis. *Scand J Gastroenterol.* 2005;40: 1358–1364.
- Ure BM, Troidl H, Spangenberger W, et al. Pain after laparoscopic cholecystectomy. Intensity and localization of pain and analysis of predictors in preoperative symptoms and intraoperative events. *Surg Endosc.* 1994;8:90–96.
- Joris J, Thiry E, Paris P, et al. Pain after laparoscopic cholecystectomy: characteristics and effect of intraperitoneal bupivacaine. *Anesth Analg.* 1995;81:379–384.
- Sarac AM, Aktan AO, Baykan N, et al. The effect and timing of local anesthesia in laparoscopic cholecystectomy. *Surg Laparosc Endosc.* 1996;6:362–366.
- Racine M, Tousignant-Laflamme Y, Kloda LA, et al. A systematic literature review of 10 years of research on sex/gender and pain perception—part 2: do biopsychosocial factors alter pain sensitivity differently in women and men? *Pain*. 2012;153:619–635.
- Kallai I, Barke A, Voss U. The effects of experimenter characteristics on pain reports in women and men. *Pain*. 2004;112:142–147.
- Gijsbers K, Nicholson F. Experimental pain thresholds influenced by sex of experimenter. *Percept Mot Skills*. 2005;101:803–807.
- Srikandarajah S, Gilron I. Systematic review of movementevoked pain versus pain at rest in postsurgical clinical trials and meta-analyses: a fundamental distinction requiring standardized measurement. *Pain*. 2011;152:1734–1739.
- Unruh AM. Gender variations in clinical pain experience. Pain. 1996;65:123–167.
- Bartley EJ, Fillingim RB. Sex differences in pain: a brief review of clinical and experimental findings. *Br J Anaesth.* 2013;111: 52–58.
- Racine M, Tousignant-Laflamme Y, Kloda LA, et al. A systematic literature review of 10 years of research on sex/ gender and experimental pain perception—part 1: are there really differences between women and men? *Pain*. 2012;153:602–618.
- Jones A, Zachariae R. Investigation of the interactive effects of gender and psychological factors on pain response. Br J Health Psychol. 2004;9:405–418.
- Fillingim RB, Ness TJ. Sex-related hormonal influences on pain and analgesic responses. *Neurosci Biobehav Rev.* 2000;24: 485–501.
- Robinson ME, Gagnon CM, Riley JL III, et al. Altering gender role expectations: effects on pain tolerance, pain threshold, and pain ratings. J Pain. 2003;4:284–288.
- Ip HY, Abrishami A, Peng PW, et al. Predictors of postoperative pain and analgesic consumption: a qualitative systematic review. *Anesthesiology*. 2009;111:657–677.
- Vedolin GM, Lobato VV, Conti PC, et al. The impact of stress and anxiety on the pressure pain threshold of myofascial pain patients. J Oral Rehabil. 2009;36:313–321.
- Rhudy JL, Meagher MW. Fear and anxiety: divergent effects on human pain thresholds. *Pain*. 2000;84:65–75.
- 46. Meulders Å, Vansteenwegen D, Vlaeyen JW. Women, but not men, report increasingly more pain during repeated (un)predictable painful electrocutaneous stimulation: evidence for mediation by fear of pain. *Pain*. 2012;153:1030–1041.
- Ravn P, Frederiksen R, Skovsen AP, et al. Prediction of pain sensitivity in healthy volunteers. J Pain Res. 2012;5: 313–326.

6 | www.clinicalpain.com

# Paper III



### **Brief Research Report**

## Single Nucleotide Polymorphisms Associated with Pain Sensitivity After Laparoscopic Cholecystectomy

## Anna KM. Persson, MD,\*<sup>,†</sup> Fatimah Dabo Pettersson, MD, PhD,<sup>‡</sup> and Jonas Åkeson, MD, PhD\*

\*Department of Clinical Sciences Malmö, Anaesthesiology and Intensive Care Medicine, Lund University, Malmö, Sweden; <sup>†</sup>Department of Anaesthesiology and Intensive Care Medicine, Halland Hospital, Halmstad, Sweden; <sup>‡</sup>Department of Learning, Informatics, Management and Ethics, Karolinska Institute, Stockholm, Sweden

Correspondence to: Anna Persson, MD, Operationsoch intensivvårdskliniken, Hallands Sjukhus Halmstad, Lasarettsvägen, 30581 Halmstad, Sweden. Tel: +46-35131000; E-mail: anna.p.persson@regionhalland.se.

Funding sources: This study was funded by Region Halland and Södra Sjukvårdsregionen and by funds administered by Lund University, Lund, Sweden.

Disclosure and conflicts of interest: None.

#### Abstract

Objective. To systematically evaluate variations in single-nucleotide polymorphisms within 13 candidate pain genes in patients differing in phenotype characteristics based on a composite measure of pain sensitivity.

Methods. In a case-control study, 149 patients scheduled for laparoscopic cholecystectomy were individually categorized according to preoperative pain sensitivity and postoperative pain intensity. Cases (pain group) reported cannulation-induced pain intensity higher than 2.0, together with postoperative pain intensity of 7.0 or higher (visual analog scale [VAS] units), and controls (low-pain group) reported cannulation-induced pain intensity of 2.0 or lower, together with postoperative pain intensity lower than 4.0 (VAS units). Genotyping of exomes was performed in 32 case and 25 control patients compared with respect to variations within 13 candidate pain genes.

Results. There were no statistically significant differences in single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) within the candidate genes between the case and control groups, but minor allele SNPs in the ABCB1 and COMT genes were more common in patients with higher levels of pain sensitivity and intensity.

Conclusion. In this candidate gene study, based on a composite measure of pain sensitivity, no variations reached statistical significance after correction for multiple testing, most likely due to the large number of markers analyzed and few patients. Nevertheless, the results suggest a possible genetic contribution of single-nucleotide polymorphisms within the ABCB1 and COMT genes in individuals with higher levels of pain sensitivity.

Key Words. ABCB1; COMT; Pain Prediction; Postoperative Pain; SNP; Single Nucleotide Polymorphism; Pain Sensitivity; Candidate Pain Gene

#### Introduction

Despite advances in pain treatment, many patients still report moderate to severe pain after surgery [1]. More insistent therapeutic strategies are sought, including the ability to target patients prone to more pain. Prediction of postoperative pain is still a challenge, although many factors, like age, gender, pain before surgery, psychological aspects, quantitative sensory testing, and pain induced by venous cannulation, have all been shown to be influential [2–4]. Genetic factors have been proposed to explain interindividual differences in pain sensitivity and intensity [5]. A future goal in clinical settings would be to predict postoperative pain intensity—and risks of persistent pain—from individually determined pain sensitivity before surgery.

#### Persson et al.

Replacement of a nucleotide in less than 1% of a population is called a mutation, and in more than 1% a single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP). A quiet allelic variation, that is, not altering the phenotype at all, may fall outside the coding region or be synonymous (inside the region but not influencing the amino acid sequence). In contrast, a nonsynonymous variation within the coding region may influence the amino acid sequence and affect the phenotype [6].

Numerous different genes and single nucleotide polymorphisms have been suggested to be involved in pain sensitivity [7]. However, it has been hard to replicate results obtained in gene association studies [8], and to our knowledge no genetic study on candidate pain genes has been designed by defining the phenotype by both preoperative pain sensitivity and postoperative pain intensity.

We have recently reported that pain intensity induced by peripheral venous cannulation correlates with postoperative pain intensity after laparoscopic cholecystectomy [2]. Blood obtained from those patients was sent for analysis by SNP array to compare SNP variations within potential candidate pain genes between a painsensitive group (cases) and a low-pain group (controls).

The aim of this clinical case-control study was to identify SNPs potentially associated with sensitivity of pain in surgical patients.

#### Materials and Methods

#### Study Patients

The study was approved by the regional Human Research Ethics Review Board at Lund University Faculty of Medicine, Lund, Sweden, on September 16, 2010 (Dnr: 2010/391).

A total number of 180 study patients (18–79 years of age, adequate knowledge of Swedish language, no recurrent pain) scheduled for elective laparoscopic cholecystectomy at the county hospitals in Halmstad and Kungsbacka, Sweden, were consecutively included after oral and written informed consents. Out of 31 patients excluded after inclusion, five were lost to follow-up, 11 were converted to open surgery, five were converted to another kind of anesthesia, and 10 had inadequate recordings, leaving 149 study patients for data analysis. Inclusion criteria and anesthetic and surgical techniques have been reported in more detail elsewhere [2].

#### Anesthetic Procedures

All study patients were given oral etoricoxib 120 mg, paracetamol 1500 mg (1,000 mg if <50 kg), and slowrelease oxycodone 10 mg (5 mg if >65 years), for preemptive analgesia. Intravenous (iv) ondansetron 8 mg was administered, together with betamethasone 4 mg, to prevent nausea. General anesthesia was induced and maintained by target-controlled intravenous (iv) infusion of short-acting drugs (propofol  $3-4 \,\mu$ g/mL and remifentanil  $3-8 \,n$ g/mL) dosed according to gender, age, and body weight. Ropivacaine  $3 \,m$ g/kg was used for local infiltration anesthesia in the surgical wound, and morphine 0.2 mg/kg was administered iv 30 minutes before extubation for postoperative analgesia.

#### Assessments of Pain Intensity

Preoperative pain sensitivity, induced by the insertion of a Venflon (Becton Dickinson, Helsingborg, Sweden) teflon cannula with a 1.1-mm inner diameter on the back of the hand, was scored on a 10.0-cm horizontal visual analog scale (VAS) at 2.0 or fewer VAS units by 70 patients, and at more than 2.0 VAS units by 79 patients (Figure 1).

Postoperative pain intensity was scored accordingly at wake-up and at 10, 20, 30, 60, and 90 minutes in the postanesthesia care unit (PACU), and the maximum levels of pain intensity during the initial 90-minute period were used as a measure of postoperative pain. Low pain (<4.0 VAS units) was found in 53 patients, and severe pain ( $\geq$ 7.0 VAS units) in 70 patients (Figure 1).

#### Phenotype Classification

We used a composite measure of pain sensitivity by scoring preoperative pain associated with venous cannulation and postoperative pain intensity after surgery. Cases (pain group) reported cannulation-induced pain intensity of more than 2.0 VAS units and high [9] maximal postoperative pain intensity ( $\geq$ 7.0 VAS units). Controls (low-pain group) reported cannulation-induced pain intensity of 2.0 or fewer VAS units and low [9] maximal postoperative pain intensity (<4.0 VAS units). The cutoff of preoperative pain sensitivity was chosen as previously reported in the same patient cohort [2] patients grading their pain associated with venous cannulation below or above 2.0 VAS units have different risks of developing postoperative pain [2].

In total, 33 and 26 patients met study criteria for the case and control groups, respectively, and peripheral whole blood samples were sent for genetic analysis. However, as two blood samples, one from each study group, were lost in this process, genetic information was obtained in 32 case patients and 25 control patients (Figure 1).

#### Genotype Determination

The blood samples were transferred to the Department of Clinical Pathology and Cytology, Halmstad, Sweden, by permission of the Regional Biobank Centre, Lund, Sweden, for storage at  $-80^{\circ}$  C within two hours of sampling. DNA was extracted to obtain 1,000 ng per sample at a concentration of 50 ng/µL in an ABgene 96 wellplate provided by SciLife Lab, Uppsala, Sweden.

#### Genetics and Postoperative Pain



**Figure 1** Inclusion flow chart. Cases (pain group), reported high cannulation-induced pain intensity (>2.0 visual analog scale [VAS] units), together with high postoperative pain intensity (>7.0 VAS units). Controls (low-pain group) reported low cannulation-induced pain intensity (<2.0 VAS units), together with low postoperative pain intensity (<4.0 VAS units). Genotyping of exomes was performed in 32 case patients and 25 control patients. VAS = visual analog scale.

Sufficient concentration of DNA was verified by the Pica Green method in all samples.

Genotyping was performed according to the manufacturer's protocol using the HumanOmniExpressExome-8-v1-2-B beadchip, by the SNP and SEQ Technology Platform, Department of Medical Sciences, Molecular Medicine, Biomedical Centre, Uppsala University, Uppsala, Sweden. The total number of analyzed SNP markers was 964,193. The results were analyzed using the software GenomeStudio 2011.1 (Illumina Inc., San Diego, CA, USA) [10,11], and quality control was performed using PLINK v. 1.90b3n (http://pngu.mgh.harvard.edu/purcell/plink/) [12]. The assembly version Hg 19 (also known as GRCH 37) was chosen for the analysis.

In the data cleaning process, a check for gender was done as part of quality control. There were discrepancies in two samples, but both of them could be resolved by evaluation of recorded data. We checked for missing genotype rate greater than 2%, minor allele frequency of less than 1%, and sample call rate greater than 2%, and no samples were removed due to mismatch. The total genotyping rate was 0.999365. In total, 472 variants were removed due to deviation from the Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium (threshold P values < 0.001), and 662,348 variants passed filters and quality control.

#### Candidate Gene Search

Our candidate genes were selected by making a search on PubMed Gene with the search terms "postoperative pain" and "homo sapiens." Thirteen genes were obtained: ABCB1, COMT, PEBP1, CYP2D6, OPRM1, CYP34A, POMC, MAOB, SCN9A, UGT2B7, SUDS3, TAOK3, and VSIG10. Functions of, and comments on, the genes are summarized in Table 1.

#### Statistics

Data were analyzed with PLINK v. 1.90b3n and IBM SPSS 23.0 (IBM Inc., Armonk, NY, USA) software. Associations between SNPs and the pain phenotypes were tested with linear regression analysis. To correct for multiple testing, we used the permutation option of PLINK to obtain adjusted *P* values (EMP2) based on 10,000 permutations for each SNP. Levels of pain intensity were analyzed with nonparametric statistics and reported as median with interguartile range (IQR). For

#### Persson et al.



Figure 2 Distribution of pain measurements (visual analog scale units) according to single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP) genotype. The x-axis represents each SNP genotype group, with different nucleotides denoting A = adenine, C = cytosine, G = guanine, and T = thymine. The minor allele is located to the right on the x-axis. The error bars represent 95% confidence interval. VAS = visual analog scale.

proportions, 95% confidence intervals (CIs) are reported. Continuous variables like age and body weight were compared between groups with the Mann-Whitney U test, and categorical variables like gender were compared with the Pearson chi-square test. Statistical significance was set at a *P* value of less than 0.05.

#### Results

Patients in the case (pain) group were significantly younger (P < 0.001), had lower body weight (P < 0.01), and were more often women (P < 0.05) than in the control (low-pain) group. Their median pain intensity associated with venous cannulation was 3.4 VAS units compared with 1.0 VAS units in the control group, and their median maximum postoperative pain intensity was 8.0 VAS units compared with 1.5 VAS units in control patients (Table 2).

Out of 662,348 variants from the SNP array, 446 markers were identified in the 13 genes chosen as candidate genes. The 10 most significant ones are listed in Table 3. None of them reached the recommended threshold level ( $5 \times 10^{-8}$ ) for genome-wide statistical significance [13] on Bonferroni correction for multiple testing (P = 0.00012) or permutation testing.

As proposed by others [14], we chose a small number of SNPs with low *P* values for further visual graphical analysis (Figure 2). The minor alleles of these SNPs in the ABCB1 gene suggest a pain-sensitive phenotype both pre- and postoperatively.

Concerning a few previously well-studied SNPs believed to influence pain sensitivity [7], rs1045642 (also known as C3435T) in the ABCB1 gene has been well studied. We found no association between this SNP and pain

#### Genetics and Postoperative Pain

 Table 1
 Functions of 13 candidate genes assayed in blood from 57 study patients subjected to

 laparoscopic cholecystectomy and dichotomized with respect to individually reported high or low levels of pain intensity

Gene		<b>D</b> (
Gene Product	Functions	References
ABCB1 P-glycoprotein	Transport protein. Part of the ABC superfamily. Functional at the endothelial level in the blood-brain barrier.	[16,29–31]
COMT Catechol-O-methyl transferase	Enzyme. Involved in dopamine, epinephrine, and nor- epinephrine metabolism.	[15,19–26,31–34]
PEBP1 Phosphatidylethanolamine-binding protein 1	Monitors cell proliferation and differentiation. Involved in the production of acetylcholine transferase. Derestricted involved in the development of malig- nancy, diabetic nephropathy, and neurodegeneration.	[35,36]
CYP2D6	Involved in opioid metabolism.	[31,34,37]
Cytochrome P4502D6 OPRM1	Opioid receptor.	[19,34,38–40]
CYP34A	Involved in opioid metabolism.	[34,41]
Cytochrome P450 isoenzyme 3A4 POMC Proopiomelanocortin	Synthesized in various tissues. Involved in different cellular functions, i.e., pain signaling.	[42]
MAOB Mono-amine oxidase B	Involved in the development of allodynia in postopera-	[45]
SCN9A Voltage-gated sodium-channel type IV-v subunit (Nav 1.7)	Sodium channel involved in pain signaling in the dor- sal root ganglion and sympathetic neurons.	[43,44]
UGT2B7/Glucuronosyltransferase 2B7 SUDS3 Sunpressor of defective silencing 3	Involved in opioid metabolism. Involved in early cell proliferation.	[21,46] [35,47]
TAOK3 Serine-threonine-protein kinase thousand and one amino acid protein 3	Kinase located in the cytoplasm and cell membrane. Regulates MAPK-cascade. Could be involved in regulation of MOR signaling.	[35]
VSIG10 V-set and immunoglobulin domain containing 10	Viral stress inducible gene. Most intensely expressed in the spleen and placenta.	[35]

#### Table 2 Basic characteristics of cases and controls

Basic Characteristics	Cases (Pain)	Controls (low pain)	Р
Age, median (25–75% IQR), years	41.0 (29.8–48.0)	53.0 (47.0–69.0)	0.001
Body weight, median (25–75% IQR), kg	74.0 (65.0-80.0)	84.0 (79.5-90.5)	0.004
Female gender (95% CI), %	88 (80–96)	64 (52–77)	0.036
Pain associated with venous cannulation, median (25–75% IQR), VAS units	3.4 (2.1–6.0)	1.0 (0.5–1.4)	< 0.001
Maximum postoperative pain intensity, median (25-75% IQR), VAS units	8.0 (7.8–9.0)	1.5 (1.0–3.0)	< 0.001
	32	25	

CI = confidence interval; IQR = interquartile range; VAS = visual analog scale.

#### Persson et al.

 Table 3
 Result of the genome-wide array. The 10 most significant single nucleotide polymorphisms

 among the candidate genes with their respective gene, location, nucleotides, minor allele frequencies, and statistics

Gene	Single Nucleotide Polymorphism	de Mir Chrom Alle	Minor/Major Allele	Minor Allele Frequency Per Phenotype		Odds Batio	P-value.	FMP2
				Cases (Pain)	Controls (Low pain)			
ABCB1	rs4728702	7	T/A	0.52	0.26	3.04	0.0060	0.5925
ABCB1	rs1128503	7	A/G	0.5	0.26	2.85	0.0093	0.7037
ABCB1	rs10276036	7	G/A	0.5	0.26	2.85	0.0093	0.7037
ABCB1	rs868755	7	A/C	0.5	0.26	2.85	0.0093	0.7037
ABCB1	rs11975994	7	G/A	0.5	0.26	2.85	0.0093	0.7037
ABCB1	rs1202169	7	G/A	0.5	0.26	2.85	0.0093	0.7037
ABCB1	rs1202168	7	A/G	0.5	0.26	2.85	0.0093	0.7037
ABCB1	rs1202167	7	A/G	0.5	0.26	2.85	0.0093	0.7037
COMT	rs9265	22	C/A	0.41	0.18	3.12	0.0094	0.7124
COMT	rs2518824	22	C/A	0.41	0.18	3.12	0.0094	0.7124

A = adenine; C = cytosine; Chrom = chromosome; EMP 2 = significance after permutation testing; G = guanine; T = thymine.

sensitivity (odds ratio [OR] = 0.829, P > 0.300). In the COMT gene, rs4680, also referred to as val158met (OR = 0.857, P > 0.300), and rs740603 (OR = 0.68, P > 0.300) did not show significant association with maximum postoperative pain intensity. Carriers of the minor allele of rs887200 reported less pain (OR = 4.98, P values = 0.028), but the results were not statistically significant when adjusted for multiple testing.

#### Discussion

Results obtained in this hypothesis-generating casecontrol study did not reach statistical significance after correction for multiple testing despite well-defined phenotypes, considerably differing in their reported levels of pain intensity. Nevertheless, specific genetic patterns brought out in these patients suggest specific SNPs to be associated with individual pain responses after surgery, in agreement with previous findings [15,16].

In this study, the most common SNPs are all located within ABCB1—an already highly presumed candidate pain gene.

Our statistically most significant SNP (significance lost after correction for multiple testing), rs4728702, has been suggested to be involved in adult antisocial behavior in a genome-wide association analysis study of a co-hort with alcohol abuse [17]. Interestingly, the four most significant SNPs in our study (rs4728702, rs1128503, 10276036, rs868755) were all significantly associated with adult antisocial behavior in that study.

The ABCB1 (previously known as MDR1) gene has been implied to be involved in opioid responsiveness [7]. It encodes a drug transporter, part of the ATP binding cassette superfamily efflux transporter, at the capillary endothelial level in the blood-brain barrier and is also involved in opioid transport. Rs1045642 (also known as C3435T) is the most studied SNP in this gene. However, we found no association between this SNP and pain sensitivity.

Catechol-O-methyl transferase (COMT) metabolizes dopamine, epinephrine, and norepinephrine to methoxytyramine, metanephrine, and normethanephrine. It influences pain sensitivity by modulating neuronal transmission [18], and polymorphisms in this gene have been reported to be associated with pain and opioid responsiveness [19-23]. Most studies have focused on a few SNPs within the gene, with various results. A frequently investigated polymorphism, rs4680 (also referred to as val158met as it codes for substitution of valine to methionine at codon 158), has been reported to be associated with pain sensitivity [24-26] and with postoperative and cancer-related requirements of opioids [20,21,27], whereas other studies of rs4680 have shown opposite results [15]. In this study, we found no association between this SNP and the pain-sensitive phenotype.

In a large study on experimental and acute postoperative pain in women undergoing surgery for breast cancer [15], 22 SNPs within the COMT gene were examined. The SNP rs2518824 was among them; however, it did not show significant results. Three SNPs within the COMT gene (rs4646312, rs2239393, rs4818) were associated with postoperative pain intensity during motion, but none of them withstood statistical correction for multiple testing, and the strongest association was between rs887200 and experimental cold pain intensity as minor allele carriers reported less pain [15]. In our study, carriers of the minor allele of rs887200 also reported less pain, but the results were not significant when adjusted for multiple testing, and other SNPs within the COMT gene appeared to be more important. Accordingly [15], we found no association between rs740603 and maximum postoperative pain intensity, in contrast to a previous report [23].

#### Strengths

The phenotype was defined by composite measures including both pre-operative pain sensitivity and postoperative pain, and cases and controls well defined before high-quality genetic testing was performed by people blinded to the phenotypes. Moreover, identical management of DNA samples reduces the risk of genotyping errors and false associations [13]. This study adds new knowledge on acute postoperative pain after laparoscopic cholecystectomy to the field of genetic association studies. In the field of pain variability and genetic associations, there are studies on migraine and other chronic pain disorders and on opioid consumption [28], but there are no studies based on a composite measure of pain sensitivity.

#### Weaknesses

We did not use psychometric tests in this study. This would have been particularly interesting as some findings were quite similar to previous data in patients with adult antisocial behavior [17]. Moreover, we did not a priori perform a statistical power analysis for the genetic assays. Such an analysis would most likely have rendered us with a cohort size requiring a multicenter study design.

Nevertheless, the study design—based on well-defined and highly standardized clinical management of patients with respect to premedication, anesthesia, surgery, and early follow-up—might promote hypothesis-generating genetic evaluation despite low numbers of individuals, considering the opposite phenotype patterns regarding reported pain intensity. Exploratory analyses of genetic variations in small groups of patients with similar phenotype characteristics have apparent risks of error. Although the lack of significant findings challenges development of diagnostic tools for pain prediction based on this method, our findings—if reproduced in larger studies—might still be used to identify patients with higher risk of severe postoperative pain.

#### Conclusions

This candidate gene study in 57 surgical patients, considerably differing in phenotype characteristics with respect to reported high- or low-intensity pain, was unable to identify statistically significant differences in more than 400 SNPs in 13 candidate pain genes evaluated. Considering the large number of markers analyzed, this study is statistically underpowered, but the results also reflect the complex pathophysiology of pain. They do,

#### Genetics and Postoperative Pain

however, suggest a possible genetic contribution of single nucleotide polymorphisms within the genes ABCB1 and COMT in individuals with higher levels of pain sensitivity.

The difficulty reproducing genetic pain studies partially results from the highly complex entity of pain and possibly also from a tendency in the early days of genetic studies to almost exclusively publish positive results. To increase the chance of finding accurate connections, genome-wide association analysis can be used instead of more limited assays, especially now that they have become more readily available and less expensive. But even when comparing well-defined phenotypes, like in this study, finding a polymorphism that survives multiple statistical testing may prove to be difficult, especially considering the complex entity of pain.

#### Acknowledgments

We thank Niclas Eriksson at Uppsala Clinical Research Centre for appreciated statistical support and Katarina Truvé at Bioinformatics Infrastructure for Life Sciences (BILS) for valuable bioinformatics knowledge and statistical support.

Genotyping was done by the SNP&SEQ Technology Platform in Uppsala (www.genotyping.se). This facility, part of the National Genomics Infrastructure (NGI) Sweden and Science for Life Laboratory, is supported by the Swedish Research Council and the Knut and Alice Wallenberg Foundation.

#### References

- Dolin SJ, Cashman JN, Bland JM. Effectiveness of acute postoperative pain management: I. Evidence from published data. Br J Anaesth 2002;89:409–23.
- 2 Persson AK, Pettersson FD, Dyrehag LE, Akeson J. Prediction of postoperative pain from assessment of pain induced by venous cannulation and propofol infusion. Acta Anaesthesiol Scand 2016;60:166–76.
- 3 Thomas T, Robinson C, Champion D, McKell M, Pell M. Prediction and assessment of the severity of post-operative pain and of satisfaction with management. Pain 1998;75:177–85.
- 4 Kalkman CJ, Visser K, Moen J, et al. Preoperative prediction of severe postoperative pain. Pain 2003; 105:415–23.
- 5 De Gregori M, Diatchenko L, Ingelmo PM, et al. Human genetic variability contributes to postoperative morphine consumption. J Pain 2016;17:628–36.
- 6 Attia J, Ioannidis JP, Thakkinstian A, et al. How to use an article about genetic association: A: Background concepts. JAMA 2009;301:74–81.

#### Persson et al.

- 7 Diatchenko L, Nackley AG, Tchivileva IE, Shabalina SA, Maixner W. Genetic architecture of human pain perception. Trends Genet 2007;23:605–13.
- 8 Landau R, Schwinn D. Genotyping without phenotyping: Does it really matter? Anesth Analg 2013; 116:8–10.
- 9 Aubrun F, Salvi N, Coriat P, Riou B. Sex- and agerelated differences in morphine requirements for postoperative pain relief. Anesthesiology 2005;103:156–60.
- 10 Steemers FJ, Chang W, Lee G, et al. Whole-genome genotyping with the single-base extension assay. Nat Methods 2006;3:31–3.
- 11 Gunderson KL, Steemers FJ, Lee G, Mendoza LG, Chee MS. A genome-wide scalable SNP genotyping assay using microarray technology. Nat Genetics 2005;37:549–54.
- 12 Purcell S, Neale B, Todd-Brown K, et al. PLINK: A tool set for whole-genome association and population-based linkage analyses. Am J Hum Genet 2007;81:559–75.
- 13 Attia J, Ioannidis JP, Thakkinstian A, et al. How to use an article about genetic association: B: Are the results of the study valid? JAMA 2009;301:191–7.
- 14 Zeng P, Zhao Y, Qian C, et al. Statistical analysis for genome-wide association study. J Biomed Res 2015;29:285–97.
- 15 Kambur O, Kaunisto MA, Tikkanen E, et al. Effect of catechol-o-methyltransferase-gene (COMT) variants on experimental and acute postoperative pain in 1,000 women undergoing surgery for breast cancer. Anesthesiology 2013;119:1422–33.
- 16 Hajj A, Peoc'h K, Laplanche JL, et al. Genotyping test with clinical factors: Better management of acute postoperative pain? Int J Mol Sci 2015;16:6298–311.
- 17 Salvatore JE, Edwards AC, McClintick JN, et al. Genome-wide association data suggest ABCB1 and immune-related gene sets may be involved in adult antisocial behavior. Transl Psychiatry 2015;5:e558.
- 18 Smith HS. Variations in opioid responsiveness. Pain Physician 2008;11:237–48.
- 19 Landau R, Liu SK, Blouin JL, Carvalho B. The effect of OPRM1 and COMT genotypes on the analgesic response to intravenous fentanyl labor analgesia. Anesth Analg 2013;116:386–91.
- 20 Rakvåg TT, Klepstad P, Baar C, et al. The Val158Met polymorphism of the human catechol-O-

methyltransferase (COMT) gene may influence morphine requirements in cancer pain patients. Pain 2005;116:73–8.

- 21 De Gregori M, Garbin G, De Gregori S, et al. Genetic variability at COMT but not at OPRM1 and UGT2B7 loci modulates morphine analgesic response in acute postoperative pain. Eur J Clin Pharmacol 2013;69:1651–8.
- 22 Lee PJ, Delaney P, Keogh J, Sleeman D, Shorten GD. Catecholamine-o-methyltransferase polymorphisms are associated with postoperative pain intensity. Clin J Pain 2011;27:93–101.
- 23 Kim H, Lee H, Rowan J, Brahim J, Dionne RA. Genetic polymorphisms in monoamine neurotransmitter systems show only weak association with acute post-surgical pain in humans. Mol Pain 2006;2:24.
- 24 Diatchenko L, Slade GD, Nackley AG, et al. Genetic basis for individual variations in pain perception and the development of a chronic pain condition. Hum Mol Genet 2005;14:135–43.
- 25 Martínez-Jauand M, Sitges C, Rodríguez V, et al. Pain sensitivity in fibromyalgia is associated with catechol-O-methyltransferase (COMT) gene. Eur J Pain 2013;17:16–27.
- 26 Zubieta JK, Heitzeg MM, Smith YR, et al. COMT val158met genotype affects mu-opioid neurotransmitter responses to a pain stressor. Science 2003; 299:1240–3.
- 27 Tammimäki A, Männistö PT. Catechol-O-methyltransferase gene polymorphism and chronic human pain: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Pharmacogenet Genomics 2012;22:673–91.
- 28 Young EE, Lariviere WR, Belfer I. Genetic basis of pain variability: Recent advances. J Med Genet 2012;49:1–9.
- 29 Coulbault L, Beaussier M, Verstuyft C, et al. Environmental and genetic factors associated with morphine response in the postoperative period. Clin Pharmacol Ther 2006;79:316?24.
- 30 Mamie C, Rebsamen MC, Morris MA, Morabia A. First evidence of a polygenic susceptibility to pain in a pediatric cohort. Anesth Analg 2013;116:170?7.
- 31 Lotsch J, Geisslinger G. Current evidence for a genetic modulation of the response to analgesics. Pain 2006;121:1?5.
- 32 Belfer I, Segall S. COMT genetic variants and pain. Drugs Today (Barc) 2011;47:457?67.

#### Genetics and Postoperative Pain

- 33 Belfer I, Dai F, Kehlet H, et al. Association of functional variations in COMT and GCH1 genes with postherniotomy pain and related impairment. Pain 2015;156:273?9.
- 34 Vuilleumier PH, Stamer UM, Landau R. Pharmacogenomic considerations in opioid analgesia. Pharmacogenomics Pers Med 2012;5:73?87.
- 35 Cook-Sather SD, Li J, Goebel TK, Sussman EM, Rehman MA, Hakonarson H. TAOK3, a novel genome-wide association study locus associated with morphine requirement and postoperative pain in a retrospective pediatric day surgery population. Pain 2014;155:1773?83.
- 36 Rajkumar K, Nichita A, Anoor PK, Raju S, Singh SS, Burgula S. Understanding perspectives of signalling mechanisms regulating PEBP1 function. Cell Biochem Func 2016;34:394?403.
- 37 Seripa D, Latina P, Fontana A, et al. Role of CYP2D6 Polymorphisms in the outcome of postoperative pain treatment. Pain Med 2015;16:2012?23.
- 38 Hwang IC, Park JY, Myung SK, Ahn HY, Fukuda K, Liao Q. OPRM1 A118G gene variant and postoperative opioid requirement: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Anesthesiology 2014;121:825?34.
- 39 Walter C, L—tsch J. Meta-analysis of the relevance of the OPRM1?118A>G genetic variant for pain treatment. Pain 2009;146:270?5.
- 40 Zhang W, Yuan JJ, Kan QC, Zhang LR, Chang YZ, Wang ZY. Study of the OPRM1 A118G genetic

polymorphism associated with postoperative nausea and vomiting induced by fentanyl intravenous analgesia. Minerva Anestesiol 2011;77:33?9.

- 41 Kuip EJ, Zandvliet ML, Koolen SL, Mathijssen RH, van der Rijt CC. A review of factors explaining variability in fentanyl pharmacokinetics; focus on implications for cancer patients. Br J Clin Pharmacol. 2016.
- 42 Sun Y, Sahbaie P, Liang D, et al. DNA methylation modulates nociceptive sensitization after incision. PLoS One 2015;10:e0142046.
- 43 Duan G, Xiang G, Guo S, et al. Genotypic analysis of SCN9A for prediction of postoperative pain in female patients undergoing gynecological laparoscopic surgery. Pain Physician 2016;19:E151?62.
- 44 Duan G, Xiang G, Zhang X, Yuan R, Zhan H, Qi D. A single-nucleotide polymorphism in SCN9A may decrease postoperative pain sensitivity in the general population. Anesthesiology 2013;118:436?42.
- 45 Villarinho JG, Oliveira SM, Silva CR, Cabreira TN, Ferreira J. Involvement of monoamine oxidase B on models of postoperative and neuropathic pain in mice. Eur J Pharmacol 2012;690:107?14.
- 46 Ishii Y, Takeda S, Yamada H. Modulation of UDPglucuronosyltransferase activity by protein-protein association. Drug Metab Rev 2010;42:145758.
- 47 Zhang K, Dai X, Wallingford MC, Mager J. Depletion of Suds3 reveals an essential role in early lineage specification. Dev Biol 2013;373:359?72.



Anna KM Persson



Printed by Media-Tryck, Lund 2018 🚛 NORDIC SWAN ECOLABEL 3041 0903





Department of Clinical Sciences Malmö Anesthesiology and Intensive Care Medicine

> Lund University, Faculty of Medicine Doctoral Dissertation Series 2018:62 ISBN 978-91-7619-628-1 ISSN 1652-8220

